World Journal of *Gastroenterology*

World J Gastroenterol 2022 January 14; 28(2): 176-274





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

WJG

World Journal of VVUIII Jon. Gastroenterology

Contents

Weekly Volume 28 Number 2 January 14, 2022

REVIEW

176 Nanotheranostics: A powerful next-generation solution to tackle hepatocellular carcinoma Ladju RB, Ulhaq ZS, Soraya GV

MINIREVIEWS

- 188 Multiple subcellular localizations and functions of protein kinase C\delta in liver cancer Yamada K, Yoshida K
- 199 Therapeutic endoscopy for the treatment of post-bariatric surgery complications Larsen M, Kozarek R
- 216 Update on the applications and limitations of alpha-fetoprotein for hepatocellular carcinoma Hanif H, Ali MJ, Susheela AT, Khan IW, Luna-Cuadros MA, Khan MM, Lau DTY

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Case Control Study

230 Obesity is associated with decreased risk of microscopic colitis in women Sandler RS, Keku TO, Woosley JT, Sandler DP, Galanko JA, Peery AF

Observational Study

242 Identification of functional tumor necrosis factor-alpha promoter variants associated with Helicobacter pylori infection in the Sudanese population: Computational approach

Idris AB, Idris AB, Gumaa MA, Idris MB, Elgoraish A, Mansour M, Allam D, Arbab BM, Beirag N, Ibrahim EAM, Hassan MA

Prospective Study

263 Outreach onsite treatment with a simplified pangenotypic direct-acting anti-viral regimen for hepatitis C virus micro-elimination in a prison

Chen CT, Lu MY, Hsieh MH, Tsai PC, Hsieh TY, Yeh ML, Huang CI, Tsai YS, Ko YM, Lin CC, Chen KY, Wei YJ, Hsu PY, Hsu CT, Jang TY, Liu TW, Liang PC, Hsieh MY, Lin ZY, Huang CF, Huang JF, Dai CY, Chuang WL, Shih YL, Yu ML



Contents

Weekly Volume 28 Number 2 January 14, 2022

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastroenterology, Raffaele Iorio, MD, Associate Professor of Pediatrics, Department of Translational Medical Science, University of Naples Federico II, via S. Pansini n. 5, Napoli 80131, Italy. riorio@unina.it

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastroenterology (WJG, World J Gastroenterol) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastroenterology and hepatology with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online. WJG mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastroenterology and hepatology and covering a wide range of topics including gastroenterology, hepatology, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastrointestinal surgery, gastrointestinal oncology, and pediatric gastroenterology.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJG is now indexed in Current Contents[®]/Clinical Medicine, Science Citation Index Expanded (also known as SciSearch®), Journal Citation Reports®, Index Medicus, MEDLINE, PubMed, PubMed Central, and Scopus. The 2021 edition of Journal Citation Report® cites the 2020 impact factor (IF) for WJG as 5.742; Journal Citation Indicator: 0.79; IF without journal self cites: 5.590; 5-year IF: 5.044; Ranking: 28 among 92 journals in gastroenterology and hepatology; and Quartile category: Q2. The WJG's CiteScore for 2020 is 6.9 and Scopus CiteScore rank 2020: Gastroenterology is 19/136.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Hua-Ge Yu; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Ze-Mao Gong,

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastroenterology	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 1, 1995	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Weekly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Andrzej S Tarnawski	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE January 14, 2022	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2022 January 14; 28(2): 176-187

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.176

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

REVIEW

Nanotheranostics: A powerful next-generation solution to tackle hepatocellular carcinoma

Rusdina Bte Ladju, Zulvikar Syambani Ulhaq, Gita Vita Soraya

ORCID number: Rusdina Bte Ladju 0000-0001-5393-0429; Zulvikar Syambani Ulhaq 0000-0002-2659-1940; Gita Vita Soraya 0000-0002-2656-4176.

Author contributions: Ulhaq ZS and Soraya GV conceptualized the manuscript; Ladju RB wrote the first draft of the manuscript; all authors conducted the literature review and the writing and editing of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Country/Territory of origin: Indonesia

Specialty type: Medicine, research and experimental

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and Rusdina Bte Ladju, Department of Anatomic Pathology, Faculty of Medicine, Hasanuddin University, Makassar 90245, Indonesia

Zulvikar Syambani Ulhaq, Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Maulana Malik Ibrahim Islamic State University, Malang 65151, Indonesia

Zulvikar Syambani Ulhaq, National Research and Innovation Agency, Central Jakarta 10340, Indonesia

Gita Vita Soraya, Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine, Hasanuddin University, Makassar 90245, Indonesia

Gita Vita Soraya, Department of Neurology, Faculty of Medicine, Hasanuddin University, Makassar 90245, Indonesia

Corresponding author: Gita Vita Soraya, MD, PhD, Assistant Professor, Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine, Hasanuddin University, Jl Perintis Kemerdekaan Km 10, Makassar 90245, Indonesia. gitavitasoraya@unhas.ac.id

Abstract

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is an epidemic burden and remains highly prevalent worldwide. The significant mortality rates of HCC are largely due to the tendency of late diagnosis and the multifaceted, complex nature of treatment. Meanwhile, current therapeutic modalities such as liver resection and transplantation are only effective for resolving early-stage HCC. Hence, alt-ernative approaches are required to improve detection and enhance the efficacy of current treatment options. Nanotheranostic platforms, which utilize biocompatible nanoparticles to perform both diagnostics and targeted delivery, has been considered a potential approach for cancer management in the past few decades. Advancement of nanomaterials and biomedical engineering techniques has led to rapid expansion of the nanotheranostics field, allowing for more sensitive and specific diagnosis, real-time monitoring of drug delivery, and enhanced treatment efficacies across various malignancies. The focus of this review is on the applications of nanotheranostics for HCC. The review first explores the current epidemiology and the commonly encountered obstacles in HCC diagnosis and treatment. It then presents the current technological and functional advancements in nanotheranostic technology for cancer in general, and then specifically explores the use of nanotheranostic modalities as a promising option to address the key challenges present in HCC management.



fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: March 18, 2021 Peer-review started: March 18, 2021 First decision: July 3, 2021 Revised: July 15, 2021 Accepted: December 31, 2021 Article in press: December 31, 2021 Published online: January 14, 2022

P-Reviewer: de la Pinta C, Liu ZW, Zhang L S-Editor: Zhang H L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang H



Key Words: Hepatocellular carcinoma; Hepatic cancer; Nanotheranostic; Nanoplatform; Personalized medicine; Future therapy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is a global epidemic burden. The high mortality rate is mostly due to late diagnosis and complexity of treatment. Nanotheranostics is a potential approach for HCC management. We herein discuss the challenges of HCC management, the advancement of nanotheranostics in cancer, and the potential role of nanotheranostics to address the current challenges in HCC management.

Citation: Ladju RB, Ulhaq ZS, Soraya GV. Nanotheranostics: A powerful next-generation solution to tackle hepatocellular carcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28(2): 176-187 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v28/i2/176.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.176

INTRODUCTION

Epidemic burden and risk factors of hepatocellular carcinoma

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is the most common primary cancer of the liver and remains the second leading cause of cancer-related deaths worldwide[1,2]. It accounts for around 90% of all primary liver cancer cases worldwide^[3], and is an epidemic burden in both developing and developed countries^[4]. Whilst certain endemic areas such as East Asia has shown a decreasing trend, regions such as Europe, Africa, and the United states display increasing trends in HCC incidence rate with substantial morbidity and mortality[5,6]. Concerningly, cases have doubled in Europe and America as a result of lifestyle factors such as alcohol abuse, smoking, obesity, and metabolic diseases[7-10]. Variations among age and gender are also interesting epidemiologic features of HCC. Men have a higher prevalence of HCC than women with a ratio of 462.4:185.8 new cases per year in developing countries[11]. Respectively, the risk of HCC significantly increases among those who are older than 40 years of age^[12].

The risk factors and etiologies of HCC vary depending on geographic region and lifestyle. Hepatitis B and C infections are major etiological factors that significantly contribute to HCC globally[13-15], accounting for 44% and 21% of HCC cases respectively[16], with the highest number of hepatitis B cases occurring in Asia. Other possible risk factors include the increasing number of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD)[17], alcohol addiction[18,19], and aflatoxin consumption[20]. In Western, Central, and Eastern Europe and North America, a majority of HCC cases were attributed to NAFLD/non-alcoholic steatohepatitis, obesity, and excessive alcohol consumption. In contrast, most HCC cases in Asia and Africa were attributed to hepatitis B virus infection[21,22]. The viral and metabolic etiologies described above not only contributes to HCC occurrence, but also implicates a high risk of de novo recurrence, leading to the development of incurable and advanced stage disease that is resistant towards therapeutic efforts such as complete tumor resection or ablation[6].

Pathological complexity of HCC

Due to the multifactorial nature of HCC, several cellular phenomena can be observed, including hypoxia, inflammation, oxidative stress, and tumor microenvironment. Indeed, the molecular mechanism of liver carcinogenesis involves multiple endogenous and exogenous genetic alterations[23]. Hepatocarcinogenesis is a deliberate and complex multistep process associated with somatic genomic alterations, leading to the production of cellular intermediates that progress into hepatocellular carcinoma [24]. The development of HCC involves a combination of continuous inflammatory damage, necrosis, and fibrotic deposition. The pre-neoplastic stage is a long process that typically requires 10 to 30 years of time. During this stage, phenotypically altered hepatocytes are formed as a result of either DNA methylation alterations, pathogenic agent's reaction, and point mutation or loss of heterozygosity, which occur in part



through epigenetic mechanisms that lead to the development of dysplastic hepatocytes in foci and nodules. Aberrant and dysplastic hepatocytes are related to the accumulation of permanent structural alteration and changes in genes and chromosomes[25]. Alterations in the malignant phenotype are often distinct, suggesting heterogeneity at the genomic level[25,26].

Challenges in HCC diagnosis

Early diagnosis is a major challenge in HCC management, and in most cases, the lack of early diagnostic modalities lead to less than optimal treatment outcomes. In developed countries, 30%-60% of HCC cases can be diagnosed early, enabling higher success rates of curative treatment. Contrastingly, HCC cases in developing countries are mostly diagnosed in late stages, leading to substantially lower likelihood of curative treatment[27]. Diagnosis of HCC is in fact, an important and critical phase that relates directly to the survival and prognosis of the patients.

Complexity of HCC treatment

Treatment of HCC itself is also complex and multifaceted, and outcome depends on the time of diagnosis and the presence of additional comorbidities. Prompt diagnosis of HCC is correlated with better outcomes of curative therapies. This is demonstrated by studies that show higher efficacy of local radiofrequency ablation and surgical intervention (liver transplantation and liver resection) in the very early and early-stage HCC as compared to later stages[8,28]. However, most HCC patients are excluded from definitive surgical resection due to late diagnosis. In such cases, liver transplantation can be the best treatment for HCC with a low risk of recurrence, though it is suggested as a second line treatment due to the disparity between limited liver donor resources and the increasing number of patients [29,30]. Based on international guidelines, late stage HCC patients (intermediate and advanced) may receive palliative treatment such as chemoembolization and systemic therapy, while terminal patients can only receive supportive care [27,28,31].

Issues such as tumor recurrence and drug resistance are also major obstacles that frequently complicate HCC management[32,33]. The 5-year recurrence probability of HCC is around 62% after liver ablation[34] and 80% after liver resection[35]. Palliative treatment often have unexpected and poor outcomes related with high refractoriness to systemic therapy that lead to development of multidrug resistance[36-38].

Need for a novel approach in HCC management

The challenges associated with both diagnosis and treatment of HCC has resulted in the high mortality rates across the globe, and calls upon innovative approaches that can improve the prognosis of HCC patients. In the following sections, we describe the rapid advances and implementation of theranostic-based nanomedicine and nanoparticles (nanotheranostic) as a promising option (Figure 1) for the improvement of HCC patient outcomes and quality of life.

POTENTIAL OF NANOTHERANOSTICS FOR PRECISION CANCER MED-ICINE

Nanotheranostic modalities present a promising solution to the diagnostic and therapeutic challenges encountered in HCC management, through the use of biocompatible nanoparticles that simultaneously performs both diagnostic and therapeutic functions. This approach potentially provides a more personalized and targeted approach to cancer therapy, wherein the nanoparticles can be designed to detect specific biomarkers of the target malignant region, allow real-time monitoring or visualisation of the target, and finally deliver therapeutic modalities in a more precise manner. In recent years, the nanosensor and nanomedicine technologies have experienced major development, and have paved the way for promising means of nanotheranostics implementation in cancer management.

Nanotheranostic is a real-time combination of novel therapeutic and modern diagnostic tool or imaging into a single agent linked and integrated by nanoparticles [39,40]. Nanoparticles are the key components of the nanotheranostic agent[41] which include aptamer[42], DNA nanostructure[43], lactosome-based nanoparticles[44], metallic nanoparticles[45], gold nanoparticle[46], silver nanoparticle[47], dendrimer and copolymer-based nanoparticles[48], lipid-based nanomaterials[49], magnetic nanoparticles[50] iron oxide nanoparticle[51], mesoporous silica nanoparticle[52] and





Figure 1 Hepatocellular carcinoma current problems and solution. HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma.

quantum dots nanoparticle[53].

Nanotheranostic is an ideal choice for cancer treatment in the era of personalized medicine due to its potential to overcome the diagnostic and therapeutic challenges described prior[54]. Nanotheranostic not only provides the means for early diagnostic tools[55], nanoimaging-therapeutic integrated medicine[56], targeted-therapy[57] and tumor-specific nano-delivery agent[58], it also holds potential for real-time monitoring of drug response, and reduce side effects and drug toxicity in patients[59,60] as shown in Figure 2.

Successful demonstration of nanotheranostics for diagnostics and targeted therapy has been shown by Roy *et al*[61] in which highly sensitive, polymer-modified gadolinium-doped iron oxide-based T_1 contrast agents were used for successful methotrexate drug delivery. In the second application, nanotheranostics have been utilized for simultaneous imaging and cancer monitoring[62]. An auto-fluorescent platform, constructed from a positively charged amphiphilic polymer polyethyleneimine-polylactide, was utilized to simultaneously load the antiangiogenesis agent cobretrastatin together with near-infrared (NIR) dye IR825 and heat-shock protein inhibitors. Altogether, the mechanism represents self-monitoring nanotheranostics, which in a mouse model demonstrated inhibitive properties in the tumour site through anti-angiogenesis and gene silencing enhanced photothermal therapy, while allowing real-time fluorescence monitoring.

The final and most widely developed application of nanotheranostics is for simultaneous imaging and targeted therapy, which has been shown to substantially increase the overall efficacy of therapies[63-65]. Theranostic platform choice has expanded rapidly in the past decade, and typically combines imaging modalities such as magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), NIR fluorescence, photoacoustic (PA) or ultrasound imaging, with therapeutic modalities such as chemotherapeutic agents, x-rays, hyperthermia, or free radicals.

Depending on the desired diagnostic and therapeutic modality, the nanoparticle of choice may be composed of metals, polymers, carbons and lipids. Each choice provides its own unique characteristics and physicochemical interactions, and also require different fabrication and functionalization procedures. As an example, successful magnetic-based imaging in a nanotheranostic platform is achievable using iron oxide, which is also desired due to its low toxicity and chemical stability. But many platforms prefer the use of multi-functional semiconducting polymers with hydrophobic properties, which simultaneously allow imaging through easy interactions with aromatic chemotherapeutic agents[66]. Nanoparticles can also be engineered to provide multimodal imaging[67] which utilizes modified ultrasmall Ag₂Se nanodots to allow upconversion luminescence, downshifting luminescence, computed tomography and PA imaging techniques.

An increasingly common approach in cancer theranostics is the use of multimodal therapy. To illustrate, the study by Zhang *et al*[68] utilized Janus-type γ -Fe₂O₃/SiO₂ nanoparticles to combine the glucose oxidase-mediated cancer starvation strategy with hydroxyl radicals as chemodynamic therapy. Interestingly, nanoparticles can also be designed to become responsive towards environmental stimuli in drug-resistant tumours, meaning that it can be developed specifically towards the pathological profile of the tumor microenvironment as well as the organ-specific tissues and compartments, which contribute to the overall specificity of the drug delivery. For highly complex pathologies such as HCC with drug resistance, this provides a myriad of options for exploration, and becomes an interesting approach for future implementation of HCC-specific nanotheranostics.

Finally, it is also worth noting that metastasis remains a major issue in cancers such as HCC where diagnosis tends to be late. An interesting strategy[69] showed the use of immunotherapy-based theranostics to specifically target metastatic tissue. In said study, magnetic-responsive immunostimulatory nanoagents were added with

Ladju RB et al. Nanotheranostics for hepatocellular carcinoma



Figure 2 Applications of cancer nanotheranostic.

superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles and cytosine-phosphate-guanine oligodeoxynucleotides. These engineered components allow for PA and MRI in addition to acting as a therapeutic agent for photothermally triggered immunotherapy.

To illustrate these advancements, we present the current modalities of cancer nanotheranostics in Table 1. In general, cancer nanotheranostics has been used for simultaneous diagnostics and therapeutic^[70], real-time monitoring of malignancies [71], guided-imaging[72,73], drug-delivery[74] and multimodal-targeted therapy[75-791

TACKLING HCC WITH NANOTHERANOSTICS

The nanotheranostic platform is a promising approach that is urgently needed to overcome the limitations of conventional therapy and diagnosis for more efficient HCC management. Figure 3 illustrates the multimodality of the nanotheranostic platform, which utilizes multipurpose nanoparticles for targeted nano-delivery, continuously controlled release of anticancer agents, guided imaging and early detection, for superior effectivity of transport[80]. Management of HCC requires powerful theranostic-based nanoparticles for early diagnostics and therapeutics with higher sensitivity and specificity, and to surpass the limitation of tissue penetration [81]. Previous studies have demonstrated the promising potential of silica-based nanomaterial as a potent nanotheranostic platform of HCC targeted-therapy nanodelivery[82-86]. In addition, many advances in HCC-specific nanotheranostics platforms are illustrated in Table 2, which demonstrates the multifunctional role of nanotheranostics as a detector to identify the HCC cell and tumor inhibitor by suppressing proliferation, migration and invasion of HCC[87,88].

One of the most remarkable advancements of the nanotheranostic platform is imaging and nano-delivery integration as an innovative resolution for early HCC diagnosis and in situ drug release. In vivo and ex vivo investigations have observed specific nanoplatform activation by the tumor, with minimized toxicity towards nontarget cells^[89]. Integration of multifunctional nanoparticles with MRI may provide novel perspectives in tumor imaging technology to enhance HCC management and treatment strategy. High precision quantification and sensitivity of nanoimaging technology is needed for tissue penetration issue in early diagnosis of HCC[90].

Aptamer-based nanotheranostic is also a potential tool for HCC management due to its unique characteristics. This oligonucleotide nanomedicine has high specificity and affinity towards various types of target molecules[91]. In HCC clinical application, aptamer-based nanotheranostic development targeting the epithelial cell adhesion molecule demonstrated an improvement of MRI application and drug-delivery with high efficiency of doxorubicin released specifically towards cancer cells[92].

Improvement of therapeutic success is urgently needed for patients with unresectable and advanced HCC. The combination between nanomedicine as a nano-



Table 1 Cancer nanotheranostics				
Applications	Principle	Ref.		
Diagnostic and therapeutic	Stimuli responsive nanoparticle and targeted drug delivery	[61]		
	Activatable nanotheranostic systems diagnosis and therapy of peritoneal metastasis	[70]		
Real-time monitoring and therapeutic	Self-monitoring and triple-collaborative therapy via auto-fluorescence nanoparticles	[<mark>62</mark>]		
	Real-time monitoring and tumor targeting via dual-fluorescent hydroxyapatite-doxorubicin	[71]		
Guided-imaging and nanodelivery	Nanoparticle conjugated with antibody for tumor targeting and guided drug delivery	[<mark>63</mark>]		
	A protein-stabilized multifunctional nanoplatform for multimodal imaging and drug-delivery	[64]		
Guided-imaging and therapeutic	Dual-targeting nanotheranostic with chemosensitizing agent for MDR chemotherapy	[<mark>65</mark>]		
	Multifunctional nanocarrier for fluorescence imaging guided chemo-photothermal	[<mark>66</mark>]		
	Dual-modal imaging and synergistic cancer starvation/chemodynamic therapy	[<u>68</u>]		
	Tetra-modal imaging guided photothermal therapy	[<mark>67</mark>]		
	Bimodal imaging guided photothermal-triggered immunotherapy	[69]		
	Hierarchical tumor acidity-responsive magnetic nanobomb photodynamic therapy	[73]		
	Lipid based nanoparticles nanodelivery-anticancer drug and nanoimaging	[74]		
	The self-assembly nanoparticles with guided imaging and chemotherapeutic drugs	[<mark>76</mark>]		
	Biocompatible nanoparticles as targeted-nanodelivery of chemotherapeutic agent	[77]		
	Dual-modality mapping guided photothermal ablation for metastatic cancer	[78]		
	Magnetic nanoparticle-doxorubicin for enhancing nanoimaging and targeted therapy	[7 9]		

MDR: Multidrug resistance.

Table 2 Nanotheranostic development againts hepatocellular carcinoma			
Applications	Principle	Ref.	
Diagnostic and therapeutic	Conventional SELEX	[87]	
	CE-SELEX	[<mark>88</mark>]	
	Magnetic nanoparticle-aptamer	[<mark>92</mark>]	
Enhancing therapeutic	Inducing tumor regression using siRNA-nanoparticle construction	[100]	
	Enhancing the anticancer efficacy using siRNA-nanoparticle construction	[101]	
	Enhancing chemotherapy using microRNA 375-nanoparticle construction	[102]	
	Synergistic antitumor effect of microRNA 375-nanoparticle construction	[103]	
Diagnostic and guided-imaging	'Activatable' aptamer-based fluorescence probe	[104]	
	Streptavidin-fluorescent silica nanoparticles combination	[105]	
	Aptamer- based electrochemical biosensors	[106]	
Gene editing	Next-generation CRISPR/Cas technology	[107]	

HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma; SELEX: Systematic Evolution of Ligands by Exponential Enrichment.

delivery system with cancer immunotherapy holds great potential for enhancing the nanotherapeutic outcome for this population. A promising targeted-nano-delivery immunotherapy for advanced HCC that is currently undergoing clinical trial is the 4th generation chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T cells targeting glypican-3 (GPC3) (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT03884751)[93]. This study showed promising phase I results in regard to antitumor activity and safety profile of CAR-GPC3 T-cell immunotherapy. The antitumor activity is positively associated with tumor response with no grade 3/4 neurotoxicity effect in any patients[94]. Several studies have also been done

Baishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Ladju RB et al. Nanotheranostics for hepatocellular carcinoma



Figure 3 Multimodality of the nanotheranostic platform. HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma.

to achieve said goal by conjugating anticancer drugs with nanoparticles, rendering the treatment safer with more effective systemic administration due to the platform's capability of controlling and postponing drug release. In the *in vivo* mouse model, tumor specific uptake of the controlled drug release for several weeks was observed, with minimal toxicity[95].

Molecular-targeted nano-therapies have also been constructed for nano-delivery using a modular design of polymeric nanoparticles for selective accumulation of drug pay load within tumor lesions. In *in vivo* mouse models, the intravenous drug injection was more effective for tumor inhibition than oral administration. This has revolutionized anticancer therapy by enhancing the efficacy and potency of therapeutics through inhibition of the angiogenesis pathway, tumor growth, tube formation and metastasis[96]. Targeted drug delivery using mesoporous silica nanoparticle is also promising. Nanoconstruction of silica nanorattle encapsulated docetaxel exhibited low toxicity with high antitumor activity, making it a prospective candidate for nanodelivery system[97]. Moreover, modified silica nanoparticles targeting low density lipoprotein and loaded with two anticancer drugs for liver cancer chemotherapy showed increased delivery efficiency based on *in vitro* and *in vivo* analysis[98].

In addition to anticancer drug nano-delivery for HCC treatment, the nanotheranostic platform is also suitable for targeted nano-delivery of small interfering RNA based therapeutics. This can be used as gene therapy to knock down a specific gene [99-101], and micro RNA for enhancing chemotherapy efficiency[102] to overcome multi-drug resistance in HCC[103].

FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

HCC is an extremely complex and heterogeneous disease with diverse molecular profiles, aetiology and subtypes. Since conventional approaches still fail to overcome limitations in HCC management, nanotheranostic is a promising alternative to overcome the problems. Rapid development in nanotechnology has added a tremendous value on cancer therapy. The future of cancer nanomedicine lies on multimodal nanoplatforms that combine targeting ligands, imaging agents, diagnostic agents and therapeutic components into one unit of functionalized nanoparticles. Thus, multifunctionality is a powerful and unique advantage of nanotheranostic over traditional methods, and evidence has shown its capacity to work efficiently and noninvasively *in vivo* without systemic toxicity. Development of nanotheranostic in the right direction requires improvement of platforms so that it can be optimized simultaneously for proficient performance as the best clinical outcome in HCC.

CONCLUSION

In summary, nanotheranostic is an emerging and promising approach for HCC diagnosis/imaging and therapy in the future. Nanotheranostic is a powerful, unique, and multifunctional tool that yields positive impact both in the basic research and



clinical application of HCC. We predict that in a near future nanotheranostic platform will continue to exponentially grow and progressively implemented in the development of novel and efficacious diagnostic and therapeutic agents towards cancers, including HCC. Further expansion would be needed to assist clinical translation of the promising preclinical studies in HCC.

REFERENCES

- Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68: 394-424 [PMID: 30207593 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21492]
- 2 Kulik L, El-Serag HB. Epidemiology and Management of Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Gastroenterology 2019; 156: 477-491.e1 [PMID: 30367835 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.08.065]
- 3 Llovet JM, Zucman-Rossi J, Pikarsky E, Sangro B, Schwartz M, Sherman M, Gores G. Hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2016; 2: 16018 [PMID: 27158749 DOI: 10.1038/nrdp.2016.18]
- Dimitroulis D, Damaskos C, Valsami S, Davakis S, Garmpis N, Spartalis E, Athanasiou A, Moris D, Sakellariou S, Kykalos S, Tsourouflis G, Garmpi A, Delladetsima I, Kontzoglou K, Kouraklis G. From diagnosis to treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma: An epidemic problem for both developed and developing world. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 5282-5294 [PMID: 28839428 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i29.5282]
- 5 Petrick JL, Kelly SP, Altekruse SF, McGlynn KA, Rosenberg PS. Future of Hepatocellular Carcinoma Incidence in the United States Forecast Through 2030. J Clin Oncol 2016; 34: 1787-1794 [PMID: 27044939 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2015.64.7412]
- 6 Fujiwara N, Friedman SL, Goossens N, Hoshida Y. Risk factors and prevention of hepatocellular carcinoma in the era of precision medicine. J Hepatol 2018; 68: 526-549 [PMID: 28989095 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2017.09.016]
- 7 Jemal A, Bray F, Center MM, Ferlay J, Ward E, Forman D. Global cancer statistics. CA Cancer J Clin 2011; 61: 69-90 [PMID: 21296855 DOI: 10.3322/caac.20107]
- Forner A, Llovet JM, Bruix J. Hepatocellular carcinoma. Lancet 2012; 379: 1245-1255 [PMID: 8 22353262 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61347-0]
- Tang A, Hallouch O, Chernyak V, Kamaya A, Sirlin CB. Epidemiology of hepatocellular carcinoma: target population for surveillance and diagnosis. Abdom Radiol (NY) 2018; 43: 13-25 [PMID: 28647765 DOI: 10.1007/s00261-017-1209-1]
- 10 Rawla P, Sunkara T, Muralidharan P, Raj JP. Update in global trends and aetiology of hepatocellular carcinoma. Contemp Oncol (Pozn) 2018; 22: 141-150 [PMID: 30455585 DOI: 10.5114/wo.2018.78941]
- Torre LA, Bray F, Siegel RL, Ferlay J, Lortet-Tieulent J, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics, 2012. CA Cancer J Clin 2015; 65: 87-108 [PMID: 25651787 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21262]
- 12 Mittal S, Kramer JR, Omino R, Chayanupatkul M, Richardson PA, El-Serag HB, Kanwal F. Role of Age and Race in the Risk of Hepatocellular Carcinoma in Veterans With Hepatitis B Virus Infection. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 16: 252-259 [PMID: 28870660 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2017.08.042]
- 13 Hemming AW, Berumen J, Mekeel K. Hepatitis B and Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Clin Liver Dis 2016; 20: 703-720 [PMID: 27742009 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2016.06.007]
- 14 Goto K, Roca Suarez AA, Wrensch F, Baumert TF, Lupberger J. Hepatitis C Virus and Hepatocellular Carcinoma: When the Host Loses Its Grip. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32357520 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21093057]
- de Martel C, Maucort-Boulch D, Plummer M, Franceschi S. World-wide relative contribution of 15 hepatitis B and C viruses in hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology 2015; 62: 1190-1200 [PMID: 26146815 DOI: 10.1002/hep.27969]
- 16 Baecker A, Liu X, La Vecchia C, Zhang ZF. Worldwide incidence of hepatocellular carcinoma cases attributable to major risk factors. Eur J Cancer Prev 2018; 27: 205-212 [PMID: 29489473 DOI: 10.1097/CEJ.00000000000428]
- Seyda Seydel G, Kucukoglu O, Altinbasv A, Demir OO, Yilmaz S, Akkiz H, Otan E, Sowa JP, 17 Canbay A. Economic growth leads to increase of obesity and associated hepatocellular carcinoma in developing countries. Ann Hepatol 2016; 15: 662-672 [PMID: 27493104 DOI: 10.5604/16652681.1212316]
- 18 Zheng H, Li P, Kwok JG, Korrapati A, Li WT, Qu Y, Wang XQ, Kisseleva T, Wang-Rodriguez J, Ongkeko WM. Alcohol and hepatitis virus-dysregulated lncRNAs as potential biomarkers for hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncotarget 2018; 9: 224-235 [PMID: 29416609 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.22921]
- 19 Yang JD, Hainaut P, Gores GJ, Amadou A, Plymoth A, Roberts LR. A global view of hepatocellular carcinoma: trends, risk, prevention and management. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 16: 589-604 [PMID: 31439937 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-019-0186-y]
- 20 Kew MC. Aflatoxins as a cause of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2013; 22: 305-310 [PMID: 24078988]
- André F. Hepatitis B epidemiology in Asia, the Middle East and Africa. Vaccine 2000; 18 Suppl 1: 21



S20-2 [PMID: 10683538 DOI: 10.1016/s0264-410x(99)00456-9]

- 22 Ghouri YA, Mian I, Rowe JH. Review of hepatocellular carcinoma: Epidemiology, etiology, and carcinogenesis. J Carcinog 2017; 16: 1 [PMID: 28694740 DOI: 10.4103/jcar.JCar_9_16]
- 23 Aravalli RN, Steer CJ, Cressman EN. Molecular mechanisms of hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology 2008; 48: 2047-2063 [PMID: 19003900 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22580]
- 24 Hui AM, Makuuchi M. Molecular basis of multistep hepatocarcinogenesis: genetic and epigenetic events. Scand J Gastroenterol 1999; 34: 737-742 [PMID: 10499472 DOI: 10.1080/003655299750025642]
- Thorgeirsson SS, Grisham JW. Molecular pathogenesis of human hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat 25 Genet 2002; 31: 339-346 [PMID: 12149612 DOI: 10.1038/ng0802-339]
- 26 Feitelson MA, Sun B, Satiroglu Tufan NL, Liu J, Pan J, Lian Z. Genetic mechanisms of hepatocarcinogenesis. Oncogene 2002; 21: 2593-2604 [PMID: 11971194 DOI: 10.1038/si.onc.1205434]
- European Association For The Study Of The Liver; European Organisation For Research And 27 Treatment Of Cancer. EASL-EORTC clinical practice guidelines: management of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2012; 56: 908-943 [PMID: 22424438 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2011.12.001]
- 28 de Lope CR, Tremosini S, Forner A, Reig M, Bruix J. Management of HCC. J Hepatol 2012; 56 Suppl 1: S75-S87 [PMID: 22300468 DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(12)60009-9]
- Vitale A, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Giannini EG, Vibert E, Sieghart W, Van Poucke S, Pawlik TM. 29 Personalized treatment of patients with very early hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2017; 66: 412-423 [PMID: 27677712 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2016.09.012]
- European Association for the Study of the Liver. EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: Management of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2018; 69: 182-236 [PMID: 29628281 DOI: 10.1016/i.ihep.2018.03.019
- 31 Forner A, Reig ME, de Lope CR, Bruix J. Current strategy for staging and treatment: the BCLC update and future prospects. Semin Liver Dis 2010; 30: 61-74 [PMID: 20175034 DOI: 10.1055/s-0030-1247133
- Daher S, Massarwa M, Benson AA, Khoury T. Current and Future Treatment of Hepatocellular 32 Carcinoma: An Updated Comprehensive Review. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2018; 6: 69-78 [PMID: 29607307 DOI: 10.14218/JCTH.2017.00031]
- 33 Guo J, Li L, Guo B, Liu D, Shi J, Wu C, Chen J, Zhang X, Wu J. Mechanisms of resistance to chemotherapy and radiotherapy in hepatocellular carcinoma. Transl Cancer Res 2018; 7: 765-781 [DOI: 10.21037/tcr.2018.05.20]
- 34 Facciorusso A, Del Prete V, Antonino M, Crucinio N, Neve V, Di Leo A, Carr BI, Barone M. Postrecurrence survival in hepatocellular carcinoma after percutaneous radiofrequency ablation. Dig Liver Dis 2014; 46: 1014-1019 [PMID: 25085684 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2014.07.012]
- 35 Imamura H, Matsuyama Y, Tanaka E, Ohkubo T, Hasegawa K, Miyagawa S, Sugawara Y, Minagawa M, Takayama T, Kawasaki S, Makuuchi M. Risk factors contributing to early and late phase intrahepatic recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma after hepatectomy. J Hepatol 2003; 38: 200-207 [PMID: 12547409 DOI: 10.1016/s0168-8278(02)00360-4]
- Tang W, Chen Z, Zhang W, Cheng Y, Zhang B, Wu F, Wang Q, Wang S, Rong D, Reiter FP, De 36 Toni EN, Wang X. The mechanisms of sorafenib resistance in hepatocellular carcinoma: theoretical basis and therapeutic aspects. Signal Transduct Target Ther 2020; 5: 87 [PMID: 32532960 DOI: 10.1038/s41392-020-0187-x
- 37 Marin JJG, Macias RIR, Monte MJ, Romero MR, Asensio M, Sanchez-Martin A, Cives-Losada C, Temprano AG, Espinosa-Escudero R, Reviejo M, Bohorquez LH, Briz O. Molecular Bases of Drug Resistance in Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Cancers (Basel) 2020; 12 [PMID: 32585893 DOI: 10.3390/cancers12061663]
- 38 Duan B, Huang C, Bai J, Zhang YL, Wang X, Yang J, Li J. Multidrug Resistance in Hepatocellular Carcinoma. In: Tirnitz-Parker JEE. Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Brisbane (AU): Codon Publications, 2019
- 39 Muthu MS, Leong DT, Mei L, Feng SS. Nanotheranostics - application and further development of nanomedicine strategies for advanced theranostics. Theranostics 2014; 4: 660-677 [PMID: 24723986 DOI: 10.7150/thno.86981
- 40 Jeelani S, Reddy RC, Maheswaran T, Asokan GS, Dany A, Anand B. Theranostics: A treasured tailor for tomorrow. J Pharm Bioallied Sci 2014; 6: S6-S8 [PMID: 25210387 DOI: 10.4103/0975-7406.137249]
- 41 Madanayake NH, Rienzie R, Adassooriya NM. Nanoparticles in Nanotheranostics Applications. In: Rai M, Jamil B. Nanotheranostics: Applications and Limitations. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2019: 19-40
- 42 Ravichandran G, Rengan AK. Aptamer-Mediated Nanotheranostics for Cancer Treatment: A Review. ACS Appl Nano Mater 2020; 3: 9542-9559 [DOI: 10.1021/acsanm.0c01785]
- 43 Nicolson F, Ali A, Kircher MF, Pal S. DNA Nanostructures and DNA-Functionalized Nanoparticles for Cancer Theranostics. Adv Sci (Weinh) 2020; 7: 2001669 [PMID: 33304747 DOI: 10.1002/advs.202001669
- Lim MSH, Ohtsuki T, Takenaka F, Kobayashi K, Akehi M, Uji H, Kobuchi H, Sasaki T, Ozeki E, 44 Matsuura E. A Novel 89Zr-labeled DDS Device Utilizing Human IgG Variant (scFv): "Lactosome" Nanoparticle-Based Theranostics for PET Imaging and Targeted Therapy. Life (Basel) 2021; 11 [PMID: 33670777 DOI: 10.3390/life11020158]



- 45 Silva CO, Pinho JO, Lopes JM, Almeida AJ, Gaspar MM, Reis C. Current Trends in Cancer Nanotheranostics: Metallic, Polymeric, and Lipid-Based Systems. Pharmaceutics 2019; 11 [PMID: 30625999 DOI: 10.3390/pharmaceutics11010022]
- Gao Q, Zhang J, Gao J, Zhang Z, Zhu H, Wang D. Gold Nanoparticles in Cancer Theranostics. 46 Front Bioeng Biotechnol 2021; 9: 647905 [PMID: 33928072 DOI: 10.3389/fbioe.2021.647905]
- 47 Zhang P, Hu C, Ran W, Meng J, Yin Q, Li Y. Recent Progress in Light-Triggered Nanotheranostics for Cancer Treatment. Theranostics 2016; 6: 948-968 [PMID: 27217830 DOI: 10.7150/thno.15217]
- Ray S, Li Z, Hsu CH, Hwang LP, Lin YC, Chou PT, Lin YY. Dendrimer- and copolymer-based 48 nanoparticles for magnetic resonance cancer theranostics. Theranostics 2018; 8: 6322-6349 [PMID: 30613300 DOI: 10.7150/thno.27828]
- 49 Tang WL, Tang WH, Li SD. Cancer theranostic applications of lipid-based nanoparticles. Drug Discov Today 2018; 23: 1159-1166 [PMID: 29660478 DOI: 10.1016/j.drudis.2018.04.007]
- 50 Carvalho de Jesus P da C, Pellosi DS, Tedesco AC. Chapter 12 - Magnetic nanoparticles: applications in biomedical processes as synergic drug-delivery systems. In: Holban A-M, Grumezescu AM. Materials for Biomedical Engineering. Elsevier, 2019: 371-396
- Zhao S, Yu X, Qian Y, Chen W, Shen J. Multifunctional magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles: an 51 advanced platform for cancer theranostics. Theranostics 2020; 10: 6278-6309 [PMID: 32483453 DOI: 10.7150/thno.42564]
- 52 Tao Y, Wang J, Xu X. Emerging and Innovative Theranostic Approaches for Mesoporous Silica Nanoparticles in Hepatocellular Carcinoma: Current Status and Advances. Front Bioeng Biotechnol 2020; 8: 184 [PMID: 32211399 DOI: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.00184]
- 53 Chen H, Liu Z, Wei B, Huang J, You X, Zhang J, Yuan Z, Tang Z, Guo Z, Wu J. Redox responsive nanoparticle encapsulating black phosphorus quantum dots for cancer theranostics. Bioact Mater 2021; 6: 655-665 [PMID: 33005829 DOI: 10.1016/j.bioactmat.2020.08.034]
- 54 Mura S, Couvreur P. Nanotheranostics for personalized medicine. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2012; 64: 1394-1416 [PMID: 22728642 DOI: 10.1016/j.addr.2012.06.006]
- 55 Sonali, Viswanadh MK, Singh RP, Agrawal P, Mehata AK, Pawde DM, Narendra, Sonkar R, Muthu MS. Nanotheranostics: Emerging Strategies for Early Diagnosis and Therapy of Brain Cancer. Nanotheranostics 2018; 2: 70-86 [PMID: 29291164 DOI: 10.7150/ntno.21638]
- Sivasubramanian M, Chuang YC, Chen NT, Lo LW. Seeing Better and Going Deeper in Cancer 56 Nanotheranostics. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20 [PMID: 31315232 DOI: 10.3390/ijms20143490]
- 57 Zhang P, Chen H, Liu J, Liu G. Genetically Engineered Plasma Membrane Nanovesicles for Cancer-Targeted Nanotheranostics. Methods Mol Biol 2019; 2054: 283-294 [PMID: 31482462 DOI: 10.1007/978-1-4939-9769-5 18
- Mendes LP, Lima EM, Torchilin VP. Chapter 9 Targeted Nanotheranostics for Selective Drug 58 Delivery in Cancer. In: Conde J. Handbook of Nanomaterials for Cancer Theranostics. Elsevier, 2018: 245-277
- 59 Fan Z, Fu PP, Yu H, Ray PC. Theranostic nanomedicine for cancer detection and treatment. J Food Drug Anal 2014; 22: 3-17 [PMID: 24673900 DOI: 10.1016/j.jfda.2014.01.001]
- 60 Kundu P, Singh D, Singh A, Sahoo SK. Cancer Nanotheranostics: A Nanomedicinal Approach for Cancer Therapy and Diagnosis. Anticancer Agents Med Chem 2020; 20: 1288-1299 [PMID: 31429694 DOI: 10.2174/1871520619666190820145930]
- 61 Roy E, Patra S, Madhuri R, Sharma PK. Stimuli-responsive poly(N-isopropyl acrylamide)-cotyrosine@gadolinium: Iron oxide nanoparticle-based nanotheranostic for cancer diagnosis and treatment. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces 2016; 142: 248-258 [PMID: 26962761 DOI: 10.1016/j.colsurfb.2016.02.053]
- 62 Shao L, Li Q, Zhao C, Lu J, Li X, Chen L, Deng X, Ge G, Wu Y. Auto-fluorescent polymer nanotheranostics for self-monitoring of cancer therapy via triple-collaborative strategy. Biomaterials 2019; 194: 105-116 [PMID: 30590240 DOI: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2018.12.021]
- 63 Chen F, Hong H, Zhang Y, Valdovinos HF, Shi S, Kwon GS, Theuer CP, Barnhart TE, Cai W. In vivo tumor targeting and image-guided drug delivery with antibody-conjugated, radiolabeled mesoporous silica nanoparticles. ACS Nano 2013; 7: 9027-9039 [PMID: 24083623 DOI: 10.1021/nn403617j]
- 64 Han L, Xia JM, Hai X, Shu Y, Chen XW, Wang JH. Protein-Stabilized Gadolinium Oxide-Gold Nanoclusters Hybrid for Multimodal Imaging and Drug Delivery. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 2017; 9: 6941-6949 [PMID: 28177224 DOI: 10.1021/acsami.7b00246]
- 65 Yang C, Pang X, Chen W, Wang X, Lin G, Chu C, Zhang X, Deng X, Chen X, Liu G. Environmentally responsive dual-targeting nanotheranostics for overcoming cancer multidrug resistance. Science Bulletin 2019; 64: 705-714 [DOI: 10.1016/j.scib.2019.04.019]
- Jiang Y, Cui D, Fang Y, Zhen X, Upputuri PK, Pramanik M, Ding D, Pu K. Amphiphilic 66 semiconducting polymer as multifunctional nanocarrier for fluorescence/photoacoustic imaging guided chemo-photothermal therapy. Biomaterials 2017; 145: 168-177 [PMID: 28866477 DOI: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2017.08.037]
- Du K, Lei P, Dong L, Zhang M, Gao X, Yao S, Feng J, Zhang H. In situ decorating of ultrasmall 67 Ag2Se on upconversion nanoparticles as novel nanotheranostic agent for multimodal imagingguided cancer photothermal therapy. Appl Mater Today 2020; 18: 100497 [DOI: 10.1016/j.apmt.2019.100497]
- Zhang Y, Wan Y, Liao Y, Hu Y, Jiang T, He T, Bi W, Lin J, Gong P, Tang L, Huang P. Janus γ-68 Fe2O3/SiO2-based nanotheranostics for dual-modal imaging and enhanced synergistic cancer



starvation/chemodynamic therapy. Science Bulletin 2020; 65: 564-572 [DOI: 10.1016/j.scib.2019.12.024]

- 69 Guo Y, Ran Y, Wang Z, Cheng J, Cao Y, Yang C, Liu F, Ran H. Magnetic-responsive and targeted cancer nanotheranostics by PA/MR bimodal imaging-guided photothermally triggered immunotherapy. Biomaterials 2019; 219: 119370. [DOI: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2019.119370]
- 70 Ling S, Yang X, Li C, Zhang Y, Yang H, Chen G, Wang Q. Tumor Microenvironment-Activated NIR-II Nanotheranostic System for Precise Diagnosis and Treatment of Peritoneal Metastasis. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 2020; 59: 7219-7223 [PMID: 32030871 DOI: 10.1002/anie.202000947]
- 71 Kang Y, Sun W, Fan J, Wei Z, Wang S, Li M, Zhang Z, Xie Y, Du J, Peng X. Ratiometric real-time monitoring of hydroxyapatite-doxorubicin nanotheranostic agents for on-demand tumor targeted chemotherapy. Mater Chem Front 2018; 2: 1791-1798 [DOI: 10.1039/C8QM00215K]
- 72 Dehghani S, Hosseini M, Haghgoo S, Changizi V, Akbari Javar H, Khoobi M, Riahi Alam N. Multifunctional MIL-Cur@FC as a theranostic agent for magnetic resonance imaging and targeting drug delivery: in vitro and in vivo study. J Drug Target 2020; 28: 668-680 [PMID: 31886726 DOI: 10.1080/1061186X.2019.1710839]
- Yang HY, Jang MS, Li Y, Fu Y, Wu TP, Lee JH, Lee DS. Hierarchical tumor acidity-responsive 73 self-assembled magnetic nanotheranostics for bimodal bioimaging and photodynamic therapy. J Control Release 2019; 301: 157-165 [PMID: 30905667 DOI: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2019.03.019]
- 74 Parhi P, Sahoo SK. Trastuzumab guided nanotheranostics: A lipid based multifunctional nanoformulation for targeted drug delivery and imaging in breast cancer therapy. J Colloid Interface Sci 2015; 451: 198-211 [PMID: 25897856 DOI: 10.1016/j.jcis.2015.03.049]
- Dai Y, Wang B, Sun Z, Cheng J, Zhao H, Wu K, Sun P, Shen Q, Li M, Fan Q. Multifunctional 75 Theranostic Liposomes Loaded with a Hypoxia-Activated Prodrug for Cascade-Activated Tumor Selective Combination Therapy. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 2019; 11: 39410-39423 [PMID: 31578854 DOI: 10.1021/acsami.9b11080]
- 76 Tang J, Zheng F, Zhao J. Self-assembled multifunctional nanotheranostics loading GEM for targeted lung cancer therapy. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl 2020; 112: 110786 [PMID: 32409023 DOI: 10.1016/j.msec.2020.110786]
- Unnikrishnan BS, Sen A, Preethi GU, Joseph MM, Maya S, Shiji R, Anusree KS, Sreelekha TT. 77 Folic acid-appended galactoxyloglucan-capped iron oxide nanoparticles as a biocompatible nanotheranostic agent for tumor-targeted delivery of doxorubicin. Int J Biol Macromol 2021; 168: 130-142 [PMID: 33278441 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2020.11.205]
- 78 Wang S, Zhang Q, Luo XF, Li J, He H, Yang F, Di Y, Jin C, Jiang XG, Shen S, Fu de L. Magnetic graphene-based nanotheranostic agent for dual-modality mapping guided photothermal therapy in regional lymph nodal metastasis of pancreatic cancer. Biomaterials 2014; 35: 9473-9483 [PMID: 25175596 DOI: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2014.07.064]
- 79 Mosafer J, Abnous K, Tafaghodi M, Mokhtarzadeh A, Ramezani M. In vitro and in vivo evaluation of anti-nucleolin-targeted magnetic PLGA nanoparticles loaded with doxorubicin as a theranostic agent for enhanced targeted cancer imaging and therapy. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 2017; 113: 60-74 [PMID: 28012991 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejpb.2016.12.009]
- 80 Siafaka PI, Okur NÜ, Karantas ID, Okur ME, Gündoğdu EA. Current update on nanoplatforms as therapeutic and diagnostic tools: A review for the materials used as nanotheranostics and imaging modalities. Asian J Pharm Sci 2021; 16: 24-46 [PMID: 33613728 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajps.2020.03.003]
- Xiang D, Zheng C, Zhou SF, Qiao S, Tran PH, Pu C, Li Y, Kong L, Kouzani AZ, Lin J, Liu K, Li L, Shigdar S, Duan W. Superior Performance of Aptamer in Tumor Penetration over Antibody: Implication of Aptamer-Based Theranostics in Solid Tumors. Theranostics 2015; 5: 1083-1097 [PMID: 26199647 DOI: 10.7150/thno.11711]
- 82 Wang JK, Zhou YY, Guo SJ, Wang YY, Nie CJ, Wang HL, Wang JL, Zhao Y, Li XY, Chen XJ. Cetuximab conjugated and doxorubicin loaded silica nanoparticles for tumor-targeting and tumor microenvironment responsive binary drug delivery of liver cancer therapy. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl 2017; 76: 944-950 [PMID: 28482611 DOI: 10.1016/j.msec.2017.03.131]
- 83 Zhang B, Luo Z, Liu J, Ding X, Li J, Cai K. Cytochrome c end-capped mesoporous silica nanoparticles as redox-responsive drug delivery vehicles for liver tumor-targeted triplex therapy in vitro and in vivo. J Control Release 2014; 192: 192-201 [PMID: 25034575 DOI: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2014.06.037]
- 84 Lv Y, Li J, Chen H, Bai Y, Zhang L. Glycyrrhetinic acid-functionalized mesoporous silica nanoparticles as hepatocellular carcinoma-targeted drug carrier. Int J Nanomedicine 2017; 12: 4361-4370 [PMID: 28652738 DOI: 10.2147/IJN.S135626]
- Xu X, Wu C, Bai A, Liu X, Lv H, Liu Y. Folate-Functionalized Mesoporous Silica Nanoparticles as 85 a Liver Tumor-Targeted Drug Delivery System to Improve the Antitumor Effect of Paclitaxel. J Nanomater 2017; 2017: e2069685 [DOI: 10.1155/2017/2069685]
- 86 Zhao R, Li T, Zheng G, Jiang K, Fan L, Shao J. Simultaneous inhibition of growth and metastasis of hepatocellular carcinoma by co-delivery of ursolic acid and sorafenib using lactobionic acid modified and pH-sensitive chitosan-conjugated mesoporous silica nanocomplex. Biomaterials 2017; 143: 1-16 [PMID: 28755539 DOI: 10.1016/j.biomaterials.2017.07.030]
- Lee YJ, Lee SW. Regression of hepatocarcinoma cells using RNA aptamer specific to alphafetoprotein. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2012; 417: 521-527 [PMID: 22166203 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.11.153
- Dong L, Tan Q, Ye W, Liu D, Chen H, Hu H, Wen D, Liu Y, Cao Y, Kang J, Fan J, Guo W, Wu W.



Screening and Identifying a Novel ssDNA Aptamer against Alpha-fetoprotein Using CE-SELEX. Sci Rep 2015; 5: 15552 [PMID: 26497223 DOI: 10.1038/srep15552]

- 89 Lei Y, Tang J, Shi H, Ye X, He X, Xu F, Yan L, Qiao Z, Wang K. Nature-Inspired Smart DNA Nanodoctor for Activatable In Vivo Cancer Imaging and In Situ Drug Release Based on Recognition-Triggered Assembly of Split Aptamer. Anal Chem 2016; 88: 11699-11706 [PMID: 27807977 DOI: 10.1021/acs.analchem.6b03283]
- 90 Malla RR, Kumari S, Kgk D, Momin S, Nagaraju GP. Nanotheranostics: Their role in hepatocellular carcinoma. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2020; 151: 102968 [PMID: 32416345 DOI: 10.1016/j.critrevonc.2020.102968]
- 91 Ladju RB, Pascut D, Massi MN, Tiribelli C, Sukowati CHC. Aptamer: A potential oligonucleotide nanomedicine in the diagnosis and treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncotarget 2018; 9: 2951-2961 [PMID: 29416827 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.23359]
- 92 Pilapong C, Sitthichai S, Thongtem S, Thongtem T. Smart magnetic nanoparticle-aptamer probe for targeted imaging and treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma. Int J Pharm 2014; 473: 469-474 [PMID: 25089503 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijpharm.2014.07.036]
- Carsgen Therapeutics, Ltd. A Phase I Clinical Study of Chimeric Antigen Receptor T Cells 93 Targeting Glypican-3 (CAR-GPC3 T Cells) in Patients With Advanced Hepatocellular Carcinoma. [accessed 2021 Mar 18]. In: ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. Bethesda (MD): U.S. National Library of Medicine. Available from: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03884751
- Shi D, Shi Y, Kaseb AO, Qi X, Zhang Y, Chi J, Lu Q, Gao H, Jiang H, Wang H, Yuan D, Ma H, Li 94 Z, Zhai B. Chimeric Antigen Receptor-Glypican-3 T-Cell Therapy for Advanced Hepatocellular Carcinoma: Results of Phase I Trials. Clin Cancer Res 2020; 26: 3979-3989 [PMID: 32371538 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-19-3259]
- 95 Xu L, Xu S, Wang H, Zhang J, Chen Z, Pan L, Wang J, Wei X, Xie H, Zhou L, Zheng S, Xu X. Enhancing the Efficacy and Safety of Doxorubicin against Hepatocellular Carcinoma through a Modular Assembly Approach: The Combination of Polymeric Prodrug Design, Nanoparticle Encapsulation, and Cancer Cell-Specific Drug Targeting. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 2018; 10: 3229-3240 [PMID: 29313660 DOI: 10.1021/acsami.7b14496]
- 96 Wang J, Wang H, Li J, Liu Z, Xie H, Wei X, Lu D, Zhuang R, Xu X, Zheng S. iRGD-Decorated Polymeric Nanoparticles for the Efficient Delivery of Vandetanib to Hepatocellular Carcinoma: Preparation and in Vitro and in Vivo Evaluation. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 2016; 8: 19228-19237 [PMID: 27381493 DOI: 10.1021/acsami.6b03166]
- 97 Li L, Tang F, Liu H, Liu T, Hao N, Chen D, Teng X, He J. In vivo delivery of silica nanorattle encapsulated docetaxel for liver cancer therapy with low toxicity and high efficacy. ACS Nano 2010; 4: 6874-6882 [PMID: 20973487 DOI: 10.1021/nn100918a]
- 98 Ao M, Xiao X, Ao Y. Low density lipoprotein modified silica nanoparticles loaded with docetaxel and thalidomide for effective chemotherapy of liver cancer. Braz J Med Biol Res 2018; 51: 1-10 [PMID: 29513882 DOI: 10.1590/1414-431X20176650]
- 99 Varshosaz J, Farzan M. Nanoparticles for targeted delivery of therapeutics and small interfering RNAs in hepatocellular carcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 12022-12041 [PMID: 26576089 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i42.12022]
- 100 Huang KW, Lai YT, Chern GJ, Huang SF, Tsai CL, Sung YC, Chiang CC, Hwang PB, Ho TL, Huang RL, Shiue TY, Chen Y, Wang SK. Galactose Derivative-Modified Nanoparticles for Efficient siRNA Delivery to Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Biomacromolecules 2018; 19: 2330-2339 [PMID: 29808997 DOI: 10.1021/acs.biomac.8b00358]
- Wu JY, Wang ZX, Zhang G, Lu X, Qiang GH, Hu W, Ji AL, Wu JH, Jiang CP. Targeted co-101 delivery of Beclin 1 siRNA and FTY720 to hepatocellular carcinoma by calcium phosphate nanoparticles for enhanced anticancer efficacy. Int J Nanomedicine 2018; 13: 1265-1280 [PMID: 29551896 DOI: 10.2147/IJN.S156328]
- 102 Zhao P, Li M, Wang Y, Chen Y, He C, Zhang X, Yang T, Lu Y, You J, Lee RJ, Xiang G. Enhancing anti-tumor efficiency in hepatocellular carcinoma through the autophagy inhibition by miR-375/sorafenib in lipid-coated calcium carbonate nanoparticles. Acta Biomater 2018; 72: 248-255 [PMID: 29555460 DOI: 10.1016/j.actbio.2018.03.022]
- 103 Xue H, Yu Z, Liu Y, Yuan W, Yang T, You J, He X, Lee RJ, Li L, Xu C. Delivery of miR-375 and doxorubicin hydrochloride by lipid-coated hollow mesoporous silica nanoparticles to overcome multiple drug resistance in hepatocellular carcinoma. Int J Nanomedicine 2017; 12: 5271-5287 [PMID: 28769563 DOI: 10.2147/IJN.S135306]
- Lai Z, Tan J, Wan R, Zhang Z, Hu Z, Li J, Yang W, Wang Y, Jiang Y, He J, Yang N, Lu X, Zhao Y. 104 An 'activatable' aptamer-based fluorescence probe for the detection of HepG2 cells. Oncol Rep 2017; 37: 2688-2694 [PMID: 28339076 DOI: 10.3892/or.2017.5527]
- 105 Hu Z, Tan J, Lai Z, Zheng R, Zhong J, Wang Y, Li X, Yang N, Li J, Yang W, Huang Y, Zhao Y, Lu X. Aptamer Combined with Fluorescent Silica Nanoparticles for Detection of Hepatoma Cells. Nanoscale Res Lett 2017; 12: 96 [PMID: 28176286 DOI: 10.1186/s11671-017-1890-6]
- 106 Kashefi-Kheyrabadi L, Mehrgardi MA, Wiechec E, Turner AP, Tiwari A. Ultrasensitive detection of human liver hepatocellular carcinoma cells using a label-free aptasensor. Anal Chem 2014; 86: 4956-4960 [PMID: 24754473 DOI: 10.1021/ac500375p]
- Kong H, Ju E, Yi K, Xu W, Lao YH, Cheng D, Zhang Q, Tao Y, Li M, Ding J. Advanced 107 Nanotheranostics of CRISPR/Cas for Viral Hepatitis and Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Adv Sci (Weinh) 2021; e2102051 [PMID: 34665528 DOI: 10.1002/advs.202102051]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2022 January 14; 28(2): 188-198

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.188

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Multiple subcellular localizations and functions of protein kinase Cδ in liver cancer

Kohji Yamada, Kiyotsugu Yoshida

ORCID number: Kohji Yamada 0000-0001-9493-5269; Kiyotsugu Yoshida 0000-0003-3108-7383.

Author contributions: All authors contributed equally to the conception and design of the study, literature review, analysis, drafting, critical revision and editing, and approval of the final version.

Conflict-of-interest statement:

Authors declare no conflict of interest for this article.

Supported by the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science, KAKENHI Grant, No. 19H03519, 16K18434, and 18K15253 to Yamada K, No. 17H03584, 18K19484, and 20H03519 to Yoshida K; AMED under Grant No. A326TS to Yamada K; The Jikei University Graduate Research Fund to Yamada K; and the Science Research Promotion Fund to Yoshida K.

Country/Territory of origin: Japan

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific

Kohji Yamada, Kiyotsugu Yoshida, Department of Biochemistry, The Jikei University School of Medicine, Tokyo 105-8461, Japan

Corresponding author: Kiyotsugu Yoshida, MD, PhD, Professor, Department of Biochemistry, The Jikei University School of Medicine, 3-25-8 Nishi-shinbashi, Minato-ku, Tokyo 105-8461, Japan. kyoshida@jikei.ac.jp

Abstract

Protein kinase C δ (PKC δ) is a member of the PKC family, and its implications have been reported in various biological and cancerous processes, including cell proliferation, cell death, tumor suppression, and tumor progression. In liver cancer cells, accumulating reports show the bi-functional regulation of PKC δ in cell death and survival. PKCo function is defined by various factors, such as phosphorylation, catalytic domain cleavage, and subcellular localization. PKCS has multiple intracellular distribution patterns, ranging from the cytosol to the nucleus. We recently found a unique extracellular localization of PKCS in liver cancer and its growth factor-like function in liver cancer cells. In this review, we first discuss the structural features of PKCS and then focus on the functional diversity of PKC8 based on its subcellular localization, such as the nucleus, cell surface, and extracellular space. These findings improve our knowledge of PKCS involvement in the progression of liver cancer.

Key Words: Protein kinase $C\delta$; Liver cancer; Subcellular localization; Tumor suppression; Tumor progression

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Protein kinase $C\delta$ (PKC δ) plays multifunctional roles in various cancers, including liver cancer. PKC8 has been shown to exert pleiotropic functions through various stimuli responsiveness, post-translational modifications, and subcellular localization. Recently, we found that PKCS is secreted extracellularly and resides on the cell surface of liver cancer cells, which contributes to tumorigenesis. In this review, we focus on the localization of PKC δ to discuss its characteristic localization patterns and functions in liver cancer, and outline the involvement of PKC8 localized intra- and extracellularly with distinct functions in the progression of liver cancer.



quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt ps://creativecommons.org/Licens es/by-nc/4.0/

Received: March 26, 2021 Peer-review started: March 26, 2021 First decision: June 14, 2021 Revised: June 25, 2021 Accepted: December 31, 2021 Article in press: December 31, 2021 Published online: January 14, 2022

P-Reviewer: Huang T, Yao D S-Editor: Zhang H L-Editor: Webster JR P-Editor: Zhang H



Citation: Yamada K, Yoshida K. Multiple subcellular localizations and functions of protein kinase Cδ in liver cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28(2): 188-198 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v28/i2/188.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.188

INTRODUCTION

The protein kinase C (PKC) family of serine/threonine kinase proteins in mammals, comprising the classical PKC (cPKC), novel PKC (nPKC), and atypical PKC (aPKC) subfamilies, is one of the defining families of AGC kinases[1,2]. To date, 10 isoforms of PKC have been identified in humans, including four cPKCs (PKC α , - β I, - β II, and - γ), four nPKCs (PKC δ_{1} , - ϵ_{1} , - η_{1} , and - θ), and two aPKCs (PKC ζ and - λ/ι)[2,3]. PKC activation depends on the conformational activation of certain intracellular factors. Notably, PCK activation is regulated not only by binding to lipid factors, such as diacylglycerol (DAG) and phorbol esters, but also by protein phosphorylation[4]. PKC δ is often phosphorylated at several Tyr residues by various types of stimulations, including DNA-damaging reagents and oxidative stress [5,6]. Kinases that phosphorylate PKC δ at Tyr include the Src family of tyrosine kinases (e.g., Src, Fyn, Lyn, and Lck) and c-Abl **[6**].

Among PKC families, PKCδ is a unique non-signal peptide-containing intracellular protein that has been reported to translocate to a diverse range of distributions, including the cytosol, nucleus, endoplasmic reticulum, Golgi, mitochondria, and plasma membrane, in response to different stimuli and cell types[8]. For example, a nuclear localization signal (NLS) was identified in the catalytic domain of PKCô, which is necessary for the transport of PKCδ across the nuclear pore. Nuclear localization of PKCδ is associated with pro-apoptotic functions. Phosphorylation also affects the subcellular localization of PKCS and its activation. Our recent study revealed that cytosolic PKC\delta translocates to the extracellular space and acts as a growth factor for liver cancer cells or tumors[9]. In this review, we summarize studies reported to date regarding the intracellular function of PKCδ in cancerous phenotypes of liver cancer. We then focus on and discuss the relationship with subcellular localizations, which exist in extracellular and intracellular locations, and the functions of PKCδ. Increased knowledge on where PKCδ protein is localized and how it functions in living cells allows a more profound understanding of the functional diversity of ΡΚCδ.

STRUCTURAL FEATURES OF PKCδ

PKCδ comprises an N-terminal regulatory domain and a C-terminal kinase core domain⁵. The C-terminal catalytic domain of PKC is conserved between isoforms and includes ATP- and substrate-binding sites and a kinase core[10,11]. The Nterminal regulatory domain is much less conserved and contains specific motifs for each isoform that are activated in response to unique signals. The regulatory modules in this N-terminal domain include the pseudosubstrate motif and C1 and C2 domains, which bind to Ca2+ and DAG. The affinity of the C1 and C2 domains for Ca2+ and DAG determines the cofactor requirements for the activation of specific PKC isoforms. cPKCs have functional C1 and C2 domains that bind to both Ca²⁺ and DAG[12-14], whereas nPKCs have a functional C1 domain that binds to DAG alone and a nonfunctional C2 domain, rendering these kinases independent of Ca²⁺ for activation[15].

Generally, upon PKC activation, growth factors and G protein-coupled receptors trigger the hydrolysis of membrane lipids by recruiting phospholipase C[16,17]. Phospholipase C generates DAG and inositol-1,4,5-triphosphate through the hydrolysis of membrane phosphoinositol. In response to DAG, PKC is translocated to the lipid membrane via the C1 domain, enabling interaction with its substrates and the phosphorylation response[18].

PKCδ confers distinct allosteric regulation via protein binding to the C1, C2, and V5 domains, tyrosine phosphorylation, and the removal of the regulatory domain by caspase cleavage (Figure 1). In particular, various reports have identified that a variety of tyrosine phosphorylation sites affect cellular functions. For example, many studies have demonstrated that tyrosine phosphorylation of PKC\delta plays a critical role in cell death in response to apoptotic stimuli. Tyrosine residues important in the context of





Figure 1 Schematic representation of protein kinase Co domains. The N-terminal regulatory domain is composed of 1 to 329 amino acids, nonfunctional C2, pseudosubstrate, and lipid binding C1 (a and b) domains. The C-terminal catalytic domain is composed of 330 to 676 amino acids, ATP-binding C3, and kinase C4 domains. The 329 amino acids at the V3 region allow the cleavage site by caspase-3 to be constitutively active. The V5 region includes nuclear localization signal necessary for the nuclear transport of protein kinase Cδ. NLS: Nuclear localization signal.

apoptosis include Tyr64, Tyr155, Tyr187, Tyr311, Tyr332, and Tyr512[18-20]. Furthermore, tyrosine phosphorylation of Tyr64 (C2 domain) and Tyr155 (C1a domain) is crucial for the exposure of PKC δ to NLS by disrupting the association between C2 and catalytic domains to enable nuclear transport.

FUNCTIONAL FEATURES OF INTRACELLULAR PKCS IN LIVER CANCER

Tumor suppressive function

Studies on PKC $\delta^{-/-}$ mice have confirmed the pro-apoptotic role of this molecule in response to several stimuli, such as DNA damage. Although these mice developed normally and were fertile, increased B cell proliferation was observed^[21]. Smooth muscle cells derived from PKC $\delta^{-/-}$ mouse aortas were also shown to be resistant to cell death in response to several stimuli. Hence, these studies with $PKC\delta^{-/-}$ mice demonstrated that PKCδ is not required for cell proliferation during development.

PKC also binds to and is activated by tumor-promoting phorbol esters[4]. Therefore, PKC is considered a tumor-promoting protein. However, it has been reported that persistent treatment with phorbol esters causes degradation or downregulation of PKC [3,22-24]. In particular, PKC δ has been reported to enhance ubiquitin proteasomal degradation upon activation of PKC δ by lipids. Furthermore, accumulating evidence on PKC δ in cancer has shown that downregulation, rather than activation, of PKC δ is associated with tumor progression. Therefore, PKCS is believed to act as a tumor suppressor because its downregulation facilitates tumor promotion and causes cell cycle arrest or induces apoptosis in response to various stimuli, such as H₂O₂, ceramide, tumor necrosis factor-a (TNF-a), ultraviolet radiation, cisplatin, and etoposide[22,25-27]. In fact, the *PKC* δ gene is deleted in many cancers[28]. Ectopic expression of PKC δ has been shown to decrease the anchorage-independent growth of NIH3T3 cells and reverse the transformation of rat fibroblasts and colonic epithelial cells by Src. Low levels of PKC δ have been reported in colon cancer, and overexpression of PKC δ suppresses the neoplastic phenotype of colon cancer cells[25]. A recent report suggested that PKC δ is lost in human squamous cell carcinoma due to transcriptional repression[29]. PKC\delta has also been reported to decrease cell migration in breast cancer cells, whereas knockout of the PKC δ gene increases cell migration in mouse embryonic fibroblasts. These studies strongly support the role of PKC δ in tumor suppression.

Multiple reports suggest that PKC δ is responsible for apoptotic signaling in liver cancer cells (Table 1). In sorafenib-resistant hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) cells, PKC δ activation was shown to induce cellular apoptosis *via* p38 activation[30]. Annexin A3 (ANXA3) interacts with PKC δ and thereafter suppresses PKC δ /p38associated apoptosis and activates autophagy for cell survival. Thus, inhibition of ANXA3 by a monoclonal antibody is likely to impair cell survival and tumor growth. Although FTY720, a synthetic sphingosine immunosuppressor, has been known to have antitumor effects on HCC cells, PKCS activation occurs in FYT720-treated HCC cells. FTY720 is thought to activate PKCô via the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and subsequent caspase 3-dependent cleavage to induce apoptosis. The relationship between intracellular activation of PKC δ and apoptosis in HCC cells has also been reported in the antitumor mechanism of an antagonist of FZD7, which is a membrane receptor overexpressed in HCC[31]. These lines of evidence suggest that PKCδ activation is not favorable for malignant transformation in liver cancer and may



Table 1 The relationship between subcellular localizations and functions of protein kinase Cδ in liver cancer					
Response	Localization	Function	Mechanisms	Ref.	
ANXA3 expression	Cytosol/plasma membrane	Interacts with PKCδ and inhibits apoptosis	p38MAPK activation	[30]	
ROS	Nucleus	Activates $\ensuremath{PKC\delta}$ and induces apoptosis	Activates caspase 3 and induces cleavage of $\ensuremath{PKC\delta}$	[31]	
Claudin-1	Cytosol/plasma membrane	Enhances the ability of cell migration/invasion	Induces c-Abl-PKCδ signaling	[33]	
mtROS	Plasma membrane	Induces gene expression for cell migration	Triggers oxidation of HSP60 and then induces MAPK activation	[34]	
HIF-2 α expression	Cytosol/plasma membrane	Induces cell migration	Phosphorylates PKCδ at Tyr311	[35]	
HSP27 expression	Cytosol/plasma membrane	Inversely correlates with tumor malignancy	p38MAPK activation by PKCδ induces phosphorylation of HSP27	[36]	
No response	Extracellular space/cell surface	Enhances cell proliferation	Activates MAPK signaling	[9]	

mtROS: Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species; ANXA3: Annexin A3; PKCδ: Protein kinase Cδ; MAPK: Mitogen-activated protein kinase; HIF: Hypoxiainducible factor; HSP: Heat shock protein.

be inactivated in these cells.

Tumor promotive function

Many studies have shown that $PKC\delta$ promotes the survival of multiple types of cancers, including non-small cell lung cancer, breast cancer, pancreatic cancer, chronic lymphocytic leukemia, and liver cancer.

PKCδ has been reported to induce signal survival. In fact, PKCδ promotes cell survival *via* several well-known pro-survival pathways, including NF- κ B, Akt, and extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK). It has been reported that PKCδ inhibits apoptosis by inhibiting apoptosis protein-2 and FLICE-like inhibitory protein *via* NF- κ B[32].

Numerous publications have reported that PKC δ is actively involved in the promotion of liver cancer, including cell migration, invasion, and tumor stage (Table 1). For example, claudin-1, a member of the tetraspanin family, plays a critical role in the acquisition of invasive capacity in human liver cells, and c-Abl-PKC\delta signaling is important for malignant progression induced by claudin-1[33]. This c-Abl-PKC δ signaling pathway was shown to activate MMP-2, a key factor in cell migration and invasion. The cross talk between PKC and ROS may induce mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) activation for cell migration and progression. Mandal et al[34] found that activation of PKC8 generated mitochondrial ROS triggers the oxidation of heat shock protein 60 (HSP60), a chaperone protein in the mitochondria, which induces the activation of ERK and c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) in the cytosol, resulting in gene expression leading to migration in liver cancer. PKCS and hypoxia have also been reported to be associated with cell migration in liver cancer. Hypoxiainducible factor- 2α expression regulates CUB domain-containing protein 1, which stimulates the phosphorylation of PKC δ at Tyr311 to induce malignant migration in various cancer cells, such as liver cancer cells[35]. Furthermore, the levels of HSP27 are inversely correlated with tumor stage, as per the tumor, node and metastasis classification, in patients with HCC. Takai et al[36] showed that PKCS activation regulates the phosphorylation of HSP27 via p38 MAPK.

There is supportive evidence that PKC δ acts as a tumor promoter in many types of cancers. For example, the mRNA levels of PKC δ were higher in estrogen receptor (ER)-positive tumors than in ER-negative tumors, and an increase in PKC δ mRNA was associated with reduced overall survival[37]. PKC δ knockdown decreased the survival of MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells[38]. Overexpression of PKC δ was also observed in human ductal pancreatic carcinomas compared to its normal counterparts. PKC δ has been reported to be associated with melanoma cell metastasis[39]. A recent study demonstrated that integrin $\alpha\nu\beta$ 3-mediated invasion of melanoma cells is mediated *via* PKC α and PKC δ .

SUBCELLULAR LOCALIZATIONS AND FUNCTIONS OF PKC5

Cytosol and plasma membrane

PKC δ is translated on the ribosome in the cytosol and generates its inactive cytosolic form. Similar to other PKC families, in response to DAG, PKC δ is also translocated to the plasma membrane *via* the C1 domain, which exerts a subsequent phosphorylation response. PKC δ activation is also required for Akt activation by Ras[40] (1-98). Activating mutations with Ras or PI3K increases PKC8 levels and induces Akt activation. PKC δ also induces ERK1/2 activation[41,42]. Akt and ERK1/2 activation have been implicated in the PKCδ-mediated increase in anchorage-independent growth and resistance of pancreatic ductal cancer cells to apoptotic stimuli[43]. Conversely, cytosolic PKC δ reportedly triggers apoptosis by activating p38 MAPK to inhibit Akt[8], indicating that PKC δ activation can behave as both a prosurvival and pro-apoptotic factor. Liver damage has been reported to induce inflammation and PKC δ translocation to the plasma membrane[44,45]. PKC δ activation has been observed in the tissues of patients with non-alcoholic steatohepatitis and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and in a mouse model of hepatic cirrhosis[46-49].

Nucleus

Importantly, PKC\delta is a PKC isoform that has been identified as a substrate for caspase-3[50]. Cleavage of PKC δ by caspase-3 separates the regulatory domain and catalytic fragment to allow constitutive activation of PKCδ even in the absence of any co-factors [22] and then translocates to the nucleus, where the catalytic fragment of PKC δ induces apoptosis[22]. Others and we have shown that full-length or fragmented PKCδ is translocated to the nucleus by transiting the nuclear pore[6,51]. Nuclear PKCδ interacts with and phosphorylates its substrates such as α-Abl, p53, p73, lamin B, Rad9, topoisomerase II, heterogeneous nuclear ribonucleoprotein K (hnRNP-K), and DNAdependent protein kinase[22,52-54]. Moreover, nuclear PKC8 regulates the transcription of target genes in response to cellular stresses such as DNA damage, which is implicated in pro-apoptotic functions.

Upon oxidative stress, we previously showed that $PKC\delta$ associates with and activates IKK α in the nucleus [55]. Although IKK α activates NF- κ B by phosphorylating IκB in the cytoplasm, which leads to prosurvival signaling, PKCδ-mediated IKKα activation at the nucleus causes phosphorylation of p53 at Ser20; however, it does not affect NF-KB activation.

The tumor suppressor p53 is a master regulator of cellular processes, such as cell cycle arrest, DNA repair, or apoptosis[56,57]. Several studies have suggested that p53 is located downstream of PKCô. In response to genotoxic stress, PKCô phosphorylates p53 at Ser46 to trigger p53-mediated apoptosis.

In the nucleus, PKC δ also regulates p53 expression by increasing *p53* transcription. We previously reported that PKC δ interacts with the death-promoting transcription factor Btf to induce Btf-mediated p53 gene transcription and apoptosis[58]. In addition, TNF- α treatment induces translocation of PKC δ into the nucleus[59]. PKC δ can bind to the NF- κ B RelA subunit and subsequently induce the transactivation of p65/RelA[59]. These findings demonstrate that NF- κ B is involved in PKC δ -mediated TNF/TNFrelated apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) resistance. PKCδ inhibition or knockdown decreased NF-kB expression and sensitized MCF7 cells to TNF/TRAIL-induced cell death[60].

Mitochondria

Bax and Bak are pro-apoptotic factors, and the Bcl-2 family regulates mitochondrial membrane permeability to induce apoptosis[61]. Upon exposure to ionizing radiation, Bax and Bak are activated via the c-Abl-PKCô-p38 pathway to trigger mitochondrial cell death[30,62]. Mcl-1, an anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family member, is a direct target of PKCδ. The catalytic fragment of PKCδ phosphorylates Mcl-1 and degrades it, leading to cell death. During the early stages of hypoxic stress, PKCδ induces autophagy via JNK-mediated phosphorylation of Bcl-2 to dissociate the Bcl-2/beclin-1 complex, and prolonged hypoxic stress induces PKCδ cleavage[63].

Cell surface

We recently showed that PKC δ is localized at the cell surface of liver cancer cell lines (Figure 2). Cell surface PKC δ was found to be anchored by other cell surface proteins, such as heparan sulfate proteoglycans (HSPGs). Some growth factors, such as fibroblast growth factors, vascular endothelial growth factor, and hepatocyte growth factor[64,65] have cationic amino acid clusters that can interact with heparan sulfate,





Figure 2 Extracellular protein kinase Co shows oncogenic property in liver cancer. Model of the proliferative regulation of extracellular protein kinase Co (PKCo) in liver cancer cells. PKCo is secreted from living cells and resides at the plasma membrane through its association with glypican 3, leading to an increase in insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor activation and enhancement of subsequent proliferative signaling to increase cell growth. PKCo: Protein kinase Co; GPC3: Glypican 3; ERK: Extracellular signal-regulated kinase; IGF1R: Insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor.

which is composed of one or more unbranched anionic polysaccharide(s) known as glycosaminoglycans^[65-67]. The cationic amino acid clusters closely resemble the NLS of intracellular proteins[68]. In fact, extracellular NLS-containing proteins, such as importin α 1, huRNP-K, and PKC δ are detected at the cell surface of human cells[9,69, 70]. These extracellular NLS-containing proteins are more likely to be located at the cell surface by binding to HSPGs.

Furthermore, glypican3, a liver cancer-specific HSPG, was identified as a receptor for cell surface $PKC\delta$ [71]. Both Cheng *et a*[72,73] and we showed that GPC3 regulates the activation of insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor (IGF1R)[9]. In fact, we found that extracellular PKC δ induces activation of IGF1R via association with GPC3 and its downstream signaling molecules, such as ERK1/2 and STAT3. Thus, these lines of evidence strongly suggest that cell surface PKC δ acts as a growth factor. In addition, we showed that anti-PKCo monoclonal antibody (mAb) inhibits the proliferation and tumorigenesis of liver cancer cells, but not PKCô-CRISPR knockout cells. Thus, cell surface PKCδ may be a potential therapeutic target for liver cancer.

Extracellular space

We also found that PKC δ is secreted into the extracellular space in liver cancer[9]. Extracellular accumulation of PKC δ was detected in different liver cancer cell lines but not in hepatocytes, suggesting that PKCδ secretion may be specific to liver cancer cells. Interestingly, our proteomics study showed that PKC, rather than PKCδ, was not detected in the culture medium of liver cancer cell lines. This means that PKC δ is a unique isoform of the PKC superfamily that is secreted extracellularly. Furthermore, higher levels of PKCδ were detected in the serum of patients with liver cancer, but not in patients with chronic hepatitis, hepatic cirrhosis, or healthy donors. This increase in serum PKCδ levels was also noted in a limited number of AFP- and PIVKA-II-negative liver cancer patients. Based on these clinical data, we propose that serum PKCδ may be a novel biomarker for liver cancer.

Recently, we and other groups have reported the extracellular localization of proteins with no signal peptide-containing proteins, such as FGF1, FGF2, HMGB1, hnRNP-K, importin α 1, and IL-1 β [69,70,74-77]. Secretion of these proteins is referred to as unconventional secretion [74,78]. Since the *PKC* δ gene does not encode a signal peptide, the extracellular secretion of PKC δ is also categorized as unconventional secretion. PKC δ has been shown to be full-length in the extracellular space and continues to be released from growing cells[9]. Many studies have reported that IL-1β secretion often occurs in immune cells after induction of inflammatory stimulation[77, 79,80]. There are some differences in the secretion modes between immune and cancer cells. Unlike immune cells (IL-1 β), liver cancer cells constitutively secrete importin α 1 and PKCS even under physiological culture conditions (using 10% FBS medium)[9, 69]. Conversely, some features were common between immune and liver cells, including the induction of unconventional secretion by ATP treatment[81] and independent of brefeldin A, an inhibitor in the "conventional" secretion pathway of





Figure 3 Multi-localization and functional diversity of protein kinase Cδ. Protein kinase Cδ (PKCδ) resides at various locations, including the cytosol, nucleus, estrogen receptor (ER), mitochondria, Golgi, extracellular space, and plasma membrane (inside and outside the cell). At each location, PKCδ acts as an apoptotic or survival factor in response to various stimuli, such as genotoxic stresses, phorbol ester, DNA damage, ER stress, tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-α, and TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand. PKCδ: Protein kinase Cδ; ER: Estrogen receptor; PM: Plasma membrane.

signal peptide-containing proteins[82].

We found that PKC δ secretion was initiated in the cytosol. Phorbol ester treatment inhibited PKC δ secretion, and the NLS active mutant was not secreted into the extracellular space. In fact, secreted PKC δ showed a lower level of phosphorylation (Tyr311 and Thr505). These lines of evidence support the possibility that cytosolic PKC δ , as a starting point for extracellular localization, could contribute to tumor progression in liver cancer.

Other organelles

A previous study has shown that PKC δ is translocated to the ER in response to ER stress and interacts with ER-bound c-Abl[83]. This PKC δ -c-Abl complex consequently moves to the mitochondria to trigger apoptosis[83]. It has been reported that tyrosine phosphorylation of PKC δ is associated with this interaction with c-Abl[84]. The chemical inhibitor rottlerin blocks the translocation of the PKC δ -c-Abl complex from the ER to the mitochondria, which confers protection against apoptosis[83]. Another ER protein, p23 (Tmp21), interacts with PKC δ , which enables the retention of PKC δ in the ER[85]. Translocation of PKC δ to the ER has also been reported in cells with Sindbis virus and in glioma cells treated with TRAIL, where PKC δ exerts an antiapoptotic effect. Furthermore, a small amount of PKC δ has been observed in the Golgi apparatus. Ceramide or IFN- γ stimulation has been shown to translocate PKC δ to the Golgi apparatus, which is associated with ceramide-induced apoptosis in HeLa cells.

CONCLUSION

The apoptotic and survival functions of PKC δ are defined by cell and tissue types and their cellular conditions (Figure 3). In response to cellular stresses, PKC δ may be translocated to different organelles (including the cytosol and extracellular space), where PKC δ executes distinct functions in each location. Among the many types of tissues and cells, liver cancer cells have the most patterns of localization of PKC δ , including conventional intracellular and extracellular localization. Notably, extracellular PKC δ is involved in the tumorigenesis of liver cancer; therefore, it is a promising novel diagnostic and therapeutic target for liver cancer. Additional studies are required to elucidate further the various roles of PKC δ in liver cancer cells, which are dependent on the expression, subcellular distribution, and tumor microenvironment.

REFERENCES

- Manning G, Whyte DB, Martinez R, Hunter T, Sudarsanam S. The protein kinase complement of the 1 human genome. Science 2002; 298: 1912-1934 [PMID: 12471243 DOI: 10.1126/science.1075762]
- Newton AC. Protein kinase C: structural and spatial regulation by phosphorylation, cofactors, and 2 macromolecular interactions. Chem Rev 2001; 101: 2353-2364 [PMID: 11749377 DOI: 10.1021/cr0002801
- 3 Ohno S, Nishizuka Y. Protein kinase C isotypes and their specific functions: prologue. J Biochem 2002; 132: 509-511 [PMID: 12359062 DOI: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.jbchem.a003249]
- Griner EM, Kazanietz MG. Protein kinase C and other diacylglycerol effectors in cancer. Nat Rev 4 Cancer 2007; 7: 281-294 [PMID: 17384583 DOI: 10.1038/nrc2110]
- Steinberg SF. Structural basis of protein kinase C isoform function. Physiol Rev 2008; 88: 1341-1378 5 [PMID: 18923184 DOI: 10.1152/physrev.00034.2007]
- Yoshida K. PKCdelta signaling: mechanisms of DNA damage response and apoptosis. Cell Signal 6 2007; 19: 892-901 [PMID: 17336499 DOI: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2007.01.027]
- 7 Lu W, Finnis S, Xiang C, Lee HK, Markowitz Y, Okhrimenko H, Brodie C. Tyrosine 311 is phosphorylated by c-Abl and promotes the apoptotic effect of PKCdelta in glioma cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2007; 352: 431-436 [PMID: 17126298 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.11.028]
- Gomel R, Xiang C, Finniss S, Lee HK, Lu W, Okhrimenko H, Brodie C. The localization of protein 8 kinase Cdelta in different subcellular sites affects its proapoptotic and antiapoptotic functions and the activation of distinct downstream signaling pathways. Mol Cancer Res 2007; 5: 627-639 [PMID: 17579121 DOI: 10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-06-0255]
- 9 Yamada K, Oikawa T, Kizawa R, Motohashi S, Yoshida S, Kumamoto T, Saeki C, Nakagawa C, Shimoyama Y, Aoki K, Tachibana T, Saruta M, Ono M, Yoshida K. Unconventional Secretion of PKC8 Exerts Tumorigenic Function via Stimulation of ERK1/2 Signaling in Liver Cancer. Cancer Res 2021; 81: 414-425 [PMID: 33318039 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-20-2009]
- 10 Gold MG, Barford D, Komander D. Lining the pockets of kinases and phosphatases. Curr Opin Struct Biol 2006; 16: 693-701 [PMID: 17084073 DOI: 10.1016/j.sbi.2006.10.006]
- 11 Mellor H, Parker PJ. The extended protein kinase C superfamily. Biochem J 1998; 332 (Pt 2): 281-292 [PMID: 9601053 DOI: 10.1042/bj3320281]
- Johnson JE, Giorgione J, Newton AC. The C1 and C2 domains of protein kinase C are independent 12 membrane targeting modules, with specificity for phosphatidylserine conferred by the C1 domain. Biochemistry 2000; 39: 11360-11369 [PMID: 10985781 DOI: 10.1021/bi000902c]
- Nalefski EA, Falke JJ. The C2 domain calcium-binding motif: structural and functional diversity. 13 Protein Sci 1996; 5: 2375-2390 [PMID: 8976547 DOI: 10.1002/pro.5560051201]
- 14 Orr JW, Newton AC. Interaction of protein kinase C with phosphatidylserine. 2. Specificity and regulation. Biochemistry 1992; 31: 4667-4673 [PMID: 1581317 DOI: 10.1021/bi00134a019]
- 15 Ohno S, Akita Y, Konno Y, Imajoh S, Suzuki K. A novel phorbol ester receptor/protein kinase, nPKC, distantly related to the protein kinase C family. Cell 1988; 53: 731-741 [PMID: 3370672 DOI: 10.1016/0092-8674(88)90091-8]
- Kharait S, Dhir R, Lauffenburger D, Wells A. Protein kinase Cdelta signaling downstream of the 16 EGF receptor mediates migration and invasiveness of prostate cancer cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2006; 343: 848-856 [PMID: 16564022 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.03.044]
- Parker PJ, Brown SJ, Calleja V, Chakravarty P, Cobbaut M, Linch M, Marshall JJT, Martini S, 17 McDonald NQ, Soliman T, Watson L. Equivocal, explicit and emergent actions of PKC isoforms in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2021; 21: 51-63 [PMID: 33177705 DOI: 10.1038/s41568-020-00310-4]
- Newton AC. Regulation of the ABC kinases by phosphorylation: protein kinase C as a paradigm. 18 Biochem J 2003; 370: 361-371 [PMID: 12495431 DOI: 10.1042/BJ20021626]
- 19 Konishi H, Yamauchi E, Taniguchi H, Yamamoto T, Matsuzaki H, Takemura Y, Ohmae K, Kikkawa U, Nishizuka Y. Phosphorylation sites of protein kinase C delta in H2O2-treated cells and its activation by tyrosine kinase in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001; 98: 6587-6592 [PMID: 11381116 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.111158798]
- Gridling M, Ficarro SB, Breitwieser FP, Song L, Parapatics K, Colinge J, Haura EB, Marto JA, 20Superti-Furga G, Bennett KL, Rix U. Identification of kinase inhibitor targets in the lung cancer microenvironment by chemical and phosphoproteomics. Mol Cancer Ther 2014; 13: 2751-2762 [PMID: 25189542 DOI: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-14-0152]
- 21 Miyamoto A, Nakayama K, Imaki H, Hirose S, Jiang Y, Abe M, Tsukiyama T, Nagahama H, Ohno S, Hatakeyama S, Nakayama KI. Increased proliferation of B cells and auto-immunity in mice lacking protein kinase Cdelta. Nature 2002; 416: 865-869 [PMID: 11976687 DOI: 10.1038/416865a]
- 22 Basu A. Involvement of protein kinase C-delta in DNA damage-induced apoptosis. J Cell Mol Med 2003; 7: 341-350 [PMID: 14754503 DOI: 10.1111/j.1582-4934.2003.tb00237.x]
- Roffey J, Rosse C, Linch M, Hibbert A, McDonald NQ, Parker PJ. Protein kinase C intervention: the 23 state of play. Curr Opin Cell Biol 2009; 21: 268-279 [PMID: 19233632 DOI: 10.1016/j.ceb.2009.01.019]
- Gould CM, Newton AC. The life and death of protein kinase C. Curr Drug Targets 2008; 9: 614-625 24 [PMID: 18691009 DOI: 10.2174/138945008785132411]
- Perletti G, Terrian DM. Distinctive cellular roles for novel protein kinase C isoenzymes. Curr Pharm 25 Des 2006; 12: 3117-3133 [PMID: 16918438 DOI: 10.2174/138161206777947498]



- 26 Reyland ME. Protein kinase Cdelta and apoptosis. Biochem Soc Trans 2007; 35: 1001-1004 [PMID: 17956263 DOI: 10.1042/BST0351001]
- 27 Emoto Y, Manome Y, Meinhardt G, Kisaki H, Kharbanda S, Robertson M, Ghayur T, Wong WW, Kamen R, Weichselbaum R. Proteolytic activation of protein kinase C delta by an ICE-like protease in apoptotic cells. EMBO J 1995; 14: 6148-6156 [PMID: 8557034 DOI: 10.1002/j.1460-2075.1995.tb00305.x]
- 28 Jackson DN, Foster DA. The enigmatic protein kinase Cdelta: complex roles in cell proliferation and survival. FASEB J 2004; 18: 627-636 [PMID: 15054085 DOI: 10.1096/fj.03-0979rev]
- 29 Yadav V, Yanez NC, Fenton SE, Denning MF. Loss of protein kinase C delta gene expression in human squamous cell carcinomas: a laser capture microdissection study. Am J Pathol 2010; 176: 1091-1096 [PMID: 20093486 DOI: 10.2353/ajpath.2010.090816]
- 30 Omar HA, Chou CC, Berman-Booty LD, Ma Y, Hung JH, Wang D, Kogure T, Patel T, Terracciano L, Muthusamy N, Byrd JC, Kulp SK, Chen CS. Antitumor effects of OSU-2S, a nonimmunosuppressive analogue of FTY720, in hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology 2011; 53: 1943-1958 [PMID: 21391227 DOI: 10.1002/hep.24293]
- Nambotin SB, Lefrancois L, Sainsily X, Berthillon P, Kim M, Wands JR, Chevallier M, Jalinot P, Scoazec JY, Trepo C, Zoulim F, Merle P. Pharmacological inhibition of Frizzled-7 displays antitumor properties in hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2011; 54: 288-299 [PMID: 21055837 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.06.033]
- Tong M, Che N, Zhou L, Luk ST, Kau PW, Chai S, Ngan ES, Lo CM, Man K, Ding J, Lee TK, Ma S. 32 Efficacy of annexin A3 blockade in sensitizing hepatocellular carcinoma to sorafenib and regorafenib. J Hepatol 2018; 69: 826-839 [PMID: 29885413 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2018.05.034]
- Wang Q, Wang X, Evers BM. Induction of cIAP-2 in human colon cancer cells through PKC 33 delta/NF-kappa B. J Biol Chem 2003; 278: 51091-51099 [PMID: 14527959 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M306541200]
- Mandal JP, Shiue CN, Chen YC, Lee MC, Yang HH, Chang HH, Hu CT, Liao PC, Hui LC, You RI, 34 Wu WS. PKCo mediates mitochondrial ROS generation and oxidation of HSP60 to relieve RKIP inhibition on MAPK pathway for HCC progression. Free Radic Biol Med 2021; 163: 69-87 [PMID: 33307168 DOI: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2020.12.003]
- 35 Cao M, Gao J, Zhou H, Huang J, You A, Guo Z, Fang F, Zhang W, Song T, Zhang T. HIF-2α regulates CDCP1 to promote PKCô-mediated migration in hepatocellular carcinoma. Tumour Biol 2016; 37: 1651-1662 [PMID: 26307391 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-015-3527-7]
- Takai S, Matsushima-Nishiwaki R, Tokuda H, Yasuda E, Toyoda H, Kaneoka Y, Yamaguchi A, 36 Kumada T, Kozawa O. Protein kinase C delta regulates the phosphorylation of heat shock protein 27 in human hepatocellular carcinoma. Life Sci 2007; 81: 585-591 [PMID: 17673262 DOI: 10.1016/j.lfs.2007.06.018]
- McKiernan E, O'Brien K, Grebenchtchikov N, Geurts-Moespot A, Sieuwerts AM, Martens JW, 37 Magdolen V, Evoy D, McDermott E, Crown J, Sweep FC, Duffy MJ. Protein kinase Cdelta expression in breast cancer as measured by real-time PCR, western blotting and ELISA. Br J Cancer 2008; 99: 1644-1650 [PMID: 19002183 DOI: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6604728]
- McCracken MA, Miraglia LJ, McKay RA, Strobl JS. Protein kinase C delta is a prosurvival factor in 38 human breast tumor cell lines. Mol Cancer Ther 2003; 2: 273-281 [PMID: 12657722]
- Savoia P, Fava P, Osella-Abate S, Nardò T, Comessatti A, Quaglino P, Bernengo MG. Melanoma of 39 unknown primary site: a 33-year experience at the Turin Melanoma Centre. Melanoma Res 2010; 20: 227-232 [PMID: 20449885]
- Xia S, Chen Z, Forman LW, Faller DV. PKCdelta survival signaling in cells containing an activated 40 p21Ras protein requires PDK1. Cell Signal 2009; 21: 502-508 [PMID: 19146951 DOI: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2008.12.002]
- 41 He P, Shen N, Gao G, Jiang X, Sun H, Zhou D, Xu N, Nong L, Ren K. Periodic Mechanical Stress Activates PKCô-Dependent EGFR Mitogenic Signals in Rat Chondrocytes via PI3K-Akt and ERK1/2. Cell Physiol Biochem 2016; 39: 1281-1294 [PMID: 27606614 DOI: 10.1159/000447833]
- 42 Yan D, Chen D, Im HJ. Fibroblast growth factor-2 promotes catabolism via FGFR1-Ras-Raf-MEK1/2-ERK1/2 axis that coordinates with the PKCδ pathway in human articular chondrocytes. J Cell Biochem 2012; 113: 2856-2865 [PMID: 22488450 DOI: 10.1002/jcb.24160]
- Mauro LV, Grossoni VC, Urtreger AJ, Yang C, Colombo LL, Morandi A, Pallotta MG, Kazanietz 43 MG, Bal de Kier Joffé ED, Puricelli LL. PKC Delta (PKCdelta) promotes tumoral progression of human ductal pancreatic cancer. Pancreas 2010; 39: e31-e41 [PMID: 19924022 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e3181bce796
- Huynh DTN, Baek N, Sim S, Myung CS, Heo KS. Minor Ginsenoside Rg2 and Rh1 Attenuates LPS-44 Induced Acute Liver and Kidney Damages via Downregulating Activation of TLR4-STAT1 and Inflammatory Cytokine Production in Macrophages. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32932915 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21186656
- 45 Renu K, Saravanan A, Elangovan A, Ramesh S, Annamalai S, Namachivayam A, Abel P, Madhyastha H, Madhyastha R, Maruyama M, Balachandar V, Valsala Gopalakrishnan A. An appraisal on molecular and biochemical signalling cascades during arsenic-induced hepatotoxicity. Life Sci 2020; 260: 118438 [PMID: 32949585 DOI: 10.1016/j.lfs.2020.118438]
- Dzierlenga AL, Cherrington NJ. Misregulation of membrane trafficking processes in human 46 nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. J Biochem Mol Toxicol 2018; 32: e22035 [PMID: 29341352 DOI: 10.1002/jbt.22035]



- Yang M, Chen Z, Xiang S, Xia F, Tang W, Yao X, Zhou B. Hugan Qingzhi medication ameliorates 47 free fatty acid-induced L02 hepatocyte endoplasmic reticulum stress by regulating the activation of РКС-б. BMC Complement Med Ther 2020; 20: 377 [PMID: 33308192 DOI: 10.1186/s12906-020-03164-3]
- 48 Koh EH, Yoon JE, Ko MS, Leem J, Yun JY, Hong CH, Cho YK, Lee SE, Jang JE, Baek JY, Yoo HJ, Kim SJ, Sung CO, Lim JS, Jeong WI, Back SH, Baek IJ, Torres S, Solsona-Vilarrasa E, Conde de la Rosa L, Garcia-Ruiz C, Feldstein AE, Fernandez-Checa JC, Lee KU. Sphingomyelin synthase 1 mediates hepatocyte pyroptosis to trigger non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. Gut 2021; 70: 1954-1964 [PMID: 33208407 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-322509]
- 49 Lee SJ, Kim SJ, Lee HS, Kwon OS. PKC8 Mediates NF-kB Inflammatory Response and Downregulates SIRT1 Expression in Liver Fibrosis. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20 [PMID: 31533364 DOI: 10.3390/iims201846071
- Ghayur T, Hugunin M, Talanian RV, Ratnofsky S, Quinlan C, Emoto Y, Pandey P, Datta R, Huang Y, Kharbanda S, Allen H, Kamen R, Wong W, Kufe D. Proteolytic activation of protein kinase C delta by an ICE/CED 3-like protease induces characteristics of apoptosis. J Exp Med 1996; 184: 2399-2404 [PMID: 8976194 DOI: 10.1084/jem.184.6.2399]
- DeVries TA, Neville MC, Reyland ME. Nuclear import of PKCdelta is required for apoptosis: 51 identification of a novel nuclear import sequence. EMBO J 2002; 21: 6050-6060 [PMID: 12426377 DOI: 10.1093/emboj/cdf606]
- 52 Yoshida K. Nuclear trafficking of pro-apoptotic kinases in response to DNA damage. Trends Mol Med 2008; 14: 305-313 [PMID: 18539531 DOI: 10.1016/j.molmed.2008.05.003]
- Cross T, Griffiths G, Deacon E, Sallis R, Gough M, Watters D, Lord JM. PKC-delta is an apoptotic 53 lamin kinase. Oncogene 2000; 19: 2331-2337 [PMID: 10822384 DOI: 10.1038/sj.onc.1203555]
- 54 Gao FH, Wu YL, Zhao M, Liu CX, Wang LS, Chen GQ. Protein kinase C-delta mediates downregulation of heterogeneous nuclear ribonucleoprotein K protein: involvement in apoptosis induction. Exp Cell Res 2009; 315: 3250-3258 [PMID: 19747914 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2009.09.005]
- 55 Yamaguchi T, Miki Y, Yoshida K. Protein kinase C delta activates IkappaB-kinase alpha to induce the p53 tumor suppressor in response to oxidative stress. Cell Signal 2007; 19: 2088-2097 [PMID: 17644309 DOI: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2007.06.002]
- Lane DP. Cancer. p53, guardian of the genome. Nature 1992; 358: 15-16 [PMID: 1614522 DOI: 56 10.1038/358015a0
- 57 Reinhardt HC, Schumacher B. The p53 network: cellular and systemic DNA damage responses in aging and cancer. Trends Genet 2012; 28: 128-136 [PMID: 22265392 DOI: 10.1016/j.tig.2011.12.002]
- Liu H, Lu ZG, Miki Y, Yoshida K. Protein kinase C delta induces transcription of the TP53 tumor 58 suppressor gene by controlling death-promoting factor Btf in the apoptotic response to DNA damage. Mol Cell Biol 2007; 27: 8480-8491 [PMID: 17938203 DOI: 10.1128/MCB.01126-07]
- 59 Lu ZG, Liu H, Yamaguchi T, Miki Y, Yoshida K. Protein kinase Cdelta activates RelA/p65 and nuclear factor-kappaB signaling in response to tumor necrosis factor-alpha. Cancer Res 2009; 69: 5927-5935 [PMID: 19549902 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-4786]
- Zhang J, Liu N, Zhang J, Liu S, Liu Y, Zheng D. PKCdelta protects human breast tumor MCF-7 cells 60 against tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand-mediated apoptosis. J Cell Biochem 2005; 96: 522-532 [PMID: 16114000 DOI: 10.1002/jcb.20535]
- Yamada K, Yoshida K. Mechanical insights into the regulation of programmed cell death by p53 via 61 mitochondria. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res 2019; 1866: 839-848 [PMID: 30790591 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2019.02.009]
- Owens TW, Valentijn AJ, Upton JP, Keeble J, Zhang L, Lindsay J, Zouq NK, Gilmore AP. 62 Apoptosis commitment and activation of mitochondrial Bax during anoikis is regulated by p38MAPK. Cell Death Differ 2009; 16: 1551-1562 [PMID: 19662026 DOI: 10.1038/cdd.2009.102]
- 63 Chen JL, Lin HH, Kim KJ, Lin A, Ou JH, Ann DK. PKC delta signaling: a dual role in regulating hypoxic stress-induced autophagy and apoptosis. Autophagy 2009; 5: 244-246 [PMID: 19098423 DOI: 10.4161/auto.5.2.7549]
- Wesche J, Małecki J, Wiedłocha A, Ehsani M, Marcinkowska E, Nilsen T, Olsnes S. Two nuclear 64 localization signals required for transport from the cytosol to the nucleus of externally added FGF-1 translocated into cells. Biochemistry 2005; 44: 6071-6080 [PMID: 15835896 DOI: 10.1021/bi047403m]
- Chiodelli P, Bugatti A, Urbinati C, Rusnati M. Heparin/Heparan sulfate proteoglycans glycomic 65 interactome in angiogenesis: biological implications and therapeutical use. Molecules 2015; 20: 6342-6388 [PMID: 25867824 DOI: 10.3390/molecules20046342]
- Lin X. Functions of heparan sulfate proteoglycans in cell signaling during development. Development 66 2004; 131: 6009-6021 [PMID: 15563523 DOI: 10.1242/dev.01522]
- Matsuo I, Kimura-Yoshida C. Extracellular modulation of Fibroblast Growth Factor signaling 67 through heparan sulfate proteoglycans in mammalian development. Curr Opin Genet Dev 2013; 23: 399-407 [PMID: 23465883 DOI: 10.1016/j.gde.2013.02.004]
- Miyamoto Y, Yamada K, Yoneda Y. Importin α: a key molecule in nuclear transport and non-68 transport functions. J Biochem 2016; 160: 69-75 [PMID: 27289017 DOI: 10.1093/jb/myw036]
- Yamada K, Miyamoto Y, Tsujii A, Moriyama T, Ikuno Y, Shiromizu T, Serada S, Fujimoto M, 69 Tomonaga T, Naka T, Yoneda Y, Oka M. Cell surface localization of importin a1/KPNA2 affects cancer cell proliferation by regulating FGF1 signalling. Sci Rep 2016; 6: 21410 [PMID: 26887791



DOI: 10.1038/srep21410]

- Yang L, Fujimoto M, Murota H, Serada S, Honda H, Yamada K, Suzuki K, Nishikawa A, Hosono Y, 70 Yoneda Y, Takehara K, Imura Y, Mimori T, Takeuchi T, Katayama I, Naka T. Proteomic identification of heterogeneous nuclear ribonucleoprotein K as a novel cold-associated autoantigen in patients with secondary Raynaud's phenomenon. Rheumatology (Oxford) 2015; 54: 349-358 [PMID: 25172934 DOI: 10.1093/rheumatology/keu325]
- 71 Ghouri YA, Mian I, Rowe JH. Review of hepatocellular carcinoma: Epidemiology, etiology, and carcinogenesis. J Carcinog 2017; 16: 1 [PMID: 28694740 DOI: 10.4103/jcar.JCar_9_16]
- Cheng W, Huang PC, Chao HM, Jeng YM, Hsu HC, Pan HW, Hwu WL, Lee YM. Glypican-3 72 induces oncogenicity by preventing IGF-1R degradation, a process that can be blocked by Grb10. Oncotarget 2017; 8: 80429-80442 [PMID: 29113314 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.19035]
- 73 Cheng W, Tseng CJ, Lin TT, Cheng I, Pan HW, Hsu HC, Lee YM. Glypican-3-mediated oncogenesis involves the Insulin-like growth factor-signaling pathway. Carcinogenesis 2008; 29: 1319-1326 [PMID: 18413366 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgn091]
- Nickel W, Rabouille C. Mechanisms of regulated unconventional protein secretion. Nat Rev Mol Cell 74 Biol 2009; 10: 148-155 [PMID: 19122676 DOI: 10.1038/nrm2617]
- Giuliani F, Grieve A, Rabouille C. Unconventional secretion: a stress on GRASP. Curr Opin Cell 75 Biol 2011; 23: 498-504 [PMID: 21571519 DOI: 10.1016/j.ceb.2011.04.005]
- 76 Gardella S, Andrei C, Ferrera D, Lotti LV, Torrisi MR, Bianchi ME, Rubartelli A. The nuclear protein HMGB1 is secreted by monocytes via a non-classical, vesicle-mediated secretory pathway. EMBO Rep 2002; 3: 995-1001 [PMID: 12231511 DOI: 10.1093/embo-reports/kvf198]
- 77 Man SM, Karki R, Kanneganti TD. Molecular mechanisms and functions of pyroptosis, inflammatory caspases and inflammasomes in infectious diseases. Immunol Rev 2017; 277: 61-75 [PMID: 28462526 DOI: 10.1111/imr.12534]
- 78 Rabouille C. Pathways of Unconventional Protein Secretion. Trends Cell Biol 2017; 27: 230-240 [PMID: 27989656 DOI: 10.1016/j.tcb.2016.11.007]
- 79 Kimura T, Jain A, Choi SW, Mandell MA, Johansen T, Deretic V. TRIM-directed selective autophagy regulates immune activation. Autophagy 2017; 13: 989-990 [PMID: 26983397 DOI: 10.1080/15548627.2016.1154254
- Zhang M, Kenny SJ, Ge L, Xu K, Schekman R. Translocation of interleukin-1β into a vesicle 80 intermediate in autophagy-mediated secretion. Elife 2015; 4: e11205 [PMID: 26523392 DOI: 10.7554/eLife.11205]
- Andrei C, Dazzi C, Lotti L, Torrisi MR, Chimini G, Rubartelli A. The secretory route of the 81 leaderless protein interleukin 1beta involves exocytosis of endolysosome-related vesicles. Mol Biol Cell 1999; 10: 1463-1475 [PMID: 10233156 DOI: 10.1091/mbc.10.5.1463]
- 82 Frye BC, Halfter S, Djudjaj S, Muehlenberg P, Weber S, Raffetseder U, En-Nia A, Knott H, Baron JM, Dooley S, Bernhagen J, Mertens PR. Y-box protein-1 is actively secreted through a non-classical pathway and acts as an extracellular mitogen. EMBO Rep 2009; 10: 783-789 [PMID: 19483673 DOI: 10.1038/embor.2009.81]
- 83 Qi X, Mochly-Rosen D. The PKCdelta -Abl complex communicates ER stress to the mitochondria an essential step in subsequent apoptosis. J Cell Sci 2008; 121: 804-813 [PMID: 18285444 DOI: 10.1242/jcs.024653]
- Kajimoto T, Ohmori S, Shirai Y, Sakai N, Saito N. Subtype-specific translocation of the delta 84 subtype of protein kinase C and its activation by tyrosine phosphorylation induced by ceramide in HeLa cells. Mol Cell Biol 2001; 21: 1769-1783 [PMID: 11238914 DOI: 10.1128/MCB.21.5.1769-1783.2001]
- 85 Wang H, Xiao L, Kazanietz MG. p23/Tmp21 associates with protein kinase Cdelta (PKCdelta) and modulates its apoptotic function. J Biol Chem 2011; 286: 15821-15831 [PMID: 21454541 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M111.227991]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2022 January 14; 28(2): 199-215

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.199

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Therapeutic endoscopy for the treatment of post-bariatric surgery complications

Michael Larsen, Richard Kozarek

ORCID number: Michael Larsen 0000-0001-8005-0750; Richard Kozarek 0000-0002-9745-7538.

Author contributions: Larsen M reviewed the literature and prepared the manuscript; Kozarek R contributed to and revised the manuscript; all authors approved the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

Country/Territory of origin: United States

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Invited article; Externally peer reviewed

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in

Michael Larsen, Richard Kozarek, Digestive Disease Institute, Virginia Mason Medical Center, Seattle, WA 98101, United States

Corresponding author: Michael Larsen, MD, Doctor, Digestive Disease Institute, Virginia Mason Medical Center, 1100 Ninth Avenue, Seattle, WA 98101, United States. michael.larsen@virginiamason.org

Abstract

Obesity rates continue to climb worldwide. Obesity often contributes to other comorbidities such as type 2 diabetes, hypertension, heart disease and is a known risk factor for many malignancies. Bariatric surgeries are by far the most invasive treatment options available but are often the most effective and can result in profound, durable weight loss with improvement in or resolution of weight associated comorbidities. Currently performed bariatric surgeries include Rouxen-Y gastric bypass, sleeve gastrectomy, and laparoscopic gastric banding. These surgeries are associated with significant weight loss, but also with significant rates of major complications. The complexity of these patients and surgical anatomies makes management of these complications by a multidisciplinary team critical for optimal outcomes. Minimally invasive treatments for complications are typically preferred because of the high risk associated with repeat operations. Endoscopy plays a large role in both the diagnosis and the management of complications. Endoscopy can provide therapeutic interventions for many bariatric surgical complications including anastomotic strictures, anastomotic leaks, choledocholithiasis, sleeve stenosis, weight regain, and eroded bands. Endoscopists should be familiar with the various surgical anatomies as well as the various therapeutic options available. This review article serves to delineate the current role of endoscopy in the management of complications after bariatric surgery.

Key Words: Therapeutic endoscopy; Bariatric surgery; Complications; Weight regain; Sleeve stenosis; Sleeve leak

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Bariatric surgery is the most effective treatment for morbid obesity. While surgical techniques have improved, complications after these surgeries remain



accordance with the Creative

Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt p://creativecommons.org/License s/by-nc/4.0/

Received: April 27, 2021 Peer-review started: April 27, 2021 First decision: June 13, 2021 Revised: July 8, 2021 Accepted: December 31, 2021 Article in press: December 31, 2021 Published online: January 14, 2022

P-Reviewer: Iovino P S-Editor: Wu YXJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wu YXJ



common. Multidisciplinary management of these complications is important given their complexity. Therapeutic endoscopy provides a minimally invasive option for treatment of complications. This review article serves to delineate the current role of therapeutic endoscopy in the management of complications after bariatric surgery.

Citation: Larsen M, Kozarek R. Therapeutic endoscopy for the treatment of post-bariatric surgery complications. World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28(2): 199-215 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v28/i2/199.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.199

INTRODUCTION

Obesity rates have grown dramatically both in wealthy nations and the developing world; resulting in a worldwide global health problem. According to the WHO, in 2016, 1.9 billion people worldwide were affected by this disease[1]. Obesity often contributes to other comorbidities such as type 2 diabetes, hypertension, heart disease and is a known risk factor for many malignancies^[2]. Obesity can dramatically affect a patient's quality of life and significantly reduces life expectancy.

Many treatments for obesity exist including dieting, exercise, weight loss medications, endoscopic bariatric therapies, and bariatric surgery[3]. However, treatment is difficult as most therapies result in, at most, moderate weight loss and once the therapy is withdrawn, significant weight recidivism occurs[4]. Bariatric surgeries are by far the most invasive treatment options available but are often the most effective and can result in profound, durable weight loss with improvement in or resolution of weight associated comorbidities^[5]. For this reason, 256000 people underwent bariatric surgery in the United States in 2019, and 696191 underwent surgery worldwide in 2018[6,7]. While bariatric surgery is very effective, it does represent a major operation often being performed in high-risk individuals with multiple comorbidities. While surgical techniques have improved, and these surgeries have become safer over time, they remain associated with significant complications. About 9%-12% of patients undergoing bariatric surgery will experience 1 or more adverse events in the first five years after surgery[8]. While most complications will be minor, they can also be life threatening or associated with significant morbidity. These are often very complex patients such that adverse events are best managed by a multidisciplinary bariatric team which can include bariatric surgeons, endocrinologists, interventional radiologists, dieticians, and gastroenterologists. Minimally invasive, endoscopic or percutaneous treatments are preferred as reoperation is associated with significant additional risk. This review will focus on the large subset of adverse events after bariatric surgery that can be managed through endoscopic techniques (Table 1).

BARIATRIC SURGERY

Effective endoscopic treatment of post-bariatric surgery complications requires a detailed understanding of the gastrointestinal anatomy created by the particular surgical procedure. Currently the most performed surgical procedures are the sleeve gastrectomy and the laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB). Less commonly performed surgeries include laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding (LAGB) and the duodenal switch. Gastroenterologists will also still encounter patients with complications after vertical banded gastroplasty though this procedure is no longer performed.

RYGB

Despite the fact that it has lost some degree of popularity secondary to the rise of the sleeve gastrectomy, Roux-en-Y gastric bypass remains a commonly chosen bariatric surgery because of its excellent efficacy. Originally an open surgical procedure, gastric



Table 1 Endoscopic management of bariatric complications				
Surgery	Complication	Diagnosis	Management options	
RYGB	Gastrojejunal anastomotic stricture	Upper GI series; Endoscopy	Endoscopic balloon dilation; Steroid injection; Needle knife radial incisions; Lumen-opposing metal stent	
	Gastrogastric fistula	Upper GI series; Endoscopy	Endoscopic suturing; OTSC	
	Anastomotic leaks	CT imaging; Upper GI series; Endoscopy	CSEMS; Internal drainage with pigtail stents; OTSC; Endosponge therapy; Endoscopic suturing	
	Choledocholithiasis	MRCP; CT imaging; Ultrasound	Overtube-assisted ERCP; Laparoscopic-assisted ERCP; EDGE	
	Weight regain	EGD-Dilated gastrojejunostomy	Stoma reduction: Endoscopic suturing; OTSC; Serial APC treatments; Radiofrequency ablation	
Sleeve gastrectomy	Staple line leak	CT imaging; Upper GI series; Endoscopy	CSEMS; Internal drainage with pigtail stents; OTSC; Endosponge therapy; Endoscopic suturing	
	Sleeve stenosis	Upper GI series; Endoscopy	Radial expanding balloon dilation; Pneumatic balloon dilation	
LAGB	Band migration	CT imaging; Endoscopy	Mechanical lithotripter band cutting	

RYGB: Roux-en-Y gastric bypass; CSEMS: Covered self-expandable metallic stent; OTSC: Over-the-scope-clip; EDGE: Endoscopic ultrasound-directed transgastric endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; APC: Argon plasma coagulation; LAGB: Laparoscopic adjustable gastric band.

> bypass is now done nearly exclusively laparoscopically. This minimally invasive approach combined with improved surgical techniques have led to decreased morbidity. This surgery involves partitioning a small gastric pouch from the proximal stomach and the creation of a Roux limb which diverts most absorption to the distal small bowel. Weight loss occurs secondary to the restrictive effect of the small gastric pouch, malabsorptive effects, and complex hormonal changes that occur as a result of the bypass. Hormonal changes are likely responsible for the profound effect this surgery has not just on the treatment of obesity but also for diabetes [9]. Surgical anatomies are not uniform and highly operator dependent. Details such as the size of the gastric pouch, diameter of the gastrojejunostomy, length of the Roux limb, and length of the pancreatobiliary limb will vary significantly by surgeon.

> Complications of this surgery can manifest at any point after surgery with GI bleeding and leaks typically presenting early while vitamin deficiencies may take years to manifest. Possible adverse events related to this surgery include marginal ulceration, anastomotic strictures, gastrogastric fistulas, anastomotic leaks, choledocholithiasis, dumping syndrome, metabolic abnormalities, vitamin deficiencies, or chronic abdominal pain among others.

Anastomotic strictures

Stricturing at the gastrojejunal anastomosis is a common adverse event after RYGB which can occur as early as the first few weeks post-operatively or many years after the surgery. In some surgical series, the frequency of strictures is in the 20%-30% range [10]. The exact etiology of these strictures has not been completely elucidatedulceration, ischemia, and minor anastomotic leaks as well as foreign body reactions to staples or suture are likely contributors. Surgical technique likely contributes as it has been shown that operations involving circular staplers are more likely to stricture[11].

Patients with anastomotic strictures typically present with nausea and vomiting symptoms or in the early post-operative period will report inability to advance their diet beyond liquids. Some stricture patients will describe dysphagia while others may endorse significant post-prandial abdominal pain. Symptoms of gastrojejunal stricturing are often very similar to those of marginal ulceration and differentiating between these 2 adverse events prior to endoscopic evaluation can be very difficult. Tight strictures can be diagnosed using a radiologic upper GI series, but more subtle narrowing can be missed as liquid will continue to pass through to the jejunum. Some patients with strictures will have inadvertent weight gain as they will compensate for the stricture by sticking to a high calorie liquid diet.

All patients with symptoms that are suggestive of a possible anastomotic stricture should undergo an upper endoscopy for diagnosis and treatment. Normal anastomotic diameter should be between 10 mm and 15 mm, therefore a stricture can be diagnosed in any patient in which the standard upper endoscope cannot pass easily through the



anastomosis into the jejunum. Treatment for the stricture can then be performed immediately after diagnosis through endoscopic through-the-scope balloon dilation. Fluoroscopy can often be helpful to ensure the correct positioning of the balloon and to avoid trauma to the thin jejunum. Therapy should be aimed at dilating the stricture to achieve a luminal diameter of 10-15 mm. Dilation should be gradual and often requires more than 1 dilation session-particularly in patients with very tight strictures. Care should be taken to avoid over dilating the anastomosis as this is associated with an increased risk of complications and can result in the patient experiencing a decreased sense of restriction and ultimately result in weight gain. Overall, endoscopic balloon dilation is safe, with very few complications and is effective for most patients [12,13] (Figure 1).

Multiple options are available for the treatment of refractory strictures. Increasing balloon diameter combined with intralesional steroid injection can be effective. Our group will typically utilize Triamcinolone 10 mg/mL with 1-2 mL injected in a 4quadrant fashion. An additional technique which can be added is incisional ablation of the stricture with radial cuts with a needle knife prior to dilation therapy. For patients who continue to be refractory, these strictures can be treated with endoscopic stenting. While treatment with esophageal stents in gastric bypass patients is typically poorly tolerated secondary to associated side-effects (pain, nausea, vomiting, reflux) and frequent stent migration, treatment with new lumen apposing metal stents (LAMS) is well tolerated and effective[14,15]. Our group has had good success with the 10 mm × 15 mm LAMS but in patients whose strictures continue to recur, the 20 mm stent may also be effective. Truly refractory strictures which require a surgical revision are very rare and usually represent narrowing secondary to twisting/torsion of the postanastomotic jejunum rather than true fibrotic strictures of the anastomosis.

Gastrogastric fistula

A gastrogastric fistula is a communication between the gastric pouch and the gastric remnant. In the traditional open RYGB surgery this was a common occurrence seen in up to 30% of patients. However, in laparoscopic patients this is a much less frequently seen complication secondary to changes in surgical technique^[16]. In open surgeries the gastric pouch was partitioned using a staple line but was not completely separated from the defunctionalized stomach as is done in laparoscopic RYGB. While the exact etiology of these fistulas is not known, anastomotic leaks, ulceration, ischemia, and erosions of foreign bodies are thought to contribute [17-19]. The presenting symptoms of gastrogastric fistula patients are highly variable and can range from being completely asymptomatic to refractory or perforating marginal ulcers. Weight regain is a common occurrence with these fistulas as they can allow a significant amount of food to pass into the gastric remnant which functionally reverses the effects of the surgery. Gastric acid can pass through the fistula from the gastric remnant to the pouch and result in gastroesophageal reflux disease, abdominal pain, marginal ulcers, and anastomotic strictures.

Gastrogastric fistulas can be diagnosed via upper endoscopy, upper GI series, or sometimes via computed tomography (CT) scan. While the radiological tests can be helpful one must be careful not to overinterpret the presence of contrast in the gastric remnant as contrast can often reflux up the pancreatobiliary limb. Endoscopic diagnosis is particularly helpful as it provides the most accurate measure of the size of the fistula which is important in determining treatment.

Patients with symptoms of GERD or other consequences of gastric acid passage through the gastrogastric fistula can often be treated with therapy with proton pump inhibitors or other antacids alone. Indications for closure of a gastrogastric fistula include refractory symptoms or significant weight regain.

Endoscopic therapy is most effective for smaller fistulas-particularly those that are smaller than 1 cm in diameter. Unfortunately, even these smaller fistulas have high rates of reopening after endoscopic closure[20]. The most studied endoscopic therapy is endoscopic suturing which results in a very high initial closure rate, but long-term efficacy may be as low as 20% [21]. The over-the-scope-clip (OTSC) is another option for fistula closure though it has been less studied for this indication[22]. In our experience these clips can be effective for small fistulas and can be used to reinforce an endoscopic suturing closure. One concern about using this device is that the large clip can interfere with surgical revision if that becomes necessary secondary to failure of closure. However, endoscopists now have access to a device specifically designed to help remove these large clips which can be done prior to a surgical closure^[23]. Patients with persistent symptoms despite medical therapy, with large fistulas or those that are refractory to endoscopic closure should be evaluated by a bariatric surgeon for surgical revision.





Figure 1 Anastomotic stricture dilation. A: Tight stricture of gastrojejunostomy; B: Wire placement through stenosis; C: Balloon dilation; D: Stricture appearance after dilation.

Anastomotic leaks

Anastomotic leaks can be the most severe and debilitating complications after bariatric surgery and are seen most commonly after sleeve gastrectomy (discussed in sleeve gastrectomy section) but can also be seen typically as a very early complication after RYGB[24]. RYGB involves the creation of multiple different surgical anastomoses, and leaks can occur at any of these sites including the gastric pouch, gastrojejunostomy, blind limb of jejunum, jejunojejunostomy, and the gastric remnant. Leak patients will typically present with abdominal pain, fevers, and potentially sepsis and clinical instability^[25]. The initial treatment for all leak patients involves antibiotics, fluid resuscitation, and NPO status^[26]. Patients who are clinically unstable will typically need to be taken to the operating room for a wash-out and attempted surgical closure. In more stable patients cross-sectional imaging should be obtained in order to evaluate the location of the leak.

Patients with leaks originating from the gastric pouch or gastrojejunostomy can be treated successfully with endoscopic therapy using covered endoluminal stents[27, 28]. The majority of published research on this treatment involves the use of selfexpandable metal esophageal stents which can be fully covered or partially covered with plastic. Unfortunately, these stents are poorly tolerated by patients but can typically be removed in 6 to 8 wk with a leak resolution rate of 87.8% [29]. For leaks at the gastrojejunostomy, the much shorter, dumbbell shaped LAMS stents can be used and are significantly better tolerated, but currently experience with this technique is limited.

Another option for treatment of leaks is internal drainage, which involves the placement of double pigtail stents through the opening of the leak into the associated abscess cavity[30]. This drainage allows the leak to heal around the stents similar to what occurs in drainage of pancreatic fluid collections. The stents are then exchanged every 6 wk until resolution of the abscess cavity and leak are seen. This technique is much better tolerated than esophageal stents and has the benefit of being able to be performed at leak sites throughout the RYGB anatomy-even those that require an enteroscope to reach. Other options for treating leaks include endoscopic suturing, endoscopic clipping, eVAC therapy (transnasal wound vac with endosponge), as well as over-the-scope clips[31]. However, the published data for their use remains very limited.

Choledocholithiasis

The development of cholelithiasis is common after bariatric surgery and particularly so after RYGB. Up to 36% of patients will have gallbladder stones 6 months after surgery, and a large portion of those patients have gallstone-related symptoms[32]. Rapid weight loss is believed to increase the cholesterol saturation of bile, and anatomic changes occurring during the surgery may affect gallbladder emptying, both of which promote.

stone formation. Studies have shown that 2%-7% of symptomatic patients will have choledocholithiasis which is best treated by endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP), a procedure that is technically very challenging for post RYGB patients as the major papilla cannot be reached with a standard duodenoscope[33]. Currently there are 3 endoscopic options for performing ERCP in the RYGB patientovertube-assisted enteroscopy ERCP, lap-assisted transgastric ERCP, or an endoscopic ultrasound-directed transgastric ERCP (EDGE).

Enteroscopy ERCP can be performed with a single- or double-balloon enteroscope, or spirus assisted, or in patients with short Roux limbs, with a colonoscope. Published data suggest a 70% efficacy rate of this technique [34]. Limitations are primarily related to the lack of appropriate length and size of devices and lack of elevator on the scope. Long Roux limbs or pancreatobiliary limbs can also affect the likelihood of success. Use of a clear cap on the end of the enteroscope can improve visualization and positioning of the scope in the descending duodenum.

Laparoscopic-assisted ERCP requires taking the patient to the operating room where a surgeon will create a gastrostomy in order to facilitate percutaneous passage of a standard duodenoscope into the second portion of the duodenum[35]. This access allows the endoscopist the ability to perform ERCP with standard devices and techniques. This technique has been shown to be effective with a technical success rate of 97.9%, but adverse event rates are higher (19%) than that seen with overtubeassisted ERCP (6.5%)[36]. For patients who need multiple ERCPs a gastrostomy tube can be left in place to provide an access tract, however repeat ERCP can be challenging as the duodenoscope will not pass easily through a standard gastrostomy tube tract.

EDGE is a new and still somewhat controversial technique for performing ERCP which involves the creation of a gastrogastric fistula with EUS-guided deployment of an Axios (Boston Scientific, Marlborough, MA) LAMS[37] (Figure 2). The first step in this process is to identify the gastric remnant from the gastric pouch with a linear EUS scope. A 19-gauge needle is then advanced into the gastric remnant and used to infuse water into the gastric remnant to distend it. If not already in the left lateral position, moving the patient onto their left side can facilitate keeping this fluid in the gastric remnant. Once the gastric remnant is distended with fluid a LAMS can be deployed in a similar fashion to draining a pancreatic pseudocyst. As the gastric remnant is typically separated from the gastric remnant the stent does cross the serosa of the gastric pouch and the gastric remnant such that if the stent migrates a perforation will occur. Therefore, this procedure is done most safely if the stent is deployed and then 2-3 wk is allowed for a tract to form along the stent prior to passing the duodenoscope through to perform ERCP[38]. For those patients that cannot wait for their ERCP, the stent should be sutured or clipped in place, and the stent should not be removed immediately after the procedure. Once the LAMS stent is in place a duodenoscope can pass through it and then achieve standard positioning for ERCP. If repeat ERCPs are needed the stent can be left in place, but plans should be made to remove the stent as soon as possible to reduce the risk of a persistent gastrogastric fistula. Data on this technique is limited, though a retrospective multicenter review of 178 patients demonstrated a technical success of 98% and only 4 patients with adverse events[39]. It remains controversial because of the risk of persistent gastrogastric fistula which was 10% in this review.

ERCP for patients after RYGB is challenging and should involve a multidisciplinary team. Bariatric surgery consult should be considered prior to embarking on any of the 3 potential endoscopic treatment options. Balloon-assisted ERCP is our first line therapy for most ERCP indications, but a plan should be in place prior to the procedure as to what second-line option will be utilized in the event that this is not successful. If EDGE is planned after failed balloon-assisted ERCP, then water can be pumped quickly into the gastric remnant through the enteroscope prior to exchanging for the linear EUS scope, and the LAMS is deployed to create the gastrogastric fistula as part of the same procedure.

Weight regain

Patients who undergo Roux-en-Y gastric bypass typically experience a profound





Figure 2 Endoscopic ultrasonography-directed transgastric endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. A: Endoscopic ultrasonography placement of lumen apposing metal stents (LAMS) gastrogastric fistula; B: Endoscopic view of LAMS; C: Duodenoscope passing through LAMS for endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; D: Successful cholangiogram and pancreatogram.

weight loss in the first 6 mo after surgery. While the rate of weight loss will slow after this initial period, significant weight loss will continue for the first 12-15 mo after which patients will typically hit a weight loss plateau with expected total weight loss of roughly 30% total weight or 60% excess weight loss. It is common for patients to gain back a small amount (10%) of this significant weight loss over the subsequent 1-2 years. However, about 18%-30% of RYGB patients will suffer from significant "weight regain"-a term which generally denotes regaining more than 50% of the initial weight loss[40-42]. This kind of weight gain can be devastating emotionally for these patients who have undertaken significant surgery only to see their health gains eliminated.

The etiology of weight regain after RYGB is often multifactorial and can involve dietary, hormonal, and behavioral factors but also often involves anatomic changes to the RYGB anatomy. Gastrogastric fistulas can contribute significantly to weight gain and their management was discussed earlier in this review. Dilation of the gastric pouch and/or dilation of the gastrojejunostomy are other anatomic changes that have been shown to be associated with weight gain in RYGB patients^[43]. Presumably these changes result in weight gain by removing the sense of restriction or satiety that these patients are used to experiencing after eating. A dilated gastrojejunostomy will allow food to empty the gastric pouch very quickly after eating. These patients will often describe an initial sense of fullness after eating which passes very quickly, resulting in frequent hunger and resultant increase in caloric intake. While a gastrogastric fistula can be diagnosed by upper GI series these anatomical changes are typically best evaluated by endoscopy as an upper GI series cannot measure the size of the gastrojejunostomy.

Surgical revisions for alterations in gastric bypass anatomy are associated with very high rates of adverse events - making minimally invasive endoscopic treatments better options. The most studied endoscopic treatment for a dilated gastrojejunostomy is to narrow the stoma diameter using endoscopic suturing (Figure 3). This has been done with multiple different suturing platforms and has been shown to be effective for weight loss in a sham controlled randomized controlled trial[44]. Data with the newer





Figure 3 Dilated gastrojejunostomy treated with endoscopic suturing. A: Dilated gastrojejunostomy; B: Gastrojejunostomy several months after suturing for stoma reduction.

Overstitch (Apollo Endosurery, Austin Tx) device which allows full thickness suturing demonstrates that this device is the most effective [45]. Argon plasma coagulation (APC) treatment to the 2 cm of tissue on the gastric side of the gastrojejunostomy to expose the submucosa is typically performed prior to suturing. Multiple different suturing patterns have been used with some published data suggesting that a circumferential running stitch pattern provides a more robust weight loss than interrupted suture patterns[46]. The goal of suturing is typically to reduce the diameter of the gastrojejunostomy to 8 to 10 mm. When this is achieved, patients will typically stop regaining weight and data from the largest published study (n = 331) demonstrates weight loss of 8.5% ± 8.5% at 1 year.

Long-term follow-up has also shown persistent effect of the intervention with patients losing $8.8\% \pm 12.5\%$ total weight at 5 years[47]. For those patients who are not able to undergo endoscopic suturing there are other endoscopic options to narrow the gastrojejunostomy though data on these alternate methods at this point is limited. Investigators have shown that placement of an OTSC at 1 edge of the gastrojejunostomy or 2 clips at opposite sides of the gastrojejunostomy can be effective at narrowing the stoma diameter[48]. Alternatively, serial sessions of treatment with APC alone to the rim of the gastrojejunostomy without any suturing can be effective [49]. In this technique the APC is applied with some degree of contact with the mucosa in order to achieve a deeper penetration of the thermal effect. This technique is less effective for gastrojejunostomies with a diameter greater than 30 mm. One case series also described the use of serial sessions of radiofrequency ablation to the edges of the gastrojejunostomy with 18.8% excess weight loss at 12 mo[50]. Serial sessions with injection of the sclerosant sodium morrhuate has also been shown to be effective, but unfortunately this product is no longer available for purchase for medical usages.

SLEEVE GASTRECTOMY

The creation of a gastric sleeve was initially just 1 part of the more complex and rarely performed duodenal switch operation. However, since becoming a stand-alone surgery, sleeve gastrectomy has gained popularity over the past 2 decades and is now the most commonly performed bariatric surgery in the U.S. Sleeve gastrectomy now accounts for greater than 50% of all bariatric surgery^[51].

The creation of the gastric sleeve involves the surgical excision of a large portion of the greater curve of the stomach. The surgeon then closes the resulting defect with a long staple line. The resulting anatomy is a narrow tubular stomach. The surgery is thought to induce weight loss in multiple different ways. Resection of the greater curve of the stomach results in the removal of the majority of the ghrelin-producing cells which results in decreased hunger[52]. Additionally, the resultant tubular sleeve has much less capacity than a normal stomach and results in greater satiety after eating. Interestingly, the sleeve gastrectomy is thought to result in quicker gastric emptying which results in weight loss through various hormonal effects. Overall, the weight loss seen with this surgery is significant and can be similar to that seen with Roux-en-Y gastric bypass[53].

While typically considered a more straight-forward surgery than RYGB, complications occur with similar frequency with the sleeve gastrectomy[54]. Common complications which can occur and be treated with therapeutic endoscopy include staple line leaks as well as the development of a stenosis of the gastric sleeve.

Sleeve gastrectomy staple line leak

As discussed above with regard to leaks after RYGB, surgical leaks can occur at any surgical anastomosis. Leaks can be a devastating complication which can take a very long time and multiple endoscopic procedures to heal. The creation of a gastric sleeve results in a very long staple line anastomosis which extends from the antrum of the stomach up to the GE junction. Leaks are seen in up to 5% of sleeve gastrectomy patients and can occur anywhere along the staple line[55]. However, most leaks occur near the top of this staple line at the angle of His which is particularly susceptible to leaks because this area has a very thin gastric wall, often experiences relative ischemia secondary to surgical ligation of the short gastric arteries, has relative dysmotility, and is an area of increased intragastric pressure. Downstream obstructions such as a concomitant sleeve stenosis often contribute to the development of leaks and need to be addressed as part of treatment[56]. Sleeve leaks typically present in the early postoperative period, but chronic leaks can present at any point-sometimes even many years after their surgery.

Leak patients' clinical presentation typically varies based on the timing of their leak. Patients with acute leaks (< 7 d after surgery) typically present with signs of sepsis and are often hemodynamically unstable and require urgent operative intervention with abdominal wash-out and placement of abdominal drains. Patients with subacute or chronic leaks are typically less acutely ill and present with signs and symptoms including abdominal pain, fever, and tachycardia. Prompt evaluation is needed to reduce associated complications[57]. Diagnosis of a sleeve leak is typically made by a combination of CT scan and upper GI series. If a leak is suspected but not confirmed on upper GI series, then endoscopy with direct visualization can typically secure a diagnosis. Initial leak treatment involves initiation of broad-spectrum antibiotics, IV fluid resuscitation, NPO status, and surgical consultation.

While some leak patients will require re-operation, the majority can be treated with various endoscopic techniques. Unfortunately, this often involves a prolonged treatment course which can involve long hospital stays and significant impacts to quality of life. Many patients will require multiple different modalities of endoscopic treatment to achieve resolution of the leak[58]. Available endoscopic treatment options include covered esophageal stents, internal drainage, OTSC, endoscopic suturing, eVAC endosponge therapy, and endoscopic septotomy. Many patients will also require supplemental enteral nutrition delivered through a jejunostomy tube during their treatment.

The most commonly used endoscopic treatment for sleeve gastrectomy leaks is the use of covered self-expandable metal stents (CSEMS) (Figure 4). These stents treat sleeve leaks through 2 mechanisms-the stent both covers the leak orifice and treats the distal gastric stenosis and reshapes the stomach. Stents used can include both fully covered and partially covered stents. Our group utilizes more partially covered stents for this purpose because they result in decreased stent migration and can result in a more effective seal at the top of the stent as tissue grows into the partially covered portion of the stent. The downside to using partially covered stents is the increased difficulty of removing these stents once the leak has healed. In order to achieve successful removal of a partially covered stent one must place an overlapping fully covered stent within the stent. The expansile pressure from the second stent results in tissue necrosis of tissue ingrowth of the first stent and allows removal of both stents about 1 week after placement^[59]. A recent systematic review and meta-analysis demonstrated that the use of CSEMS for treatment of sleeve leaks was effective in 72.8% of cases[60]. Unfortunately, use of these stents is associated with poor patient tolerance with symptoms of chest pain, gerd, nausea and vomiting, and frequent stent migration when fully covered stents are used. Because of the associated side effects of these stents, patients can rarely maintain adequate nutrition via PO intake, and therefore we typically place an endoscopic jejunal feeding tube at the initiation of treatment to provide supplemental enteral nutrition to promote leak healing. Multiple techniques have been tried to prevent stent migration including using hemoclips, overthe-scope-clips, and endoscopic suturing to attempt to secure the proximal aspect of the stent to the esophagus. However, migration can still occur despite these measures and was seen in 15.9% of patients in a large meta-analysis[61].



Figure 4 Sleeve leak treated with covered esophageal stent. Computed tomography imaging demonstrating sleeve leak; B: Endoscopic appearance of leak site; C: Contrast injection to confirm leak site; D: Placement of covered self-expandable metal stents; E: Endoscopic appearance of stent; F: Subsequent upper gastrointestinal series showing no residual leak after stent placement.

Internal drainage using transgastric double pigtail stents is a more recently described technique for treating sleeve gastrectomy leaks[30]. This involves the drainage of the associated abscess cavity with transgastric plastic stents (Figure 5). If the leak opening is large enough prior to stenting, the endoscope can be passed through the leak and used to lavage and debride the associated cavity prior to stenting. If there is a stenosis of the distal sleeve, then this should be combined with dilation of the sleeve as well. The stents are then exchanged every 6 wk until the cavity and leak have resolved through healing by secondary intention. Retrospective studies have shown improved decreased morbidity and mortality, and improved technical success when compared with the use of CSEMS. The largest published study included 67 sleeve leak patients and demonstrated a 72.8% clinical success rate and a mean of 3.18 endoscopic procedures[30].

In our experience, this technique is very well tolerated by patients, and PO intake can be started early which obviates the need for PEJ tube, and the internal drainage avoids the need for percutaneous drainage. This method of endoscopic treatment has become our primary method for treatment of sub-acute leaks, and some data has demonstrated effectiveness in acute leaks as well.

Other treatment options for leak closure include devices which attempt to directly close the leak orifice, including the use of through the scope clips, OTSC, and endoscopic suturing. Data on the use of these techniques in sleeve leaks is limited though retrospective case series, have shown that OTSCs and endoscopic suturing can be effective in some leak patients[62]. In our experience the typical location of sleeve leaks at the proximal end of the staple line makes access for suturing or clipping challenging. Furthermore, the leak site tissue is generally of poor quality secondary to associated infection and relative ischemia such that clips and sutures may initially appear to close the defect-only to have it re-open at a later time (similar to what occurs during attempts at operative repair). Use of these closure devices should be limited to very small holes and those that are easily accessed endoscopically.

A novel treatment for gastrointestinal leaks is the use of endoscopic vacuum therapy (EVT) which involves the placement of a wound vac sponge attached to a naso- gastric tube into or adjacent to the leak. Continuous suction from a wound-vac device is then applied through the NG tube. The sponge induces the formation of granulation tissue while the suction removes fluid, pus, and any associated necrotic debris in order to induce leak healing. This treatment requires placement of a new

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com


Figure 5 Sleeve gastrectomy leak treated with internal drainage. A: Endoscopic appearance of leak site; B: Contrast injection to confirm leak site; C: Placement of transgastric double pigtail stents; D: Endoscopic appearance of stents; E: Repeat endoscopy for stent removal; F: Contrast injection after stent removal confirming no residual leak.

sponge every 3-7 d, resulting in multiple endoscopic procedures. While the sponge is in place the patient cannot have any PO intake, therefore typically a PEJ tube should be placed for enteral nutrition. Several small retrospective case series have demonstrated the efficacy of this treatment for sleeve gastrectomy leaks. One single center series evaluated 9 patients who all had resolution of their leak after a mean of 50 d of treatment[63]. Another series demonstrated leak resolution in 7 of 8 patients, and a third series of 3 patients demonstrated resolution in all 3 cases with a mean treatment time of 72 d[64]. While EVT appears to be an effective treatment it is significantly uncomfortable for the patient and typically requires many endoscopies for sponge exchanges resulting in this primarily being a therapy for refractory or very large leaks not amenable to other therapies.

Sleeve stenosis

Stenosis of the gastric sleeve occurs in up to 4% of patients and typically occurs at the level of the incisura[65]. Patients typically present with symptoms of nausea and vomiting when advancing their diet beyond liquids. Other patients can present with symptoms of refractory gastroesophageal reflux. The diagnosis can often be made through upper GI series which will typically demonstrate an area of significant narrowing at the level of the incisura within the gastric sleeve. The diagnosis can also be made during upper endoscopy, but the endoscopist must be familiar with the condition - the narrowing is not typically a true mucosal stricture that prevents scope passage but rather an area of relative narrowing often with significant angulation requiring scope manipulation to get through. Contributing factors to the development of the stenosis include forming the sleeve around a small bougie, over-sewing the staple line, and inadvertent rotation of the sleeve during stapling can result in a twisted and narrowed sleeve[66].

Endoscopic treatment of sleeve stenosis involves the use of balloon dilation of the stricture. Dilation can be started at 20 mm with a radial expanding balloon. However, if dilation with the 20 mm balloon does not have much apparent effect on the stenosis then dilation can immediately proceed to pneumatic dilation with a 30 mm achalasia balloon under fluoroscopic guidance (Figure 6). Inflation to the 20 PSI maximum inflation pressure may not be possible during the first session. The patient can then return every 2 wk for repeat dilations with gradually increased inflation pressures and balloon sizes until the 40 mm balloon is used. The addition of dilating the pylorus up to 20 mm can also be helpful in improving symptoms. Dilations can be stopped once the patient is symptomatically improved. Efficacy of this dilation regimen was shown to be 76% effective in a large meta-analysis[67]. Complications of this treatment include bleeding or perforation and occur in about 6 % of patients[68]. Patients who fail endoscopic dilation will require either surgical seromyotomy or conversion to RYGB.

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Larsen M et al. Therapeutic endoscopy for post-bariatric surgery complications



Figure 6 Sleeve stenosis treated with balloon dilation. A: Upper gastrointestinal series demonstrating stenosis at the level of the incisura; B: Endoscopic appearance of the stenosis; C: Pneumatic balloon dilation of stricture; D: Endoscopic appearance of balloon dilation.

LAGB

At the beginning of the century the LAGB was the most popular bariatric surgery in the United States. However, the use of this device has dramatically reduced secondary to poor efficacy and high numbers of complications, and it now represents less than 10% of bariatric surgeries performed nationwide. Many patients still have these bands in place and will continue to have adverse events needing endoscopic therapy. LAGB surgery involves the placement of a silicone band around the cardia of the stomach which creates a small proximal pouch to create a feeling of satiety after eating small amounts of food. The band is attached to a port that is placed in the subcutaneous tissue of the abdomen via a thin piece of tubing. The port can be used to inflate or deflate the band with saline to adjust the restrictive effect of the device. Common adverse events that occur with the LAGB include the development of GERD, esophageal dilation, port infection, band slippage and band erosion.

Band erosion

Placement of LAGB can be complicated by erosion of part of or the entire band into the gastric lumen. This can occur in the early post-operative period or many years later. Erosion of the band is thought to occur secondary to an inflammatory reaction between the band and the gastric wall. Precipitating factors include perforations at the time of surgery, bands placed too tightly around the stomach, bands that are sutured to the stomach and port infections [69]. Symptoms vary from patients being completely asymptomatic to the development of GERD, nausea and vomiting, or signs of infection [70]. Bands that have a significant portion visibly eroded into the gastric lumen can be removed endoscopically. If the band buckle is visible the likelihood of successful removal is greater. If the band appears to be insufficiently migrated, then placement of a covered esophageal stent for 2 wk can be considered to promote additional migration of the band[71]. Prior to endoscopic removal the subcutaneous port must be removed surgically- if necessary, this can be done simultaneously in the endoscopy suite.

The technique for endoscopic removal of the LAGB involves the use of the emergency mechanical lithotripter typically used for ERCP[72] (Figure 7). Initially the scope is passed through the center of the band, and a wire is placed into the distal stomach. The scope is then withdrawn, leaving the wire in place, and then re-





Figure 7 Eroded lap band removed endoscopically. A: Eroded lap band; B: Endoscope passage through the band with distal deployment of wire; C: Wire looped around band; D: Fluoroscopic view of cut lapband; E: Endoscopic view of cut lap band; F: Cut band grasped by snare; G: Endoscopic view after band removal.

> introduced alongside the wire. The scope must be driven into the distal stomach without going through the center of the band, and the end of the wire is then grasped with a snare and pulled out through the mouth forming a loop around the band. The sheath of the mechanical lithotripter is then advanced over 2 ends of the wire up to the band. We use a combination of endoscopic and fluoroscopic imaging to ensure that only the band is trapped in the wire to avoid significant tissue trauma. The lithotripter is then cranked until it pulls the wire through the band to transect it. The lithotripter is then removed, and the scope is re-advanced into the stomach. If visible, the cut side with the buckle is grasped and used to pull the band out through the mouth[72]. The body forms a capsule around the band which prevents a perforation from occurring after removal. Adhesions can occur between the band and adjacent structures which prevent successful endoscopic removal. Bands that cannot be removed successfully endoscopically do need surgical removal.

CONCLUSION

The prevalence of obesity continues to rise around the globe, resulting in 1 of the most significant health problems affecting the world. Bariatric surgery rates will continue to climb in order to combat this disease. Despite improved surgical techniques, complic-



ations after these major surgeries are not uncommon. Post bariatric surgery patients are complex, and these complications are best managed with a multidisciplinary team with experience in this field. The endoscopic armamentarium continues to expand and helps serve as a minimally invasive treatment option for many patients with postbariatric surgery complications.

REFERENCES

- World Health Organization. Obesity and Overweight Fact Sheet [Internet]. 2020. Available from: http://www.who.int
- Katzmarzyk PT, Reeder BA, Elliott S, Joffres MR, Pahwa P, Raine KD, Kirkland SA, Paradis G. 2 Body mass index and risk of cardiovascular disease, cancer and all-cause mortality. Can J Public Health 2012; 103: 147-151 [PMID: 22530540 DOI: 10.1007/BF03404221]
- 3 Thompson WG, Cook DA, Clark MM, Bardia A, Levine JA. Treatment of obesity. Mayo Clin Proc 2007; 82: 93-101; quiz 101 [PMID: 17285790 DOI: 10.4065/82.1.93]
- 4 Maclean PS, Bergouignan A, Cornier MA, Jackman MR. Biology's response to dieting: the impetus for weight regain. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 2011; 301: R581-R600 [PMID: 21677272 DOI: 10.1152/ajpregu.00755.2010]
- 5 Shubeck S, Dimick JB, Telem DA. Long-term Outcomes Following Bariatric Surgery. JAMA 2018; 319: 302-303 [PMID: 29340664 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2017.20521]
- ASMBS. Estimate of Bariatric Surgery Numbers, 2011-2019. Available from: 6 https://asmbs.org/resources/estimate-of-bariatric-surgery-numbers
- Angrisani L, Santonicola A, Iovino P, Ramos A, Shikora S, Kow L. Bariatric Surgery Survey 2018: Similarities and Disparities Among the 5 IFSO Chapters. Obes Surg 2021; 31: 1937-1948 [PMID: 33432483 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-020-05207-7]
- Courcoulas A, Coley RY, Clark JM, McBride CL, Cirelli E, McTigue K, Arterburn D, Coleman KJ, 8 Wellman R, Anau J, Toh S, Janning CD, Cook AJ, Williams N, Sturtevant JL, Horgan C, Tavakkoli A; PCORnet Bariatric Study Collaborative. Interventions and Operations 5 Years After Bariatric Surgery in a Cohort From the US National Patient-Centered Clinical Research Network Bariatric Study. JAMA Surg 2020; 155: 194-204 [PMID: 31940024 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2019.5470]
- Bradley D, Magkos F, Klein S. Effects of bariatric surgery on glucose homeostasis and type 2 9 diabetes. Gastroenterology 2012; 143: 897-912 [PMID: 22885332 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.07.114]
- 10 Nguyen NT, Stevens CM, Wolfe BM. Incidence and outcome of anastomotic stricture after laparoscopic gastric bypass. J Gastrointest Surg 2003; 7: 997-1003; discussion 1003 [PMID: 14675709 DOI: 10.1016/j.gassur.2003.09.016]
- Giordano S, Salminen P, Biancari F, Victorzon M. Linear stapler technique may be safer than 11 circular in gastrojejunal anastomosis for laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: a meta-analysis of comparative studies. Obes Surg 2011; 21: 1958-1964 [PMID: 21909866 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-011-0520-01
- Peifer KJ, Shiels AJ, Azar R, Rivera RE, Eagon JC, Jonnalagadda S. Successful endoscopic 12 management of gastrojejunal anastomotic strictures after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 66: 248-252 [PMID: 17451700 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.10.012]
- 13 Go MR, Muscarella P 2nd, Needleman BJ, Cook CH, Melvin WS. Endoscopic management of stomal stenosis after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Surg Endosc 2004; 18: 56-59 [PMID: 14625732 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-003-8919-x]
- 14 Irani S, Jalaj S, Ross A, Larsen M, Grimm IS, Baron TH. Use of a lumen-apposing metal stent to treat GI strictures (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 1285-1289 [PMID: 27633158 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.08.028
- 15 Uchima H, Abu-Suboh M, Mata A, Cruz M, Espinos J. Lumen-apposing metal stent for the treatment of refractory gastrojejunal anastomotic stricture after laparoscopic gastric bypass. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 251 [PMID: 26255145 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.07.008]
- Yao DC, Stellato TA, Schuster MM, Graf KN, Hallowell PT. Gastrogastric fistula following Roux-16 en-Y bypass is attributed to both surgical technique and experience. Am J Surg 2010; 199: 382-5; discussion 385 [PMID: 20226915 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2009.09.017]
- Tucker ON, Szomstein S, Rosenthal RJ. Surgical management of gastro-gastric fistula after divided 17 laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass for morbid obesity. J Gastrointest Surg 2007; 11: 1673-1679 [PMID: 17912592 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-007-0341-6]
- 18 Pauli EM, Beshir H, Mathew A. Gastrogastric fistulae following gastric bypass surgery-clinical recognition and treatment. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2014; 16: 405 [PMID: 25113040 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-014-0405-1]
- Stanczyk M, Deveney CW, Traxler SA, McConnell DB, Jobe BA, O'Rourke RW. Gastro-gastric 19 fistula in the era of divided Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: strategies for prevention, diagnosis, and management. Obes Surg 2006; 16: 359-364 [PMID: 16545169 DOI: 10.1381/096089206776116426]
- 20 Fernandez-Esparrach G, Lautz DB, Thompson CC. Endoscopic repair of gastrogastric fistula after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: a less-invasive approach. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2010; 6: 282-288 [PMID: 20510291 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2010.02.036]



- Mukewar S, Kumar N, Catalano M, Thompson C, Abidi W, Harmsen W, Enders F, Gostout C. 21 Safety and efficacy of fistula closure by endoscopic suturing: a multi-center study. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 1023-1028 [PMID: 27576179 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-114036]
- 22 Niland B, Brock A. Over-the-scope clip for endoscopic closure of gastrogastric fistulae. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2017; 13: 15-20 [PMID: 27693362 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2016.08.005]
- 23 Flicker MS, Lautz DB, Thompson CC. Endoscopic management of gastrogastric fistulae does not increase complications at bariatric revision surgery. J Gastrointest Surg 2011; 15: 1736-1742 [PMID: 21479671 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-011-1503-0]
- Gonzalez R, Nelson LG, Gallagher SF, Murr MM. Anastomotic leaks after laparoscopic gastric 24 bypass. Obes Surg 2004; 14: 1299-1307 [PMID: 15603642 DOI: 10.1381/0960892042583978]
- Mickevicius A, Sufi P, Heath D. Factors predicting the occurrence of a gastrojejunal anastomosis leak 25 following gastric bypass. Wideochir Inne Tech Maloinwazyjne 2014; 9: 436-440 [PMID: 25337170 DOI: 10.5114/wiitm.2014.44142]
- 26 Almahmeed T, Gonzalez R, Nelson LG, Haines K, Gallagher SF, Murr MM. Morbidity of anastomotic leaks in patients undergoing Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Arch Surg 2007; 142: 954-957 [PMID: 17938308 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.142.10.954]
- Eisendrath P, Cremer M, Himpens J, Cadière GB, Le Moine O, Devière J. Endotherapy including 27 temporary stenting of fistulas of the upper gastrointestinal tract after laparoscopic bariatric surgery. Endoscopy 2007; 39: 625-630 [PMID: 17611917 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-]
- 28 Salinas A, Baptista A, Santiago E, Antor M, Salinas H. Self-expandable metal stents to treat gastric leaks. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2006; 2: 570-572 [PMID: 17015217 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2006.08.007]
- 29 Puli SR, Spofford IS, Thompson CC. Use of self-expandable stents in the treatment of bariatric surgery leaks: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 75: 287-293 [PMID: 22047699 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.09.010]
- 30 Donatelli G, Dumont JL, Cereatti F, Ferretti S, Vergeau BM, Tuszynski T, Pourcher G, Tranchart H, Mariani P, Meduri A, Catheline JM, Dagher I, Fiocca F, Marmuse JP, Meduri B. Treatment of Leaks Following Sleeve Gastrectomy by Endoscopic Internal Drainage (EID). Obes Surg 2015; 25: 1293-1301 [PMID: 25913755 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-015-1675-x]
- Ritter LA, Wang AY, Sauer BG, Kleiner DE. Healing of complicated gastric leaks in bariatric 31 patients using endoscopic clips. JSLS 2013; 17: 481-483 [PMID: 24018092 DOI: 10.4293/108680813X13693422521999]
- Shiffman ML, Sugerman HJ, Kellum JM, Brewer WH, Moore EW. Gallstone formation after rapid 32 weight loss: a prospective study in patients undergoing gastric bypass surgery for treatment of morbid obesity. Am J Gastroenterol 1991; 86: 1000-1005 [PMID: 1858735]
- 33 Miranda da Rocha LC, Ayub Pérez OA, Arantes V. Endoscopic management of bariatric surgery complications: what the gastroenterologist should know. Rev Gastroenterol Mex 2016; 81: 35-47 [PMID: 26552500 DOI: 10.1016/j.rgmx.2015.06.012]
- 34 Skinner M, Popa D, Neumann H, Wilcox CM, Mönkemüller K. ERCP with the overtube-assisted enteroscopy technique: a systematic review. Endoscopy 2014; 46: 560-572 [PMID: 24839188 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1365698]
- Schreiner MA, Chang L, Gluck M, Irani S, Gan SI, Brandabur JJ, Thirlby R, Moonka R, Kozarek 35 RA, Ross AS. Laparoscopy-assisted versus balloon enteroscopy-assisted ERCP in bariatric post-Roux-en-Y gastric bypass patients. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 75: 748-756 [PMID: 22301340 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.11.019]
- Ayoub F, Brar TS, Banerjee D, Abbas AM, Wang Y, Yang D, Draganov PV. Laparoscopy-assisted 36 versus enteroscopy-assisted endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) in Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: a meta-analysis. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E423-E436 [PMID: 32118116 DOI: 10.1055/a-1070-9132
- 37 Kedia P, Kumta NA, Widmer J, Sundararajan S, Cerefice M, Gaidhane M, Sharaiha R, Kahaleh M. Endoscopic ultrasound-directed transgastric ERCP (EDGE) for Roux-en-Y anatomy: a novel technique. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 159-163 [PMID: 25575353 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1390771]
- 38 Dhindsa BS, Dhaliwal A, Mohan BP, Mashiana HS, Girotra M, Singh S, Ohning G, Bhat I, Adler DG. EDGE in Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: How does it compare to laparoscopy-assisted and balloon enteroscopy ERCP: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E163-E171 [PMID: 32010749 DOI: 10.1055/a-1067-4411]
- Runge TM, Chiang AL, Kowalski TE, James TW, Baron TH, Nieto J, Diehl DL, Krafft MR, Nasr 39 JY, Kumar V, Khara HS, Irani S, Patel A, Law RJ, Loren DE, Schlachterman A, Hsueh W, Confer BD, Stevens TK, Chahal P, Al-Haddad MA, Mir FF, Pleskow DK, Huggett MT, Paranandi B, Trindade AJ, Brewer-Gutierrez OI, Ichkhanian Y, Dbouk M, Kumbhari V, Khashab MA. Endoscopic ultrasound-directed transgastric ERCP (EDGE): a retrospective multicenter study. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 611-618 [PMID: 32882722 DOI: 10.1055/a-1254-3942]
- Magro DO, Geloneze B, Delfini R, Pareja BC, Callejas F, Pareja JC. Long-term weight regain after 40 gastric bypass: a 5-year prospective study. Obes Surg 2008; 18: 648-651 [PMID: 18392907 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-007-9265-1]
- 41 Monaco-Ferreira DV, Leandro-Merhi VA. Weight Regain 10 Years After Roux-en-Y Gastric Bypass. Obes Surg 2017; 27: 1137-1144 [PMID: 27798793 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-016-2426-3]
- 42 Christou NV, Look D, Maclean LD. Weight gain after short- and long-limb gastric bypass in patients followed for longer than 10 years. Ann Surg 2006; 244: 734-740 [PMID: 17060766 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000217592.04061.d5]



- Abu Dayyeh BK, Lautz DB, Thompson CC. Gastrojejunal stoma diameter predicts weight regain 43 after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 9: 228-233 [PMID: 21092760 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2010.11.004]
- 44 Thompson CC, Chand B, Chen YK, DeMarco DC, Miller L, Schweitzer M, Rothstein RI, Lautz DB, Slattery J, Ryan MB, Brethauer S, Schauer P, Mitchell MC, Starpoli A, Haber GB, Catalano MF, Edmundowicz S, Fagnant AM, Kaplan LM, Roslin MS. Endoscopic suturing for transoral outlet reduction increases weight loss after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. Gastroenterology 2013; 145: 129-137.e3 [PMID: 23567348 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.04.002]
- Jirapinyo P, Kröner PT, Thompson CC. Purse-string transoral outlet reduction (TORe) is effective at 45 inducing weight loss and improvement in metabolic comorbidities after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 371-377 [PMID: 29253919 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-122380]
- 46 Schulman AR, Kumar N, Thompson CC. Transoral outlet reduction: a comparison of purse-string with interrupted stitch technique. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 1222-1228 [PMID: 29108984 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.10.034]
- Jirapinyo P, Kumar N, AlSamman MA, Thompson CC. Five-year outcomes of transoral outlet 47 reduction for the treatment of weight regain after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 1067-1073 [PMID: 31816315 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.11.044]
- Heylen AM, Jacobs A, Lybeer M, Prosst RL. The OTSC®-clip in revisional endoscopy against 48 weight gain after bariatric gastric bypass surgery. Obes Surg 2011; 21: 1629-1633 [PMID: 20814761 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-010-0253-5]
- Baretta GA, Alhinho HC, Matias JE, Marchesini JB, de Lima JH, Empinotti C, Campos JM. Argon plasma coagulation of gastrojejunal anastomosis for weight regain after gastric bypass. Obes Surg 2015; 25: 72-79 [PMID: 25005812 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-014-1363-2]
- 50 Abrams JA, Komanduri S, Shaheen NJ, Wang Z, Rothstein RI. Radiofrequency ablation for the treatment of weight regain after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 275-279.e2 [PMID: 28713063 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.06.030]
- 51 Ozsoy Z, Demir E. Which Bariatric Procedure Is the Most Popular in the World? Obes Surg 2018; 28: 2339-2352 [PMID: 29512038 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-018-3163-6]
- 52 Peterli R, Steinert RE, Woelnerhanssen B, Peters T, Christoffel-Courtin C, Gass M, Kern B, von Fluee M, Beglinger C. Metabolic and hormonal changes after laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and sleeve gastrectomy: a randomized, prospective trial. Obes Surg 2012; 22: 740-748 [PMID: 22354457 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-012-0622-3]
- Salminen P, Helmiö M, Ovaska J, Juuti A, Leivonen M, Peromaa-Haavisto P, Hurme S, Soinio M, 53 Nuutila P, Victorzon M. Effect of Laparoscopic Sleeve Gastrectomy vs Laparoscopic Roux-en-Y Gastric Bypass on Weight Loss at 5 Years Among Patients With Morbid Obesity: The SLEEVEPASS Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA 2018; 319: 241-254 [PMID: 29340676 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2017.20313]
- Oor JE, Roks DJ, Ünlü Ç, Hazebroek EJ. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy and gastroesophageal 54 reflux disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Surg 2016; 211: 250-267 [PMID: 26341463 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2015.05.031]
- 55 Burgos AM, Braghetto I, Csendes A, Maluenda F, Korn O, Yarmuch J, Gutierrez L. Gastric leak after laparoscopic-sleeve gastrectomy for obesity. Obes Surg 2009; 19: 1672-1677 [PMID: 19506979 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-009-9884-9
- Cai JX, Schweitzer MA, Kumbhari V. Endoscopic Management of Bariatric Surgery Complications. 56 Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2016; 26: 93-101 [PMID: 26766313 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.000000000000230
- Rosenthal RJ; International Sleeve Gastrectomy Expert Panel, Diaz AA, Arvidsson D, Baker RS, 57 Basso N, Bellanger D, Boza C, El Mourad H, France M, Gagner M, Galvao-Neto M, Higa KD, Himpens J, Hutchinson CM, Jacobs M, Jorgensen JO, Jossart G, Lakdawala M, Nguyen NT, Nocca D, Prager G, Pomp A, Ramos AC, Rosenthal RJ, Shah S, Vix M, Wittgrove A, Zundel N. International Sleeve Gastrectomy Expert Panel Consensus Statement: best practice guidelines based on experience of >12,000 cases. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2012; 8: 8-19 [PMID: 22248433 DOI: 10.1016/i.soard.2011.10.0191
- Rodrigues-Pinto E, Pereira P, Sousa-Pinto B, Shehab H, Pinho R, Larsen MC, Irani S, Kozarek RA, 58 Capogreco A, Repici A, Shemmeri E, Louie BE, Rogalski P, Baniukiewicz A, Dabrowski A, Correia de Sousa J, Barrias S, Ichkhanian Y, Kumbhari V, Khashab MA, Bowers N, Schulman AR, Macedo G. Retrospective multicenter study on endoscopic treatment of upper GI postsurgical leaks. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 93: 1283-1299.e2 [PMID: 33075368 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.10.015]
- Hirdes MM, Siersema PD, Houben MH, Weusten BL, Vleggaar FP. Stent-in-stent technique for 59 removal of embedded esophageal self-expanding metal stents. Am J Gastroenterol 2011; 106: 286-293 [PMID: 20940709 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2010.394]
- Okazaki O, Bernardo WM, Brunaldi VO, Junior CCC, Minata MK, de Moura DTH, de Souza TF, 60 Campos JM, Santo MA, de Moura EGH. Efficacy and Safety of Stents in the Treatment of Fistula After Bariatric Surgery: a Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Obes Surg 2018; 28: 1788-1796 [PMID: 29654447 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-018-3236-6]
- Law R, Prabhu A, Fujii-Lau L, Shannon C, Singh S. Stent migration following endoscopic suture 61 fixation of esophageal self-expandable metal stents: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 675-681 [PMID: 28726147 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5720-9]
- 62 Shoar S, Poliakin L, Khorgami Z, Rubenstein R, El-Matbouly M, Levin JL, Saber AA. Efficacy and



Safety of the Over-the-Scope Clip (OTSC) System in the Management of Leak and Fistula After Laparoscopic Sleeve Gastrectomy: a Systematic Review. Obes Surg 2017; 27: 2410-2418 [PMID: 28353180 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-017-2651-4]

- 63 Leeds SG, Burdick JS. Management of gastric leaks after sleeve gastrectomy with endoluminal vacuum (E-Vac) therapy. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2016; 12: 1278-1285 [PMID: 27178614 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2016.01.017]
- Archid R, Wichmann D, Klingert W, Nadiradze G, Hönes F, Archid N, Othman AE, Ahmad SJS, 64 Königsrainer A, Lange J. Endoscopic Vacuum Therapy for Staple Line Leaks after Sleeve Gastrectomy. Obes Surg 2020; 30: 1310-1315 [PMID: 31792702 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-019-04269-6]
- 65 Lalor PF, Tucker ON, Szomstein S, Rosenthal RJ. Complications after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2008; 4: 33-38 [PMID: 17981515 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2007.08.015]
- Schulman AR, Thompson CC. Complications of Bariatric Surgery: What You Can Expect to See in 66 Your GI Practice. Am J Gastroenterol 2017; 112: 1640-1655 [PMID: 28809386 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2017.241]
- 67 Chang SH, Popov VB, Thompson CC. Endoscopic balloon dilation for treatment of sleeve gastrectomy stenosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 989-1002.e4 [PMID: 31785274 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.11.034]
- Donatelli G, Dumont JL, Pourcher G, Tranchart H, Tuszynski T, Dagher I, Catheline JM, Chiche R, 68 Marmuse JP, Dritsas S, Vergeau BM, Meduri B. Pneumatic dilation for functional helix stenosis after sleeve gastrectomy: long-term follow-up (with videos). Surg Obes Relat Dis 2017; 13: 943-950 [PMID: 27955962 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2016.09.023]
- Lattuada E, Zappa MA, Mozzi E, Fichera G, Granelli P, De Ruberto F, Antonini I, Radaelli S, 69 Roviaro G. Band erosion following gastric banding: how to treat it. Obes Surg 2007; 17: 329-333 [PMID: 17546840 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-007-9060-z]
- Abu-Abeid S, Keidar A, Gavert N, Blanc A, Szold A. The clinical spectrum of band erosion 70 following laparoscopic adjustable silicone gastric banding for morbid obesity. Surg Endosc 2003; 17: 861-863 [PMID: 12618932 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-002-9195-x]
- 71 Wilson TD, Miller N, Brown N, Snyder BE, Wilson EB. Stent induced gastric wall erosion and endoscopic retrieval of nonadjustable gastric band: a new technique. Surg Endosc 2013; 27: 1617-1621 [PMID: 23233012 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-012-2638-0]
- Robinson TJ, Soriano C, Larsen M, Mallipeddi MK, Hunter JA, Chang L. Endoscopic removal of 72 eroded laparoscopic adjustable gastric bands: a preferred approach. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2020; 16: 1030-1034 [PMID: 32540149 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2020.04.034]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2022 January 14; 28(2): 216-229

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.216

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

MINIREVIEWS

Update on the applications and limitations of alpha-fetoprotein for hepatocellular carcinoma

Hira Hanif, Mukarram Jamat Ali, Ammu T Susheela, Iman Waheed Khan, Maria Alejandra Luna-Cuadros, Muzammil Muhammad Khan, Daryl Tan-Yeung Lau

ORCID number: Hira Hanif 0000-0002-1888-0056; Mukarram Jamat Ali 0000-0003-3313-9933; Ammu T Susheela 0000-0002-4032-3133; Iman Waheed Khan 0000-0002-2772-2906; Maria Alejandra Luna-Cuadros 0000-0001-9259-2565; Muzammil Muhammad Khan 0000-0003-1324-3637; Daryl Tan-Yeung Lau 0000-0003-4139-1987.

Author contributions: Hanif H and Ali MJ contributed equally; Lau DTY provided the concept and direction of the review, the learning points and the editing of the manuscript; Khan MM, Hanif H, Ali MJ, Susheela AT, and Luna-Cuadros MA reviewed the literature and wrote the first manuscript draft; Khan IW and Ali MJ contributed to the addition of literature, revision and edition of the final manuscript; Khan MM and Lau DTY are joint senior authors.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There is no conflict of interest.

Country/Territory of origin: United States

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Hira Hanif, Mukarram Jamat Ali, Iman Waheed Khan, Maria Alejandra Luna-Cuadros, Muzammil Muhammad Khan, Daryl Tan-Yeung Lau, Liver Center, Department of Medicine, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA 02215, United States

Ammu T Susheela, Internal Medicine, Loyola MacNeal Hospital, Berwyn, PA 60402, United States

Corresponding author: Daryl Tan-Yeung Lau, MD, MSc, Associate Professor, Liver Center, Department of Medicine, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, Harvard Medical School, 110 Francis St. Liver Research Center, Suite 4A, Boston, MA 02215, United States. dlau@bidmc.harvard.edu

Abstract

Alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) is an oncofetal glycoprotein that has been used as a tumor marker for hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) in combination with ultrasound and other imaging modalities. Its utility is limited because of both low sensitivity and specificity, and discrepancies among the different methods of measurements. Moreover, its accuracy varies according to patient characteristics and the AFP cut-off values used. Combination of AFP with novel biomarkers such as AFP-L3, Golgi specific membrane protein (GP73) and des-gamma-carboxyprothrombin significantly improved its accuracy in detecting HCC. Increased AFP level could also signify severity of hepatic destruction and subsequent regeneration and is commonly observed in patients with acute and chronic liver conditions and cirrhosis. Hereditary and other non-hepatic disorders can also cause AFP elevation.

Key Words: Alpha-fetoprotein; Hepatocellular carcinoma; Alpha-fetoprotein-L3; Cirrhosis; Tumor markers; Hereditary persistence of alpha-fetoprotein

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Alpha-fetoprotein has been used commonly as a biomarker for hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) surveillance. Its sensitivity and specificity can be affected by the assay methods, patient characteristics and severity of the underlying liver conditions.



Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt ps://creativecommons.org/Licens es/by-nc/4.0/

Received: October 4, 2021 Peer-review started: October 4, 2021

First decision: October 20, 2021 Revised: November 26, 2021 Accepted: December 31, 2021 Article in press: December 31, 2021 Published online: January 14, 2022

P-Reviewer: El-Sokkary AM, Song L

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR



Combination with other novel markers has shown promising results. Algorithms integrating these serum markers with noninvasive diagnostic imaging modalities are essential for the accurate and timely diagnosis of HCC.

Citation: Hanif H, Ali MJ, Susheela AT, Khan IW, Luna-Cuadros MA, Khan MM, Lau DTY. Update on the applications and limitations of alpha-fetoprotein for hepatocellular carcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28(2): 216-229

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v28/i2/216.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.216

INTRODUCTION

During fetal and neonatal life, alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) is produced by yolk sac, fetal liver and gastrointestinal tract. Only a trace amount of AFP can be measured in adults due to its rapid decline in adults[1-4]. The use of AFP as a tumor marker for hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) was first proposed in 1960s. The utility of AFP as a surveillance and diagnostic test has been criticized due to both low sensitivity and specificity. AFP, however, continues to play a significant role for HCC surveillance in combination with ultrasound (US) and other imaging modalities [5-8]. This review focused on both the clinical roles and limitations of AFP. In addition, the patterns of AFP elevation in various non-HCC etiologies were discussed.

BIOLOGY OF AFP

AFP is an oncofetal glycoprotein consisting of a single polypeptide chain of approximately 600 amino acids and nearly 4% carbohydrate. With molecular weight of 67500 dalton, it is a negatively charged protein with an isoelectric point of pH 4.57 and displays several charge isomers by extended agarose gel electrophoresis[1,2]. During the first trimester, AFP is mainly produced by yolk sac. After the atresia of yolk sac by 11-12 wk, fetal liver becomes the predominant source of AFP. A trace amount is also produced by the gastrointestinal tract of the fetus[1]. AFP in fetal serum can be detected as early as 29 d after conception and reaches its peak value of 3.0 × 106 ng/mL by 14^{th} week of gestation. It declines to 2.0×10^{5} - 3.0×10^{5} ng/mL by week 32 and further decreases to 20-120 ng/mL at term[3]. By six months of life, serum AFP level is approximately 30 ng/mL. Thereafter, it is detectable between 3 and 15 ng/mL in adulthood[3,4].

AFP belongs to the family of serum albumin and the genes of which are present on the chromosome 4. It shares structure and physiochemical properties with its family members namely albumin, vitamin D-binding protein and afamin[9]. As both albumin and AFP show significant amino acid homologies, AFP is suggested to be an embryonic analogue of albumin^[10]. Furthermore, because of its similarity to albumin, it has been postulated that AFP could be a carrier protein. In addition, its role as an immune-regulator and as a carrier protein for bilirubin has also been suggested[11].

AFP, being a principal serum binding protein in the fetus, plays a vital role in carrying various ligands such as fatty acids, hormones, minerals and bilirubin[12]. Though it performs many physiological functions during fetal development, elevated levels in adults are frequently observed in liver carcinogenesis and various disease processes[13-15]. Many biologic studies support the pro-oncogenic as well as antiapoptotic effects of AFP. AFP can stimulate cell proliferation, cell motility and invasive properties of HCC cell lines and there is evidence that apoptosis of cancer cells could be achieved by blocking AFP[16,17]. On the other hand, a number of cancerous and non- cancerous causes involving both the liver and other organs can also lead to AFP elevation. AFP, therefore, is a non-specific marker of HCC[7] (Table 1).

HOW IS AFP MEASURED?

AFP was originally measured by immunoelectophoresis, but this method was not very



Table 1 Causes of alpha-fetoprotein elevation[13-15]					
Hepatic	Non-hepatic				
Neoplastic	Neoplastic				
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Germ cell tumors (testicular and ovarian malignancies)				
Intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma	Gastric cancer				
Non-neoplastic	Non-neoplastic				
Liver cirrhosis	Normal pregnancy/infancy				
Fulminant acute hepatitis	Colitis				
Acute and chronic viral hepatitis	Fetal disorders (Gastroschisis, Neural tube defect)				
Chronic liver diseases	Ataxia telangiectasia				
Biliary obstruction (Intrahepatic and extrahepatic causes)	Hereditary tyrosinemia type 1				
Drug induced hepatitis	Hereditary AFP persistence				
Alcohol liver disease	Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome				
Non-alcoholic liver disease	Systemic lupus erythematosus				
Neonatal hepatitis	Hirschsprung's disease				
Massive hepatic necrosis					
Wilson disease					
Hemochromatosis					

AFP: Alpha-fetoprotein.

sensitive. In the 1970s and 1980s, new techniques such as radioimmunoassay and enzyme immunoassays were used. Subsequently, a quantitative automated chemiluminescent enzyme immunoassay was developed, which replaced and refined the previous clinical assays [18,19]. In this method, the serum sample is placed on a magnetic plate which is already bound by an anti-AFP antibody. A second chemiluminescent detection antibody, added to the same magnetic plate, then binds to all the AFP that is present in excess. All the unbound detection antibody is washed off and an organic substrate called as developer is added which emits light and become luminescent (Figure 1A). A chemiluminometer is used to detect the antibody, and quantification of the results is done against the known AFP standards. However, measurement interference may occur. In a single step method of AFP detection, sometimes interfering antibodies would bind to both the capture and detect antibodies leading to a false positive result (Figure 1B). Conversely, the interfering antibodies may blind to the reagents and inhibiting the proper interaction of AFP with the specific anti-AFP antibodies[20] (Figure 1C).

AFP as a diagnostic marker for HCC

The association between AFP and HCC is well recognized; however, the sensitivity and specificity of the AFP assay varies according to patient characteristics, design of the study, and the AFP cut-off values used[21,22] (Table 2). A systematic review of studies using AFP at a threshold value of 20 ng/mL in patients with cirrhosis, the sensitivity and specificity of detecting HCC were 41%-65% and 80%-94%, respectively [22]. Lowering the cut-off can increase the sensitivity of AFP but at the cost of higher false positives. By increasing the AFP value from 20 to 50 ng/mL, the specificity increased to 96% with a positive predictive value of 75% but sensitivity was reduced to 47% [23]. AFP values also vary according to the tumor size. The correlation of AFP to the size of the tumor was evaluated by Saffroy *et al*[24]. The bigger tumors generally had higher AFP values. The sensitivity of AFP, therefore, decreased from 52% for HCC > 3 cm to 25% for those < 3 cm in diameter[24].

For AFP-producing HCC, AFP plays an important role in initiating monitoring and terminating HCC therapy. A complete response of the treatment can be expected if preceding levels of AFP decrease to normal on follow ups. AFP, however, cannot be applied to monitor treatment response if its levels were not elevated prior to treatment [25-27]. Approximately one-third of the patients with HCC have no AFP elevation [28].



Table 2 Sensitivity and specificity of alpha-fetoprotein at different cut-off values[22-24]							
AFP cut-off value	Sensitivity	Specificity					
20	Approximately 60%	90%					
50	47%	96%					
100	31.2%	98.8%					
400	17%	99.4%					

AFP: Alpha-fetoprotein.



Figure 1 ELISA measures. A: ELISA measures alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) by detecting reactivity with two anti-AFP antibodies; B: Interfering antibodies that bind directly to the capture and detect reagents without the target AFP (no analytes). This binding would emit light and become luminescent causing false positive results and high values; C: Interfering antibodies can inhibit reactivity of the ELISA by binding to the reagents and prevent the detection of AFP by the anti-AFP antibodies; that leads to a false negative result. AFP: Alpha-fetoprotein.

Nomura et al^[29] characterized those HCCs with low or no elevation of AFP. These patients generally have favorable prognosis with low probability of HCC recurrence and improved survival as compared to those with elevated AFP levels[29,30]. In a large retrospective study including 1800 patients with HCC, 42% had AFP < 20 ng/mL whereas 16% had AFP levels between 20 and 100 ng/mL. Thus, a total of 58% had AFP < 100 ng/mL. The authors observed that 67% of patients with HCC smaller than 5 cm had AFP \leq 100 ng/mL vs only 49% of the patients with HCC larger than 5 cm had AFP \leq 100 ng/mL. In addition, HCCs without AFP elevation (\leq 100 ng/mL) were less likely to develop portal vein thrombosis[31].

AFP-L3 and other HCC biomarkers

Based on the binding capacity of AFP to lens culinaris agglutinin (LCA), three separated bands of AFP glycoforms can be identified with the Western blotting. These are AFP-L1 (non-binding), AFP-L2 (intermediate binding) and AFP-L3 (LCA-reactive). AFP-L1 generally correlates with hepatic inflammation in chronic hepatitis while AFP-L3 is more specific for HCC. AFP-L2 is derived from yolk sac and is detectable in the maternal serum during pregnancy[32] (Table 3).

AFP-L3 is calculated as a fraction of AFP-L3 to total AFP. The cut-off values most commonly used for a positive AFP-L3 test for patients with HCC is 10% though levels above 15% are more specific[33]. It is secreted in the initial tumor stages and thus can be used as an early HCC diagnostic marker[32,34]. AFP-L3 level can also distinguish the histological differentiation of tumors[25]. In patients with total AFP level ≤ 200 ng/mL, AFP-L3 specificity may reach 100% for HCC if it increases more than 35% of the total AFP[35]. In a large multicenter prospective study of hepatitis C virus related HCC, the specificity of AFP-L3 was observed to be 92% but its sensitivity was fairly low at 37%, irrespective of the tumor stage[36]. On the contrary, a number of recent studies reported a much higher sensitivity of AFP-L3 for diagnosing HCC[37-39]. Ibrahim et al[39] evaluated the diagnostic efficacy of AFP-L3 among 20 healthy individuals, 40 patients of chronic active hepatitis and 40 HCC patients with underlying chronic hepatitis B (CHB) or C. Among the HCC patients, 30 (75%) had tumor size > 5 cm. At a cut-off point of > 12.3 ng/mL, AFP-L3 was 100% accurate in diagnosing the HCC[39]. In a study by Ibrahim et al[39], 20 healthy individuals, 20 chronic liver disease patients and 40 patients HCV-induced HCC were included in the



Table 3 Overview of the diagnostic parameters for hepatocellular carcinoma							
Diagnostic parameter (cut off)	Remark	AUROC					
AFP (> 20 ng/mL)	Sensitivity: 40%-65%	0.54-0.80					
	Specificity: 76%-96%						
AFP-L3 (> 15%)	Sensitivity: 45%-90%	0.74-0.84					
	Specificity: 95%						
AFP-L3 + AFP-P4 + P5 (> 15% for both biomarkers)	Sensitivity: 55.3%-61%	0.76					
	Specificity: 82.3%-93.9%						
AFP, AFP-L3 and DCP (3-25 ng/mL, 1%-10%, 0.48 ng/mL or 40 mAu/mL) $$	Sensitivity: 81%-93%	0.88-0.93					
	Specificity: 69%-87%						
AFP and GP73	Sensitivity: 75%-91%	0.91-0.95					
	Specificity: 81%-97%						

AFP: Alpha-fetoprotein; DCP: Des-gamma-carboxyprothrombin.

analysis. A large proportion (65%) of the HCC patients had advanced stage of HCC. By using a cut-off value of 23 ng/mL, AFP-L3 had a sensitivity of 97.5% and specificity of 100% in predicting HCC at[37]. Cerban *et al*[38] investigated the diagnostic performance of AFP, AFP-L3, PIVKA-II and GPC-3 for HCC in a cohort including 52 cirrhotic and 101 HCC patients. AFP-L3 at a cut-off point of > 13.5 ng/mL was found to have a higher sensitivity of 84.7%, compared to other biomarkers[38]. The sensitivity of AFP-L3 for HCC detection can be affected by its cut-off values, as well as the tumor size and stage[40]. Data suggested that AFP-L3 could potentially be a valuable prognostic tool. The persistent elevation of AFP-L3 after HCC therapy was found to be associated with shorter survival[25].

Recently, a highly-sensitive AFP-L3 or hs-AFP-L3 was developed. Toyoda el al. determined the performance of hs-AFP-L3 among patients with 44 patients with chronic hepatitis or cirrhosis, and 54 patients with HCC. The sensitivity and specificity of hs-AFP-L3 were 84.9% and 88.6%, respectively[41].

Since both total AFP and AFP-L3 have limitations for the detection of HCC, studies have been conducted to combine AFP and AFP-L3 with other novel immunoassays to improve their performance. Des-gamma-carboxyprothrombin (DCP), also known as PIVKA-II (Protein Induced by vitamin K absence or antagonist-II), is a promising HCC biomarker. PIVKA-II is an abnormal product of liver carboxylation that reflects oncogenesis and HCC progression and is undetectable in healthy patients[25,42].

A systematic review noted that AFP, AFP-L3 combined with DCP enhanced their individual HCC predictive values with pooled sensitivity and specificity of 88% and 79%, respectively[43,44]. Since 2002, Japan has included these 3 biomarkers in their HCC surveillance programs and they noted improved rates of early HCC identification and prognosis[43]. When applying the GALAD score (age, sex, AFP, AFP-L3 and DCP), the HCC diagnostic accuracy was even higher [area under curve (AUC) 0.976][45,46]. A recent meta-analysis reported that AFP combined with GP73 (a Golgi specific membrane protein found in epithelial cells of bile ducts) has favorable sensitivity (84%) and specificity (92%) in diagnosing HCC with an AUROC value of 0.93[47].

Lately, a new HCC diagnostic marker, the long noncoding RNAs (lncRNAs), was developed[48]. LncRNAs are transcribed by RNA polymerase II and play a role in the regulation of transcription and translation of proteins. Small extracellular vesicles (EV) transfer proteins, DNA, and RNA between tumor and nontumor cells. The dysregulated lncRNAs including EV-derived lncRNAs contribute to HCC progression and metastasis. EV-derived lncRNAs are, therefore, potential novel serum biomarkers. Kim *et al*[48] evaluated LINC00853, an EV-derived lncRNA in 90 patients with HCC and 92 without HCC in a cohort study. The AUROC of LINC00853 was 0.935 for identifying all-stage HCC and 0.969 for detecting early-stage HCC. These results were significantly better compared to AFP[48]. In another study by Yu *et al*[49] reported that the combination of AFP with 2-lncRNA had a higher discriminative power than that of AFP alone in the diagnosis of HCC[49].

Zaishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

AFP ELEVATION IN LIVER DISEASES AND CIRRHOSIS

Rise in AFP has been recorded in different chronic liver diseases without HCC and other malignancies, hence, the results of AFP levels should be interpreted with caution [50]. AFP is known to have a role in liver regeneration, inflammation and liver fibrosis. Less pronounced AFP elevation > 10 ng/mL has been reported in 15%-58% of chronic hepatitis and 11%-47% of cirrhosis⁵¹. The usual cut off for differentiating benign vs malignant liver conditions was at 500 ng/mL but can be variable^[52]. Studies have reported a progressive rise in serum AFP levels with increased histological severity from inflammation to cirrhosis to HCC[53].

ACUTE HEPATITIS

The degree of AFP elevation in acute hepatitis is related to the severity of hepatic destruction[50,54]. The levels range from 10 ng/mL-1000 ng/mL with occasional higher value from 3000 to 7190 ng/mL has been reported. Among children with acute hepatitis B, AFP was detected within 1 wk of the onset of clinical hepatitis and returned to normal by the time of recovery with loss of HBsAg[55]. The possible mechanisms of AFP elevation include acute phase reaction to the liver injury, hepatocyte regeneration, or viral control or mediated AFP synthesis[56]. AFP elevation after significant alanine aminotransferase (ALT) elevation is most likely due to liver regeneration and there is generally a latent period of 5-16 d[57]. AFP generally peaks at a time when liver destruction is subsiding and hepatic remodeling begins [57]. Hence, the highest level of AFP in acute hepatitis generally occurs during the recovery phase of illness and is an indicator of the liver regenerative process[58].

CHB

Elevated AFP levels are frequently observed during the course of CHB without HCC. The commonest cause of AFP elevation was the exacerbation of the underlying liver disease with or without changes in the status of hepatitis B virus (HBV) replication[41, 52]. High AFP levels associated with hepatitis flare were also found to be predictive of HBeAg to anti-HBe seroconversion [59,60]. AFP levels usually decrease within 12 mo on antiviral therapy [61]. Kim *et al*[61] reported that AFP normalization (< 20 ng/mL) was achieved in 89.5% of treated patients but remained abnormal in 40.6% of antiviral treatment naïve patients[61].

Persistent elevation of AFP > 100 ng/mL without a parallel increase in ALT level was reported to be a predictor of HCC with a sensitivity of 98.7% and specificity of 66.7% [59]. Yuan et al [62] conducted a retrospective study of 302 treatment naive CHB patients with AFP positive status. After antiviral therapy, they found that there was a 6.35-fold increased HCC risk among those with persistently elevated AFP compared to those with normalized AFP levels[62].

In a metanalysis, Peng et al[63] concluded that among HBV-related HCCs with low AFP levels, circulating miRNAs could be potential valuable biomarkers. For patients with AFP levels < 400 ng/mL, miR-125b and miR-205 demonstrated a sensitivity of 90% while combination of miR-15b and miR-130b had > 90% sensitivity and specificity. For AFP < 20 ng/mL, miR-26a, 27a, 7b and combination of miR-122 and miR-7b exhibited a sensitivity of 80% while combination of mir-29a, 29c, 133a, 143, 145, 192 and 505 produced a specificity of > 80%. Additionally, the combination of miR-15b and miR-130b showed high diagnostic accuracy with sensitivity and specificity exceeding 90%. For differentiating HCC patients with low AFP levels (< 20 ng/mL) from non-HCC patients, the overall sensitivity and specificity of miRNAs were 0.85 and 0.74, respectively with AUC of 0.88 (95%CI: 0.85–0.90). For patients with AFP < 400ng/mL, the overall sensitivity and specificity were 0.84 and 0.76 with AUC of 0.88 (95%CI: 0.84-0.90). Hence, miRNAs are attractive HCC markers to detect HBVassociated HCC with low AFP levels[63].

Dickkopf WNT signaling pathway inhibitor 1 (DKK-1) is a glycoprotein that is expressed in various malignancies. Shen et al[64] conducted a study on 424 HCC, 98 CHB, 96 cirrhosis and 213 healthy controls and measured their DKK-1 Levels. The diagnostic cut-off was established at 2.153 ng/mL. DKK-1 proved useful in the detection of AFP-negative HCC with 70.4% sensitivity and 90.0% specificity. These values were validated in another cohort. When combined with AFP, DKK-1 increased detection rate of early-stage HCC with 73.1% sensitivity and 90.0% specificity. Add-



itionally, elevated DKK-1 Levels can help differentiate HCC from other liver diseases such as CHB and cirrhosis with 69.1% sensitivity and 84.7% specificity[64,65].

Hepatitis B flare is defined as an abrupt elevation of serum ALT to 5 times the ULN or greater than 3-fold increase from baseline[66]. During hepatitis flare, peak AFP level was usually observed 1-2 wk after peak ALT rise. Significant AFP elevation to > 2500 ng/mL had been documented with hepatitis flare. The normalization of AFP might take up to 3-12 mo[66].

The presentation varies from asymptomatic to overt hepatitis with decompensation and liver failure. AFP elevation was noted in 25%-30% of the patients with hepatitis flares. A study reported the annual incidence of hepatitis flares to be 27% in HBeAgpositive patients and 10% in HBeAg-negative patients with a mean follow-up period of 2 years. Chang *et al*[67] reported that patients with AFP > 100 ng/mL during flare cleared HBeAg at a rate of 31% in 3 mo, 62% in 12 mo and 72% in 18 mo. In contrast, the corresponding HBeAg clearance rates for those with AFP < 100 ng/mL were only 4%, 15% and 19% in 3, 12 and 18 mo respectively[67]. Patients with bridging hepatic necrosis (BHN) had increased activation of the AFP-producing oval cell. BHN was noted in 80% of the cases with AFP levels > 100 mg/dL[53]. BHN, AFP > 100 ng/mL and decreasing HBV DNA titers were identified as good prognostic indicators of an effective immune control with HBV DNA suppression and/or HBeAg clearance.

Severe and repeated hepatitis flares could also lead to development of cirrhosis or hepatic decompensation. Patients with severe hepatitis flare with BHN or AFP > 100 ng/mL but fail to suppress HBV DNA should be treated promptly with antiviral therapy.

CHRONIC HEPATITIS C

AFP elevation is more greatly associated with HCV-associated HCC than HBVassociated HCC[64]. The incidence of elevated AFP in chronic hepatitis C (CHC) patients range from 10%-43%[61]. Elevated AFP > 20 ng/dL in CHC is associated with female gender, black race, increased age, genotype 1b, low albumin level, elevated aspartate aminotransferase (AST), elevated AST/ALT ratio, low platelet, prolonged PT, and increased ferritin levels[68,69]. Yang *et al*[70] evaluated 279 CHC patients and found no correlation between AFP and the levels of HCV RNA[70]. In the HALT C (Hepatitis C Antiviral Long-term Treatment) study, Di Bisceglie *et al*[71] observed AFP > 20 ng/mL in 16.6% of patients without HCC; it was associated with cirrhosis, female and Black patients[71]. Black patients with CHC tend to have higher AFP elevation compared to other racial groups[71]. Generally, HCV-related HCC does not have significant AFP elevation. Thus, AFP has especially low sensitivity to identify HCC in Black populations[71].

Fouad *et al*[72] reported that sustained virological response with direct-acting antiviral agents (DAA) therapy was associated with a significant reduction in serum AFP and might be used as a predictor of treatment response[72]. In another study, 60% of the DAA treated patients normalized AFP compared to only 23% without therapy [61].

Therapeutic phlebotomy has also been reported to reduce AFP levels in CHC[44]. It has been postulated that iron mediated oxidative stress is associated with hepatic injury; iron depletion decreases the oxidative stress and indirectly lowers the AFP level[73].

NONALCOHOLIC FATTY LIVER DISEASE

Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) has become the most common liver disease in the Western world with about 10%-30% progress to cirrhosis[74]. It is estimated that 6 million people in the United States have NASH with 1%-2% incidence of HCC annually. Published reports estimated that over 25% of NASH-related HCC occurred in patients without cirrhosis. With the high prevalence of NAFLD, risk stratification is essential to implement HCC surveillance programs[75]. Currently, no surveillance of NALFD patients for HCC is recommended by AASLD[76]. However, it has been suggested that NAFLD patients with cirrhosis or possible fibrosis or diabetes mellitus should have 6 monthly surveillances *via* ultrasound (US) and tumor markers (AFP, AFP-L3 and DCP). Abdominal fat can be a hindrance, hence, patients with obesity can be alternatively surveilled using CT-Scan or magnetic resonance imaging[77].

Zaishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

An association between AFP elevation and NAFLD was first established by Babalı et al[78] in 2009. This study demonstrated a significant increase in AFP levels in patients suffering from NAFLD (4.09 \pm 1.68) in comparison to the control group (2.95 \pm 0.41) with P value < 0.05.Additionally, three subgroups of NAFLD were created based on the liver ultrasonography findings with presence of hepatorenal contrast or bright liver corresponding to grade 1, both hepatorenal contrast and bright liver signifying grade 2, and both pre-mentioned findings with bright liver being severe representing grade 3. The results showed a significant increase in AFP in grade 3 NAFLD (5.43 \pm 1.51) in comparison to grade 2 (3.97 ± 1.45) and grade 1 (2.92 ± 1.06) with a P value of 0.001. Triglyceride, cholesterol, low density lipoprotein, high-density lipoprotein, glucose and ALT levels were not significantly different in these groups [78].

Best et al^[79] published a case control study on German centers in 2020 describing the relationship between HCC and NASH using AFP, AFP-L3, DCP and the GALAD score for assessment. 125 NASH patients with HCC and 231 NASH control patients without HCC were taken. The GALAD score recognized patients with HCC at any stage with an AUC of 0.96 which was superior to AUC of AFP (AUC 0.88), AFP-L3 (AUC 0.86) and DCP (AUC 0.87) levels with P < 0.001 at a cut off about -0.63. The sensitivity was 84.8% and specificity was 95.2% at this cut off. They also conducted Japanese cohort study on 392 patients with NAFLD out of which 28 patients developed HCC. The mean GALAD score in these 28 patients predicted occurrence of HCC 1.5 years before its diagnosis. GALAD score was considerably higher in these patients compared to NASH patients who did not develop HCC[79].

EARLY VS ADVANCED LIVER CIRRHOSIS WITH DECOMPENSATION

Arrieta *et al*[80] reported that AFP \geq 200 and 400 ng/mL had a sensitivity of 36.3% and 20.2% in determining HCC with 100% specificity. Improved method of analysis using progressive elevation of $AFP \ge 7 \text{ ng/mL/mo}$ among cirrhotic patients increased the sensitivity to 71.4% with 100% specificity. This method was successful even when AFP values were below 200 ng/mL[80].

AFP can be elevated in patients with CHC or cirrhosis without any evidence of HCC [81]. A persistent AFP value of 17.8 ng/mL was noted to have a 98.6% specificity, 35% sensitivity and a positive predictive value of 97.7% in identifying patients with cirrhosis[82]. Sudden fluctuations in AFP levels in patients with cirrhosis can be indicative of hepatitis flare, deterioration of liver disease and development of HCC [83]. AFP has been applied routinely for HCC surveillance in cirrhotic patients. Harada *et al*[83] showed that 40% of cirrhotic patients had AFP levels > 20 mg/dL[83]. Manuc et al[84] reported in a study of 2068 CHC patients with cirrhosis, 30.1% without HCC had AFP > 15 ng/mL due to advanced age, severe liver injury with raised AST and ALT levels and low platelets[84].

In patients with cirrhosis, both the sensitivity and specificity of AFP for detection of early-stage HCC diagnosis can be enhanced by combining it with US. In a metaanalysis, the pooled sensitivity of AFP and US for any stage and early-stage HCC were 95% (83%-100%) and 60% (45%-74%) respectively, compared to only 72% (56%-86%) and 40% (22%-58%) for US only[85]. Surveillance with AFP and ultrasonography in cirrhotic patients having an annual risk of HCC > 0.4% is cost-effective[86].

There are many risk scores that have been developed to predict HCC development among patients with chronic hepatitis and cirrhosis. However, many of them have not been standardized or carefully validated in different patient populations. Ideally, HCC prediction models should be developed for treated and untreated patients taking into account the patient ethnicity, significant comorbid conditions and ideally the molecular biomarkers[87].

PERSISTENT AFP ELEVATION IN THE ABSENCE OF LIVER DISEASE

AFP is an important screening test for HCC and is also used in the diagnostic evaluation of other hepatic and non-hepatic conditions. Persistent AFP elevation has also been reported in patients without malignant or nonmalignant conditions. Hereditary persistence of AFP (HPAFP), a benign autosomal dominant disorder with no apparent disease or abnormality, should be considered as one of the differential diagnoses in patients with unclear etiology of persistent AFP elevation[88]. HPAFP is a rare condition with only 20 reported cases in the literature[89]. In contrast to malignant tumors with AFP usually > 500 ng/mL, the AFP concentration in HPAFP is mostly



below 200 ng/mL, but levels up to 1500 ng/mL have been reported in some cases [88, 90,91]. The molecular mechanism of HPAFP can differ in unrelated families. Specific heterozygous point mutations are frequently found in the promoter region of the AFP gene related to hepatocyte nuclear factor 1 (HNF1) binding sites [92,93]. These mutations usually result in an increased affinity for HNF1 and subsequently lead to increased AFP promoter activity and AFP gene transcription [94]. Two-point mutations have been identified; the upstream substitution of cytosine (C) with adenosine (A) at amino acid position of 55 (-55 C > A) in the proximal HNF-1 binding site and upstream mutation caused by the substitution of Guanine (G) by Adenosine (A) at position 119 (-119 G > A) in the distal HNF-1 binding site [95,96]. The first case of HPAFP was reported in 1984 by Greenberg et al[91] in a Scottish family where a 38-year-old woman was noted to have persistently elevated AFP during post-partum[91]. The AFP concentration of her amniotic fluid was normal and HPAFP was later confirmed by evaluating serum AFP levels and molecular testing in family members. In another report of 20 HPAFP cases, 2 patients underwent unnecessary surgery and 3 had unnecessary chemotherapy due to their persistently elevated AFP[96]. Though rare, hereditary causes should be considered in patients with unexplained and persistent AFP elevation. In a recent study by Jeon et al[89] on 4 Korean patients with persistently elevated AFP levels from 12.1 to 186.1 ng/mL for > 1 year, 1 patient was found to have a hereditary cause by pedigree analysis even though the typical mutation of the AFP gene in the promoter region was absent. This case elucidated the heterogeneous nature of persistent AFP elevation and HPAFP is not always the result of mutation in the AFP transcription regulatory regions[89].

CONCLUSION

AFP has been used for HCC surveillance widely in clinical practice. It, however, has limited sensitivity and specificity for HCC detection, and a proportion of patients with advanced HCC do not have AFP secretion. Moreover, patients with chronic liver diseases, especially those with cirrhosis are commonly identified with persistent AFP elevation without radiological evidence of HCC. For all these reasons, AFP is not recommended to be used as a sole marker alone for HCC surveillance. The diagnostic potential of AFP for early diagnosis of HCC can be enhanced by combining it with other novel diagnostic markers such as AFP-L3, PIVKA-II, and GP73. Although many have already endorsed diagnostic value, large number of multicenter studies encompassing larger cohorts and long-term assessment are required to confirm clinical utility. Additionally, algorithms integrating these serum markers with noninvasive diagnostic imaging modalities are needed to be developed for the early and accurate diagnosis of HCC.

REFERENCES

- Gitlin D, Perricelli A, Gitlin GM. Synthesis of -fetoprotein by liver, yolk sac, and gastrointestinal tract of the human conceptus. Cancer Res 1972; 32: 979-982 [PMID: 4111729]
- 2 Yachnin S. The clinical significance of human alpha-fetoprotein. Ann Clin Lab Sci 1978; 8: 84-90 [PMID: 76458]
- Masseyeff R, Gilli J, Krebs B, Calluaud A, Bonet C. Evolution of alpha-fetoprotein serum levels 3 throughout life in humans and rats, and during pregnancy in the rat. Ann NY Acad Sci 1975; 259: 17-28 [PMID: 54020 DOI: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1975.tb25398.x]
- Ball D, Rose E, Alpert E. Alpha-fetoprotein levels in normal adults. Am J Med Sci 1992; 303: 157-4 159 [PMID: 1375809 DOI: 10.1097/00000441-199203000-00004]
- 5 Thompson Coon J, Rogers G, Hewson P, Wright D, Anderson R, Cramp M, Jackson S, Ryder S, Price A, Stein K. Surveillance of cirrhosis for hepatocellular carcinoma: systematic review and economic analysis. Health Technol Assess 2007; 11: 1-206 [PMID: 17767898 DOI: 10.3310/hta11340
- Marrero JA, Kulik LM, Sirlin CB, Zhu AX, Finn RS, Abecassis MM, Roberts LR, Heimbach JK. 6 Diagnosis, Staging, and Management of Hepatocellular Carcinoma: 2018 Practice Guidance by the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases. Hepatology 2018; 68: 723-750 [PMID: 29624699 DOI: 10.1002/hep.29913]
- 7 Omata M, Cheng AL, Kokudo N, Kudo M, Lee JM, Jia J, Tateishi R, Han KH, Chawla YK, Shiina S, Jafri W, Payawal DA, Ohki T, Ogasawara S, Chen PJ, Lesmana CRA, Lesmana LA, Gani RA, Obi S, Dokmeci AK, Sarin SK. Asia-Pacific clinical practice guidelines on the management of hepatocellular carcinoma: a 2017 update. Hepatol Int 2017; 11: 317-370 [PMID: 28620797 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-017-9799-9]



- 8 Kim DY, Han KH. Epidemiology and surveillance of hepatocellular carcinoma. Liver Cancer 2012; 1: 2-14 [PMID: 24159567 DOI: 10.1159/000339016]
- Terentiev AA, Moldogazieva NT. Alpha-fetoprotein: a renaissance. Tumour Biol 2013; 34: 2075-2091 [PMID: 23765762 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-013-0904-y]
- 10 Ruoslahti E, Terry WD. alpha foetoprotein and serum albumin show sequence homology. Nature 1976; 260: 804-805 [PMID: 57576 DOI: 10.1038/260804a0]
- Crandall BF. Alpha-fetoprotein: a review. Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci 1981; 15: 127-185 [PMID: 6169490 11 DOI: 10.3109/10408368109105870]
- Murray MJ, Nicholson JC. α-Fetoprotein. Arch Dis Child Educ Pract Ed 2011; 96: 141-147 [PMID: 12 21613305 DOI: 10.1136/adc.2011.213181]
- Bloomer JR, Waldmann TA, McIntire KR, Klatskin G. alpha-fetoprotein in noneoplastic hepatic 13 disorders. JAMA 1975; 233: 38-41 [PMID: 48562 DOI: 10.1001/jama.233.1.38]
- 14 Shen WF, Zhong W, Xu F, Kan T, Geng L, Xie F, Sui CJ, Yang JM. Clinicopathological and prognostic analysis of 429 patients with intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 5976-5982 [PMID: 20014463 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.15.5976]
- 15 Schneider DT, Calaminus G, Göbel U. Diagnostic value of alpha 1-fetoprotein and beta-human chorionic gonadotropin in infancy and childhood. Pediatr Hematol Oncol 2001; 18: 11-26 [PMID: 11205836 DOI: 10.1080/088800101750059828]
- Sauzay C, Petit A, Bourgeois AM, Barbare JC, Chauffert B, Galmiche A, Houessinon A. Alpha-16 foetoprotein (AFP): A multi-purpose marker in hepatocellular carcinoma. Clin Chim Acta 2016; 463: 39-44 [PMID: 27732875 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2016.10.006]
- Wang X, Wang Q. Alpha-Fetoprotein and Hepatocellular Carcinoma Immunity. Can J Gastroenterol 17 Hepatol 2018; 2018: 9049252 [PMID: 29805966 DOI: 10.1155/2018/9049252]
- 18 Law SW, Dugaiczyk A. Homology between the primary structure of alpha-fetoprotein, deduced from a complete cDNA sequence, and serum albumin. Nature 1981; 291: 201-205 [PMID: 6164927 DOI: 10.1038/291201a0]
- 19 Nishizono I, Iida S, Suzuki N, Kawada H, Murakami H, Ashihara Y, Okada M. Rapid and sensitive chemiluminescent enzyme immunoassay for measuring tumor markers. Clin Chem 1991; 37: 1639-1644 [PMID: 1716538]
- 20 Shah PA, Onken A, Ishtiaq R, Maqsood MH, Patel SS, Campoverde Reyes KJ, Herskovits AZ, Lau DTY. A challenging case of alpha-fetoprotein-result discrepancies in a patient with chronic hepatitis B. Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2020; 8: 484-486 [PMID: 33447392 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/goaa052]
- 21 Abelev GI, Perova SD, Khramkova NI, Postnikova ZA, Irlin IS. Production of embryonal alphaglobulin by transplantable mouse hepatomas. Transplantation 1963; 1: 174-180 [PMID: 14010646 DOI: 10.1097/00007890-196301020-000041
- Gupta S, Bent S, Kohlwes J. Test characteristics of alpha-fetoprotein for detecting hepatocellular 22 carcinoma in patients with hepatitis C. A systematic review and critical analysis. Ann Intern Med 2003; 139: 46-50 [PMID: 12834318 DOI: 10.7326/0003-4819-139-1-200307010-00012]
- 23 Gambarin-Gelwan M, Wolf DC, Shapiro R, Schwartz ME, Min AD. Sensitivity of commonly available screening tests in detecting hepatocellular carcinoma in cirrhotic patients undergoing liver transplantation. Am J Gastroenterol 2000; 95: 1535-1538 [PMID: 10894592 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2000.02091.x
- Saffroy R, Pham P, Reffas M, Takka M, Lemoine A, Debuire B. New perspectives and strategy 24 research biomarkers for hepatocellular carcinoma. Clin Chem Lab Med 2007; 45: 1169-1179 [PMID: 17635075 DOI: 10.1515/CCLM.2007.262]
- Bertino G, Ardiri A, Malaguarnera M, Malaguarnera G, Bertino N, Calvagno GS. Hepatocellualar 25 carcinoma serum markers. Semin Oncol 2012; 39: 410-433 [PMID: 22846859 DOI: 10.1053/j.seminoncol.2012.05.001]
- Luo P, Wu S, Yu Y, Ming X, Li S, Zuo X, Tu J. Current Status and Perspective Biomarkers in AFP 26 Negative HCC: Towards Screening for and Diagnosing Hepatocellular Carcinoma at an Earlier Stage. Pathol Oncol Res 2020; 26: 599-603 [PMID: 30661224 DOI: 10.1007/s12253-019-00585-5]
- 27 Sonbol MB, Riaz IB, Naqvi SAA, Almquist DR, Mina S, Almasri J, Shah S, Almader-Douglas D, Uson Junior PLS, Mahipal A, Ma WW, Jin Z, Mody K, Starr J, Borad MJ, Ahn DH, Murad MH, Bekaii-Saab T. Systemic Therapy and Sequencing Options in Advanced Hepatocellular Carcinoma: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-analysis. JAMA Oncol 2020; 6: e204930 [PMID: 33090186 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2020.4930]
- 28 Breborowicz J. Microheterogeneity of human alphafetoprotein. Tumour Biol 1988; 9: 3-14 [PMID: 2452473 DOI: 10.1159/000217540]
- Nomura F, Ohnishi K, Tanabe Y. Clinical features and prognosis of hepatocellular carcinoma with 29 reference to serum alpha-fetoprotein levels. Analysis of 606 patients. Cancer 1989; 64: 1700-1707 [PMID: 2477133 DOI: 10.1002/1097-0142(19891015)64:8<1700::aid-cncr2820640824>3.0.co;2-z]
- 30 Agopian VG, Harlander-Locke MP, Markovic D, Zarrinpar A, Kaldas FM, Cheng EY, Yersiz H, Farmer DG, Hiatt JR, Busuttil RW. Evaluation of Patients With Hepatocellular Carcinomas That Do Not Produce α-Fetoprotein. JAMA Surg 2017; 152: 55-64 [PMID: 27706479 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2016.3310]
- Carr BI, Akkiz H, Üsküdar O, Yalçın K, Guerra V, Kuran S, Karaoğullarından Ü, Altıntaş E, 31 Özakyol A, Tokmak S, Ballı T, Yücesoy M, Bahçeci Hİ, Ülkü A, Akçam T, Polat KY, Ekinci N, Şimşek H, Örmeci N, Sonsuz A, Demir M, Kılıç M, Uygun A, Demir A, Delik A, Arslan B, Doran F, Yilmaz S, Tokat Y. HCC with low- and normal-serum alpha-fetoprotein levels. Clin Pract (Lond)



2018; 15: 453-464 [PMID: 29576865 DOI: 10.4172/clinical-practice.1000393]

- Taketa K, Sekiya C, Namiki M, Akamatsu K, Ohta Y, Endo Y, Kosaka K. Lectin-reactive profiles of 32 alpha-fetoprotein characterizing hepatocellular carcinoma and related conditions. Gastroenterology 1990; 99: 508-518 [PMID: 1694805 DOI: 10.1016/0016-5085(90)91034-4]
- 33 Zhou H, Wang H, Zhou D, Wang Q, Zou S, Tu Q, Wu M, Hu H. Hepatitis B virus-associated intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma and hepatocellular carcinoma may hold common disease process for carcinogenesis. Eur J Cancer 2010; 46: 1056-1061 [PMID: 20202823 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2010.02.005
- 34 AlSalloom AA. An update of biochemical markers of hepatocellular carcinoma. Int J Health Sci (Qassim) 2016; 10: 121-136 [PMID: 27004063]
- 35 Leerapun A, Suravarapu SV, Bida JP, Clark RJ, Sanders EL, Mettler TA, Stadheim LM, Aderca I, Moser CD, Nagorney DM, LaRusso NF, de Groen PC, Menon KV, Lazaridis KN, Gores GJ, Charlton MR, Roberts RO, Therneau TM, Katzmann JA, Roberts LR. The utility of Lens culinaris agglutininreactive alpha-fetoprotein in the diagnosis of hepatocellular carcinoma: evaluation in a United States referral population. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007; 5: 394-402; quiz 267 [PMID: 17368240 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2006.12.005
- Sterling RK, Jeffers L, Gordon F, Venook AP, Reddy KR, Satomura S, Kanke F, Schwartz ME, 36 Sherman M. Utility of Lens culinaris agglutinin-reactive fraction of alpha-fetoprotein and des-gammacarboxy prothrombin, alone or in combination, as biomarkers for hepatocellular carcinoma. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009; 7: 104-113 [PMID: 18849011 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2008.08.041]
- Ibrahim AA, Allah RM, El Hammady AM, Sarhan RS, Khalil MA, Rahman MM. Diagnostic 37 accuracy of lectin-reactive a-fetoprotein (AFP-L3) in the diagnosis of hepatitis C virus-related hepatocellular carcinoma. Benha Medical J 2018; 35: 312 [DOI: 10.4103/bmfj.bmfj 33 18]
- 38 Cerban R, Ester C, Iacob S, Ghioca M, Paslaru L, Dumitru R, Grasu M, Constantin G, Popescu I, Gheorghe L. Alpha-fetoprotein, alpha-fetoprotein-L3, protein induced by vitamin K absence, glypican 3 and its combinations for diagnosis of hepatocellular carcinoma. Surg Gastroenterol 2019; 24: 37-44 [DOI: 10.21614/sgo-24-1-37]
- Ibrahim HM, Elghannam MZ, Elkhawaga OAY, El-Sokkary AMA. Evaluation of serum alpha 39 fetoprotein-L3 as an accuracy novel biomarker for the early diagnosis of hepatocellular carcinoma in Egyptian patients. Saudi J Biol Sci 2021; 28: 5760-5764 [PMID: 34588888 DOI: 10.1016/j.sjbs.2021.06.020]
- Oka H, Saito A, Ito K, Kumada T, Satomura S, Kasugai H, Osaki Y, Seki T, Kudo M, Tanaka M; 40 Collaborative Hepato-Oncology Study Group of Japan. Multicenter prospective analysis of newly diagnosed hepatocellular carcinoma with respect to the percentage of Lens culinaris agglutininreactive alpha-fetoprotein. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2001; 16: 1378-1383 [PMID: 11851836 DOI: 10.1046/j.1440-1746.2001.02643.x
- Toyoda H, Kumada T, Tada T, Sone Y, Kaneoka Y, Maeda A. Tumor Markers for Hepatocellular 41 Carcinoma: Simple and Significant Predictors of Outcome in Patients with HCC. Liver Cancer 2015; 4: 126-136 [PMID: 26020034 DOI: 10.1159/000367735]
- Yu R, Tan Z, Xiang X, Dan Y, Deng G. Effectiveness of PIVKA-II in the detection of hepatocellular 42 carcinoma based on real-world clinical data. BMC Cancer 2017; 17: 608 [PMID: 28863782 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-017-3609-6]
- Wang X, Zhang Y, Yang N, He H, Tao X, Kou C, Jiang J. Evaluation of the Combined Application 43 of AFP, AFP-L3%, and DCP for Hepatocellular Carcinoma Diagnosis: A Meta-analysis. Biomed Res Int 2020; 2020: 5087643 [PMID: 33015170 DOI: 10.1155/2020/5087643]
- Lim TS, Kim DY, Han KH, Kim HS, Shin SH, Jung KS, Kim BK, Kim SU, Park JY, Ahn SH. 44 Combined use of AFP, PIVKA-II, and AFP-L3 as tumor markers enhances diagnostic accuracy for hepatocellular carcinoma in cirrhotic patients. Scand J Gastroenterol 2016; 51: 344-353 [PMID: 26340708 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2015.1082190]
- Caviglia GP, Abate ML, Petrini E, Gaia S, Rizzetto M, Smedile A. Highly sensitive alpha-45 fetoprotein, Lens culinaris agglutinin-reactive fraction of alpha-fetoprotein and des-gammacarboxyprothrombin for hepatocellular carcinoma detection. Hepatol Res 2016; 46: E130-E135 [PMID: 26082262 DOI: 10.1111/hepr.12544]
- Zhou L, Liu J, Luo F. Serum tumor markers for detection of hepatocellular carcinoma. World J 46 Gastroenterol 2006; 12: 1175-1181 [PMID: 16534867 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v12.i8.1175]
- Fang YS, Wu Q, Zhao HC, Zhou Y, Ye L, Liu SS, Li XX, Du WD. Do combined assays of serum 47 AFP, AFP-L3, DCP, GP73, and DKK-1 efficiently improve the clinical values of biomarkers in decision-making for hepatocellular carcinoma? Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 15: 1065-1076 [PMID: 33691550 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2021.1900731]
- Kim SS, Baek GO, Ahn HR, Sung S, Seo CW, Cho HJ, Nam SW, Cheong JY, Eun JW. Serum small 48 extracellular vesicle-derived LINC00853 as a novel diagnostic marker for early hepatocellular carcinoma. Mol Oncol 2020; 14: 2646-2659 [PMID: 32525601 DOI: 10.1002/1878-0261.12745]
- 49 Yu J, Han J, Zhang J, Li G, Liu H, Cui X, Xu Y, Li T, Liu J, Wang C. The long noncoding RNAs PVT1 and uc002mbe.2 in sera provide a new supplementary method for hepatocellular carcinoma diagnosis. Medicine (Baltimore) 2016; 95: e4436 [PMID: 27495068 DOI: 10.1097/MD.000000000004436
- Wong RJ, Ahmed A, Gish RG. Elevated alpha-fetoprotein: differential diagnosis hepatocellular 50 carcinoma and other disorders. Clin Liver Dis 2015; 19: 309-323 [PMID: 25921665 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2015.01.005



- Taketa K. Alpha-fetoprotein: reevaluation in hepatology. Hepatology 1990; 12: 1420-1432 [PMID: 51 1701754 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840120625]
- 52 Lok AS, Lai CL. alpha-Fetoprotein monitoring in Chinese patients with chronic hepatitis B virus infection: role in the early detection of hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology 1989; 9: 110-115 [PMID: 2461890 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840090119]
- Liu YR, Lin BB, Zeng DW, Zhu YY, Chen J, Zheng Q, Dong J, Jiang JJ. Alpha-fetoprotein level as a 53 biomarker of liver fibrosis status: a cross-sectional study of 619 consecutive patients with chronic hepatitis B. BMC Gastroenterol 2014; 14: 145 [PMID: 25128299 DOI: 10.1186/1471-230X-14-145]
- Liaw YF, Tai DI, Chen TJ, Chu CM, Huang MJ. Alpha-fetoprotein changes in the course of chronic 54 hepatitis: relation to bridging hepatic necrosis and hepatocellular carcinoma. Liver 1986; 6: 133-137 [PMID: 2427909 DOI: 10.1111/j.1600-0676.1986.tb00279.x]
- 55 Pongpipat D, Suvatte V, Tuchinda M, Assateerawatt A. Occurrence of alpha 1-fetoprotein in acute viral hepatitis in children. Am J Dis Child 1979; 133: 551-552 [PMID: 86295 DOI: 10.1001/archpedi.1979.021300500950201
- Kew MC, Purves LR, Bersohn I. Serum alpha-fetoprotein levels in acute viral hepatitis. Gut 1973; 14: 56 939-942 [PMID: 4131854 DOI: 10.1136/gut.14.12.939]
- Silver HK, Deneault J, Gold P, Thompson WG, Shuster J, Freedman SO. The detection of alpha 1-57 fetoprotein in patients with viral hepatitis. Cancer Res 1974; 34: 244-247 [PMID: 4809461]
- 58 Seo SI, Kim SS, Choi BY, Lee SH, Kim SJ, Park HW, Kim HS, Shin WG, Kim KH, Lee JH, Kim HY, Jang MK. Clinical significance of elevated serum alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) level in acute viral hepatitis A (AHA). Hepatogastroenterology 2013; 60: 1592-1596 [PMID: 24634927]
- Song G, Rao H, Feng B, Wei L. Prediction of spontaneous HBeAg seroconversion in HBeAg-positive 59 chronic hepatitis B patients during the immune clearance phase. J Med Virol 2014; 86: 1838-1844 [PMID: 25088043 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.24032]
- Liaw YF, Chu CM, Huang MJ, Sheen IS, Yang CY, Lin DY. Determinants for hepatitis B e antigen 60 clearance in chronic type B hepatitis. Liver 1984; 4: 301-306 [PMID: 6503634 DOI: 10.1111/j.1600-0676.1984.tb00942.x]
- Kim CY, Kim BR, Lee SS, Jeon DH, Lee CM, Kim WS, Cho HC, Kim JJ, Lee JM, Kim HJ, Ha CY, 61 Kim TH, Jung WT, Lee OJ. Clinical features of hepatitis B and C virus infections, with high α fetoprotein levels but not hepatocellular carcinoma. Medicine (Baltimore) 2017; 96: e5844 [PMID: 28079817 DOI: 10.1097/MD.000000000005844]
- Yuan G, Zhou Y, Liu J, Hu C, Huang H, Ren Y, Yu W, Guo Y, Zhang YY. AFP specificity for HCC 62 surveillance is increased by mitigating liver injury among treated chronic hepatitis B patients with elevated AFP. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 2019; 12: 1315-1323 [PMID: 31933945]
- 63 Peng C, Li Z, Xie Z, Wang Z, Ye Y, Li B, Li W. The role of circulating microRNAs for the diagnosis of hepatitis B virus-associated hepatocellular carcinoma with low alpha-fetoprotein level: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Gastroenterol 2020; 20: 249 [PMID: 32736604 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-020-01345-5
- Shen Q, Fan J, Yang XR, Tan Y, Zhao W, Xu Y, Wang N, Niu Y, Wu Z, Zhou J, Qiu SJ, Shi YH, Yu 64 B, Tang N, Chu W, Wang M, Wu J, Zhang Z, Yang S, Gu J, Wang H, Qin W. Serum DKK1 as a protein biomarker for the diagnosis of hepatocellular carcinoma: a large-scale, multicentre study. Lancet Oncol 2012; 13: 817-826 [PMID: 22738799 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(12)70233-4]
- Inoue T, Tanaka Y. Novel biomarkers for the management of chronic hepatitis B. Clin Mol Hepatol 65 2020; 26: 261-279 [PMID: 32536045 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2020.0032]
- Ekpanyapong S, Reddy KR. Hepatitis B Virus Reactivation: What Is the Issue, and How Should It 66 Be Managed? Clin Liver Dis 2020; 24: 317-333 [PMID: 32620274 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2020.04.002]
- Chang ML, Liaw YF. Hepatitis B flares in chronic hepatitis B: pathogenesis, natural course, and 67 management. J Hepatol 2014; 61: 1407-1417 [PMID: 25178562 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.08.033]
- Chu CW, Hwang SJ, Luo JC, Lai CR, Tsay SH, Li CP, Wu JC, Chang FY, Lee SD. Clinical, 68 virologic, and pathologic significance of elevated serum alpha-fetoprotein levels in patients with chronic hepatitis C. J Clin Gastroenterol 2001; 32: 240-244 [PMID: 11246354 DOI: 10.1097/00004836-200103000-00014
- Chen TM, Huang PT, Tsai MH, Lin LF, Liu CC, Ho KS, Siauw CP, Chao PL, Tung JN. Predictors of 69 alpha-fetoprotein elevation in patients with chronic hepatitis C, but not hepatocellular carcinoma, and its normalization after pegylated interferon alfa 2a-ribavirin combination therapy. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007; 22: 669-675 [PMID: 17444854 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2007.04898.x]
- Yang N, Li Z, Yan M, Xiao W, Zhang W, Long Y, Cheng Y, Ming K, Xu B. Evaluation of Serum 70 Alpha-Fetoprotein Level in Chronic Hepatitis C Patients. Clin Lab 2019; 65 [PMID: 30775893 DOI: 10.7754/Clin.Lab.2018.180607]
- 71 Di Bisceglie AM, Sterling RK, Chung RT, Everhart JE, Dienstag JL, Bonkovsky HL, Wright EC, Everson GT, Lindsay KL, Lok AS, Lee WM, Morgan TR, Ghany MG, Gretch DR; HALT-C Trial Group. Serum alpha-fetoprotein levels in patients with advanced hepatitis C: results from the HALT-C Trial. J Hepatol 2005; 43: 434-441 [PMID: 16136646 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2005.03.019]
- Fouad R, Elsharkawy A, Abdel Alem S, El Kassas M, Alboraie M, Sweedy A, Afify S, Abdellatif Z, Khairy M, Esmat G. Clinical impact of serum α-fetoprotein and its relation on changes in liver fibrosis in hepatitis C virus patients receiving direct-acting antivirals. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 31: 1129-1134 [PMID: 30896550 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.00000000001400]
- Noritake H, Kobayashi Y, Ooba Y, Kitsugi K, Shimoyama S, Yamazaki S, Chida T, Watanabe S, 73 Kawata K, Suda T. Improved Serum Alpha-Fetoprotein Levels after Iron Reduction Therapy in HCV



Patients. ISRN Hepatol 2014; 2014: 875140 [PMID: 27335844 DOI: 10.1155/2014/875140]

- Pennisi G, Celsa C, Giammanco A, Spatola F, Petta S. The Burden of Hepatocellular Carcinoma in 74 Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease: Screening Issue and Future Perspectives. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20 [PMID: 31717576 DOI: 10.3390/ijms20225613]
- 75 Singal AG, Lampertico P, Nahon P. Epidemiology and surveillance for hepatocellular carcinoma: New trends. J Hepatol 2020; 72: 250-261 [PMID: 31954490 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2019.08.025]
- Lim J, Singal AG. Surveillance and Diagnosis of Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Clin Liver Dis 76 (Hoboken) 2019; 13: 2-5 [PMID: 30911378 DOI: 10.1002/cld.761]
- 77 Sumida Y, Yoneda M, Seko Y, Ishiba H, Hara T, Toyoda H, Yasuda S, Kumada T, Hayashi H, Kobayashi T, Imajo K, Tada T, Kawaguchi T, Eguchi Y, Oeda S, Takahashi H, Tomita E, Okanoue T, Nakajima A; Japan Study Group Of Nafld Jsg-Nafld. Surveillance of Hepatocellular Carcinoma in Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease. Diagnostics (Basel) 2020; 10 [PMID: 32785100 DOI: 10.3390/diagnostics10080579
- Babalı A, Cakal E, Purnak T, Bıyıkoğlu I, Cakal B, Yüksel O, Köklü S. Serum α-fetoprotein levels in 78 liver steatosis. Hepatol Int 2009; 3: 551-555 [PMID: 19890679 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-009-9156-8]
- 79 Best J, Bechmann LP, Sowa JP, Sydor S, Dechêne A, Pflanz K, Bedreli S, Schotten C, Geier A, Berg T, Fischer J, Vogel A, Bantel H, Weinmann A, Schattenberg JM, Huber Y, Wege H, von Felden J, Schulze K, Bettinger D, Thimme R, Sinner F, Schütte K, Weiss KH, Toyoda H, Yasuda S, Kumada T, Berhane S, Wichert M, Heider D, Gerken G, Johnson P, Canbay A. GALAD Score Detects Early Hepatocellular Carcinoma in an International Cohort of Patients With Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 728-735.e4 [PMID: 31712073 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2019.11.012
- Arrieta O, Cacho B, Morales-Espinosa D, Ruelas-Villavicencio A, Flores-Estrada D, Hernández-80 Pedro N. The progressive elevation of alpha fetoprotein for the diagnosis of hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with liver cirrhosis. BMC Cancer 2007; 7: 28 [PMID: 17288606 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-7-28]
- Kobeisy MA, Morsy KH, Galal M, Sayed SK, Ashmawy MM, Mohammad FM. Clinical significance 81 of elevated alpha-foetoprotein (AFP) in patients with chronic hepatitis C without hepatocellular carcinoma in upper EGYPT. Arab J Gastroenterol 2012; 13: 49-53 [PMID: 22980591 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajg.2012.06.004]
- 82 Bayati N, Silverman AL, Gordon SC. Serum alpha-fetoprotein levels and liver histology in patients with chronic hepatitis C. Am J Gastroenterol 1998; 93: 2452-2456 [PMID: 9860408 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.1998.00703.x]
- Harada T, Shigeta K, Noda K, Fukumoto Y, Nishimura H, Mizuta M, Takemoto T. Clinical 83 implications of alpha-fetoprotein in liver cirrhosis: five-year follow-up study. Hepatogastroenterology 1980; 27: 169-175 [PMID: 6161869]
- 84 Manuc D, Preda CM, Sandra I, Baicus C, Cerban R, Constantinescu I, Olteanu AO, Ciora CA, Manuc T, Chiriac DE, Chifulescu AE, Diculescu M, Tieranu C, Negreanu L, Oprea-Calin G, Manuc M. Signification of Serum Alpha-Fetoprotein Levels in Cases of Compensated Cirrhosis and Hepatitis C Virus without Hepatocellular Carcinoma. J Med Life 2020; 13: 68-74 [PMID: 32341704 DOI: 10.25122/jml-2019-0076]
- 85 Tzartzeva K, Obi J, Rich NE, Parikh ND, Marrero JA, Yopp A, Waljee AK, Singal AG. Surveillance Imaging and Alpha Fetoprotein for Early Detection of Hepatocellular Carcinoma in Patients With Cirrhosis: A Meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2018; 154: 1706-1718.e1 [PMID: 29425931 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.01.064]
- 86 Parikh ND, Singal AG, Hutton DW, Tapper EB. Cost-Effectiveness of Hepatocellular Carcinoma Surveillance: An Assessment of Benefits and Harms. Am J Gastroenterol 2020; 115: 1642-1649 [PMID: 32530829 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000000715]
- Kubota N, Fujiwara N, Hoshida Y. Clinical and Molecular Prediction of Hepatocellular Carcinoma 87 Risk. J Clin Med 2020; 9 [PMID: 33256232 DOI: 10.3390/jcm9123843]
- 88 Li X, Alexander S. Hereditary persistence of alpha-fetoprotein. Pediatr Blood Cancer 2009; 52: 403-405 [PMID: 18985745 DOI: 10.1002/pbc.21816]
- Jeon Y, Choi YS, Jang ES, Kim JW, Jeong SH. Persistent α-Fetoprotein Elevation in Healthy Adults 89 and Mutational Analysis of α-Fetoprotein Promoter, Enhancer, and Silencer Regions. Gut Liver 2017; 11: 136-141 [PMID: 27609486 DOI: 10.5009/gnl16069]
- Schefer H, Mattmann S, Joss RA. Hereditary persistence of alpha-fetoprotein. Case report and review 90 of the literature. Ann Oncol 1998; 9: 667-672 [PMID: 9681083 DOI: 10.1023/a:1008243311122]
- Greenberg F, Rose E, Alpert E. Hereditary persistence of alpha-fetoprotein. Gastroenterology 1990; 91 98: 1083-1085 [PMID: 1690155 DOI: 10.1016/0016-5085(90)90037-2]
- Alj Y, Milgrom E, Guiochon-Mantel A. Rapid determination of alpha-fetoprotein gene promoter 92 mutations in hereditary persistence of alpha-fetoprotein. Clin Chem 2004; 50: 1706-1707 [PMID: 15331517 DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2004.034157]
- 93 Blesa JR, Vidal J, Giner-Durán R, Lacalle ML, Catalán I, Hernández-Yago J. Detection of hereditary persistence of alpha-fetoprotein by conformation-sensitive gel electrophoresis analysis. Clin Chem 2003; 49: 2102-2103 [PMID: 14633890 DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2003.024232]
- 94 Bonfig W, Hempel M, Teichert-von Lüttichau I, Liptay S, Burdach S. Avoiding harmful procedures in patients with elevated α -fetoprotein concentrations: hereditary persistence of α -fetoprotein is an important and benign differential diagnosis! J Pediatr Hematol Oncol 2012; 34: e301-e303 [PMID: 22430587 DOI: 10.1097/MPH.0b013e3182441256]



- 95 McVey JH, Michaelides K, Hansen LP, Ferguson-Smith M, Tilghman S, Krumlauf R, Tuddenham EG. A G-->A substitution in an HNF I binding site in the human alpha-fetoprotein gene is associated with hereditary persistence of alpha-fetoprotein (HPAFP). Hum Mol Genet 1993; 2: 379-384 [PMID: 7684942 DOI: 10.1093/hmg/2.4.379]
- 96 Houwert AC, Giltay JC, Lentjes EG, Lock MT. Hereditary persistence of alpha-fetoprotein (HPAF P): review of the literature. Neth J Med 2010; 68: 354-358 [PMID: 21116028]



WŨ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2022 January 14; 28(2): 230-241

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.230

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Case Control Study Obesity is associated with decreased risk of microscopic colitis in women

Robert S Sandler, Temitope O Keku, John T Woosley, Dale P Sandler, Joseph A Galanko, Anne F Peery

ORCID number: Robert S Sandler 0000-0002-1323-6245; Temitope O Keku 0000-0003-4019-3903; John T Woosley 0000-0001-5876-3068; Dale P Sandler 0000-0002-6776-0018; Joseph A Galanko 0000-0003-2304-4375; Anne F Peery 0000-0002-2005-0780.

Author contributions: Sandler RS and Keku TO designed the research and obtained funding; Sandler RS, Keku TO and Woosley JT acquired the data; Sandler RS, Keku TO, Woosley JT, Galanko JA, Sandler DP and Peery AF analyzed and interpreted the data and wrote the paper.

Institutional review board

statement: The study was approved by the University of North Carolina Office of Human Research Ethics. All patients gave informed consent.

Conflict-of-interest statement:

Disclosures: None of the authors have financial, professional or personal conflicts of interest.

Data sharing statement: Data will not be available to other researchers.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and

Robert S Sandler, Department of Medicine, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, NC 27514-7555, United States. rsandler@med.unc.edu

Temitope O Keku, Joseph A Galanko, Anne F Peery, Department of Medicine, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, NC 27514-7555, United States

John T Woosley, Department of Pathology, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, NC 27514, United States

Dale P Sandler, Department of Health and Human Services, National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences, Durham, NC 27709, United States

Corresponding author: Robert S Sandler, MD, MPH, Professor, Department of Medicine, University of North Carolina, No. 130 Mason Farm Road, Chapel Hill, NC 27599-7555, United States. rsandler@med.unc.edu

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Microscopic colitis is a leading cause of diarrhea in the older adults. There is limited information about risk factors. We hypothesized that obesity would be associated with microscopic colitis.

AIM

To examine the association between obesity and microscopic colitis in men and women undergoing colonoscopy.

METHODS

We conducted a case-control study at the University of North Carolina Hospitals. We identified and enrolled men and women referred for elective, outpatient colonoscopy for chronic diarrhea. We excluded patients with a past diagnosis of Crohn's disease or ulcerative colitis. A research pathologist reviewed biopsies on every patient and classified them as microscopic colitis cases or non-microscopic colitis controls. Patients provided information on body weight, height and exposure to medications *via* structured interviews or Internet based forms. The analysis included 110 patients with microscopic colitis (cases) and 252 nonmicroscopic colitis controls. Multivariable analyses were performed using logistic regression to estimate odds ratios and 95% confidence intervals.



revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Supported by the National Institutes of Health, No. P30 DK034987 and No. R01 DK105114.

Country/Territory of origin: United States

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C, C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Received: September 12, 2021 Peer-review started: September 12, 2021 First decision: October 16, 2021 Revised: October 18, 2021 Accepted: December 31, 2021

Article in press: December 31, 2021 Published online: January 14, 2022

P-Reviewer: Ding L, Nakaji K, Zhou Y S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang LL



RESULTS

Cases were older and more likely than controls to be white race. Study subjects were well educated, but cases were better educated than controls. Cases with microscopic colitis had lower body mass index than controls and reported more weight loss after the onset of diarrhea. Compared to patients who were normal or under-weight, obese (BMI > 30 kg/m^2) patients were substantially less likely to have microscopic colitis after adjusting for age and education, adjusted OR (aOR) 0.35, 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.18-0.66). When stratified by sex, the association was limited to obese women, aOR 0.21, 95% CI: 0.10-0.45. Patients with microscopic colitis were more likely to report weight loss after the onset of diarrhea. After stratifying by weight loss, there remained a strong inverse association between obesity and microscopic colitis, aOR 0.33, 95% CI: 0.10 - 1.11 among the patients who did not lose weight. Ever use of birth control pills was associated with lower risk of microscopic colitis after adjusting for age, education and BMI, aOR 0.38, 95%CI: 0.17-0.84.

CONCLUSION

Compared to controls also seen for diarrhea, microscopic colitis cases were less likely to be obese. Mechanisms are unknown but could involve hormonal effects of obesity or the gut microbiome.

Key Words: Colitis; Microscopic/epidemiology; Humans; Diarrhea/epidemiology; Obesity

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: We conducted a case control study among patients undergoing colonoscopy for diarrhea. The analysis included 110 patients with microscopic colitis and 252 controls. Obesity was associated with a substantially lower risk of microscopic colitis among women that was not explained by weight loss following the onset of diarrhea. Ever use of birth control pills was associated with lower risk of microscopic colitis after adjusting for age, education and BMI. The mechanism could involve hormonal effects of obesity or the gut microbiome.

Citation: Sandler RS, Keku TO, Woosley JT, Sandler DP, Galanko JA, Peery AF. Obesity is associated with decreased risk of microscopic colitis in women. World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28(2): 230-241

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v28/i2/230.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.230

INTRODUCTION

Microscopic colitis is a chronic inflammatory disease of the colon characterized by a normal or near normal endoscopic appearance but abnormal pathology. It is increasingly recognized that endoscopically visible lesions can be recognized in nearly 40% of patients although they are non-specific^[1]. Histologically, there is a thickened collagen band (collagenous colitis) or an increase in intraepithelial lymphocytes (lymphocytic colitis)[1]. Microscopic colitis was first described in 1976 by Lindstrom [2]. The term microscopic colitis was used by Read et al[3] in a 1980 publication describing a series of patients with chronic diarrhea of unknown origin. While initially considered uncommon, population-based studies have shown a rising incidence that may have started to plateau[4-6].

Microscopic colitis is now a frequent cause of chronic diarrhea, particularly in older adults. In some regions, the incidence of microscopic colitis exceeds Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis[7]. Despite an increasing burden of disease, the etiology of microscopic colitis is not known. Prior studies implicated a range of medications including proton pump inhibitors (PPIs), nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), statins, and beta blockers[8]. Cigarette smoking has also been implicated[9, 10]. The condition has been reported to be more common in patients with a number of auto-immune diseases[11].



There is currently limited information that obesity might be inversely associated with microscopic colitis[12,13]. We conducted a case-control study among a population of patients scheduled for colonoscopy due to chronic diarrhea in order to assess whether obesity and hormonal factors might be associated with microscopic colitis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Briefly, we identified male and female patients between April 1, 2015 and December 22, 2020 who were referred for outpatient colonoscopy for diarrhea. We excluded patients with a prior history of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Potential participants were mailed information about the study in advance of their procedure. On the day of their exam, eligibility was verified by a research assistant who obtained informed consent for participation. To be eligible for the study, patients had to report a Bristol Stool Form type 5, 6, or 7 (mushy, loose, watery) during the week prior to their colonoscopy regardless of the number of stools[14]. We recruited patients from each of the 3 endoscopy units at the University of North Carolina Chapel Hill. If the research assistant was not available for consent at the time of the procedure, the patient was later contacted to verify eligibility and obtain consent. We also queried the hospital pathology database every month and contacted patients with biopsy proven microscopic colitis who were not identified prior to their colonoscopy. This group included patients who were referred for colonoscopy for other reasons (generally screening) but reported diarrhea and had colon biopsies taken during the colonoscopy to assess for microscopic colitis. In sensitivity analyses, the patients identified retrospectively from pathology were excluded.

Patients with signs of gross inflammation on colonoscopy were excluded. Patients with subtle or isolated mucosal abnormalities were not excluded. Patients with nonlymphocytic colitis on biopsies were also excluded. A research pathologist (JTW) who was not aware of the clinical diagnosis reviewed the slides for all enrolled study subjects. Cases were patients with microscopic colitis on biopsy defined by increased number of intraepithelial lymphocytes. Additional features included increased lamina propria chronic inflammation, with minimal crypt distortion or active cryptitis. Collagenous colitis was defined by a thickened subepithelial collagen band. Slides were initially reviewed by a clinical pathologist. The slides were then re-read by the study pathologist. When there was a disagreement between the clinical pathologist and the research pathologist, the research pathologist re-read the slides. In addition, a 20% sample of slides were resubmitted to the research pathologist. After excluding indeterminate colitis, there was a 100% match between the initial and final reading by the research pathologist. Controls were patients with normal pathology. Patients with indeterminate microscopic colitis based on a sparse number of lymphocytes were excluded to avoid possible misclassification and because there were too few for separate analysis.

After the colonoscopy, all participants completed a 30 to 40-minute structured telephone interview or self-completed the same questionnaire using an internet-based form. The telephone interviewer verified eligibility, including the diarrhea criteria, for patients who were identified from pathology or who were missed in the endoscopy unit. Participants self-reported demographics, body weight, height, medical history including over-the-counter and prescription medications, reproductive history, bowel habits, and gastrointestinal symptoms. The reproductive history for women included questions about age at first menses, oral contraceptive use, gravidity, parity, and if postmenopausal, age at and type of menopause, and menopause hormone therapy use. All exogenous hormone questions included age at initiation, duration of use, and use in the last year, but not type of hormone or dose. BMI was calculated from selfreported weight in kilograms divided by height in meters squared (kg/m²). BMI was categorized using Centers for Disease Control criteria: BMI < 25 kg/m²(under- or healthy weight), BMI 25.0 < 30 kg/m² (overweight), BMI > 30 kg/m² (obese).

Data analysis was conducted using Stata 17.0 (Stata Corp. College Station, TX). The analysis was reviewed by a biostatistician (JAG). Variables were examined one-by-one in bivariate analyses using chi square tests for categorical variables and Student t-tests for continuous variables. Multivariable logistic regression models were used to calculate adjusted odds ratios and 95% confidence intervals adjusted for age, educational status and BMI. Smoking was not included in models because smoking was not independently associated with microscopic after adjusting for education. We have previously examined the association between medications thought to be



associated with microscopic colitis (PPI, statins, SSRI, NSAIDs)[15]. There was no association in our study so those drugs were not included in models. Multivariable logistic models also included terms for reproductive factors including age at first live birth, number of live births and age of menarche. The model terms were informed by review of the relevant literature and directed acyclic graphs (DAGs)[16]. For analyses of menopause, the reference group was the most common age of natural menopause, age 45-54. Missing data were not imputed.

The study was approved by the University of North Carolina Office of Human Research Ethics. All patients gave informed consent.

RESULTS

Patients were enrolled in the study between April 1, 2015 and December 22, 2020. Among the 1008 patients who were referred for colonoscopy for diarrhea, 176 cancelled their colonoscopy, 161 were ineligible, 99 were missed in the endoscopy unit and not subsequently recruited, and 196 refused. After excluding indeterminate colitis (n = 14), there were 362 who serve as the basis of this report. There were 110 microscopic colitis cases (including 34 identified from pathology reports) and 252 controls. Interviews were completed by phone by 84% of subjects and Internet for the remainder.

Table 1 shows characteristics of the study population. The cases were older than controls: case mean age 63.2 (standard deviation (SD) 12.7, interquartile range 53-73) vs control mean age 54.5 (SD 11.8, interquartile range 45-64). Cases were more likely than controls to be white (96.2% vs 85.7%). As a group, the study subjects were very well educated, but cases were more likely to have a college degree or have attended graduate school, 66.0% vs 44.3%. Cases were less likely to be current smokers, 11.3% vs 21.0%. There was a strong correlation between smoking and education, with better educated patients substantially less likely to smoke (not shown). There was no difference between cases and controls for marital status, race, or smoking after adjustment.

Overall, mean BMI was lower in cases (BMI 25.7 kg/ m^2 (SD 6.4)) than controls (BMI 29.5 kg/m^2 (SD 7.2)). As shown in Table 2, the risk for microscopic colitis was lower for BMI 25-30 kg/m² (OR 0.71, 95% CI: 0.40-1.25) and BMI > 30 kg/m² (OR 0.31, 95% CI: 0.17-0.55) compared to under- or healthy weight (BMI < 25 kg/m^2) as the reference. Similar results were seen in analyses adjusted for age and education. To determine whether the results were comparable for men and women, we stratified by sex. The results for women were similar to the overall results with lower risk for obese women. The results for men were null, but the number of men was small making estimates unstable with wide confidence intervals around risk estimates. Patients with microscopic colitis were more likely to report weight loss following the onset of diarrhea than controls: 65.3% cases vs 42.5% controls, p < 0.001. Because current BMI could be misclassified due to weight loss following the onset of diarrhea, we stratified on weight loss. The results were similar in the weight loss and the no weight loss strata. We conducted analyses separately for lymphocytic colitis and collagenous colitis and the results were similar to the overall.

All of the patients in our study had diarrhea. We asked patients if they had ever been told by a physician that they had irritable bowel syndrome (IBS). Not surprisingly the cases were less likely to have a history of IBS, odds ratio 0.40, 95%CI: 0.20 – 0.78). When we stratified by IBS, patients in the highest BMI category were less likely to have microscopic colitis in the non-IBS stratum, aOR 0.38 (95%CI: 0.18-0.79) an estimate similar to the overall estimate in cases and controls. We compared the BMI in patients with IBS stratified by microscopic colitis status. In the microscopic colitis cases, the mean BMI was not different in the IBS group (24.6 kg/m² (SD 7.2)) and the non-IBS group (25.7 kg/m² (SD 6.4), P = 0.55). Similarly, the mean BMI was not different among the controls with IBS (30.3 kg/m² (SD 6.6)) compared to non-IBS controls (29.1 kg/m² (SD 7.2), P = -0.27)).

Because the risk for microscopic colitis was lower in obese women than men (recognizing small numbers of men), we examined potential hormonal risk factors in women. Reproductive factors are shown in Table 3. The table shows crude odds ratios and odds ratios adjusted for age, education and BMI (model 1) and age, education, BMI, number of live births and age at menarche (model 2). Age at menarche, parity, number of live births and age at first live birth were not different in cases and controls. Use of oral contraceptive pills was inversely associated with microscopic colitis in crude (OR 0.41, 95%CI: 022-0.79), adjusted (aOR 0.38, 95%CI: 0.17-0.84), and multiply

Table 1 Characteristics of the study population							
	Cases, <i>n</i> = 110		Controls, <i>n</i> = 25	52			
	n	Percent	n	Percent			
Age ^a							
mean	63.2	12.7	54.5	11.8			
Race ^b							
White	102	96.2	186	85.7			
Non-White	4	3.8	31	14.3			
Sex ^a							
Female	94	86.2	176	69.8			
Male	15	13.8	76	30.2			
Marital status							
Married	75	70.8	146	66.7			
Not married	31	29.3	73	33.3			
Education ^a							
Less than college	36	34.0	122	55.7			
College or postgrad	70	66.0	97	44.3			
Cigarette smoking ^c							
Never smoker	48	45.3	107	48.9			
Former smoker	46	43.4	66	30.1			
Current smoker	12	11.3	46	21.0			
Irritable bowel syndrome ^b							
Yes	14	13.6	60	28.0			
No	89	86.4	154	72.0			

 $^{a}P < 0.001.$ $^{b}P < 0.005.$ $^{c}P < 0.05.$

> adjusted analyses (aOR 0.20, 95% CI: 0.08-0.52). The results were the same when cases identified by pathology were excluded. The results were also similar for lymphocytic and collagenous colitis.

> Menopausal factors are shown in Table 4. The percent of women who were postmenopausal was higher in the cases in crude analyses, but that is because they were older. The difference was absent in the adjusted model. Cases were more likely to have ever-used menopausal hormone hormones in the crude analysis OR 2.79, 95%CI: 1.44-5.41). After adjusting for age, education and BMI the risk estimate was lower (aOR 1.63, 95% CI: 0.73-3.62).

DISCUSSION

We found a striking difference in the risk for microscopic colitis with BMI, with a strong inverse association with obesity in women. Women with microscopic colitis were substantially less likely to be obese. There was no apparent effect of BMI on risk for microscopic colitis in men, although the number of men in our study was small. Given the sex differences, we also looked for possible reproductive or hormonal associations. We found a strong inverse association of microscopic colitis with ever use of oral contraceptives. In contrast to most prior studies, we enrolled patients who were referred for colonoscopy for diarrhea. At the time of the referral, the status as a microscopic colitis case or control was not known. All participants had similar symptoms, access to care, colonoscopy and biopsies.



Table 2 Body mass index and risk of microscopic colitis							
	Cases		Controls				
	<i>n</i> = 101		n = 238		Crude	Adjusted ¹	
BMI	n	%	n	%	OR (95%CI)	aOR (95%CI)	
Overall							
< 25	50	49.5	73	30.7	Ref.	Ref.	
25 < 30	29	28.7	60	25.2	0.71 (0.40-1.25)	0.70 (0.37-1.31)	
≥30	22	21.8	105	44.1	0.31 (0.17-0.55)	0.35 (0.18-0.66)	
Women							
< 25	47	53.4	47	28.7	Ref.	Ref.	
25 -30	24	27.3	34	20.7	0.71 (0.36-1.37)	0.67 (0.32-1.40)	
≥30	17	19.3	83	50.6	0.20 (0.10-0.40)	0.21 (0.10-0.45)	
Men							
< 25	3	23.1	26	35.1	Ref.	Ref.	
25 -30	5	38.5	26	35.1	1.67 (0.36-7.71)	2.22 (0.41-12.05)	
≥30	5	38.5	22	29.7	1.97 (0.42-9.19)	2.92 (0.52-16.22)	
Lost weight							
< 25	34	60.7	32	44.4	Ref.	Ref.	
25 -30	13	23.2	17	23.6	0.72 (0.30-1.71)	0.89 (0.35-2.22)	
≥30	9	16.1	23	31.9	0.37 (0.15-0.91)	0.49 (0.19-1.28)	
No weight loss							
< 25	10	31.3	20	19.4	Ref.	Ref.	
25 -30	13	40.6	30	29.1	0.87 (0.31-2.36)	0.64 (0.20-2.04)	
≥30	9	28.1	53	51.5	0.33 (0.12-0.96)	0.33 (0.10-1.11)	
IBS							
< 25	9	69.2	15	25.4	Ref.	Ref.	
25-30	2	15.4	15	25.4	0.22 (0.04-1.21)	0.26 (0.04-1.50)	
≥30	2	15.4	29	49.2	0.11 (0.02-0.60)	0.13 (0.02-0.76)	
No IBS							
< 25	39	47.6	47	32.6	Ref.	Ref.	
25 -30	26	31.7	37	25.7	0.85 (0.44-1.63)	0.78 (0.39-1.58)	
≥ 30	17	20.7	60	41.7	0.34 (0.17-0.68)	0.38 (0.18-0.79)	

¹Adjusted for age and education. BMI: Body mass index; IBS: Irritable bowel syndrome.

Although BMI is an important risk factor for a number of diseases, there is surprisingly little information on the association between BMI and microscopic colitis. In a study using population controls, Larsen *et al*[17] reported data on 135 microscopic colitis who were compared to 27960 participants in the Malmo Diet and Cancer Study. There was no difference between the groups with respect to BMI. Similar to our study, Pascua *et al*[18] included 259 diarrhea controls in a small study with 26 microscopic colitis patients. There was no difference in BMI. Another small study was designed to examine the microbiome in 20 patients with microscopic colitis, 20 age- and sexmatched healthy controls, and 20 patients with functional diarrhea according to Rome IV criteria[19]. The BMI was 24.7 (SD 3.5) in microscopic colitis patients, 28.2 (SD 6.9) in healthy controls, and 27.9 (5.5) in the patients with chronic diarrhea. No statistics were reported in the paper, but based on the sample size and the estimates, the difference was significant for healthy controls (P = 0.05) and for diarrhea controls (

Table 3 Reproductive factors and risk of microscopic colitis in women

	Cases n = 94		Controls					
			<i>n</i> = 176		Crude	Model 1 ¹	Model 2 ²	
	n	%	n	%	OR (95%CI)	aOR (95%Cl)	aOR (95%CI)	
Age of menarche								
≤11	18	20.5	46	30.3	Ref.	Ref.	Ref.	
12	24	27.3	36	23.7	1.70 (0.80-3.61)	1.30 (0.53-3.17)	1.41 0.52-3.83)	
13	23	26.1	38	25.0	1.55 (0.73-3.28)	0.76 (0.31-1.85)	0.54 (0.20-1.43)	
≥14	23	26.1	32	21.1	1.84 (0.86-3.94)	0.90 (0.36-2.28)	0.85 (0.30-2.42)	
Parity								
Nulliparous	15	16.5	29	19.0	Ref.	Ref.	Ref. ³	
Parous	76	83.5	124	81.1	1.04 (0.88-1.24)	1.02 (0.83-1.25)	1.00 (0.81-1.23)	
Number of live births								
None	15	16.5	29	19.0	Ref.	Ref.	Ref. ³	
1	13	14.3	20	13.1	1.26 (0.49-3.20)	1.16 (0.39-3.48)	1.19 (0.40-3.60)	
2	42	46.2	60	39.2	1.35 (0.65-2.83)	1.20 (0.50-2.89)	1.15 (0.47-2.81)	
3 or more	21	23.1	44	28.8	0.92 (0.41-2.08)	0.78 (0.28-2.16)	0.83-0.30-2.35)	
Age of first live birth (among parous women)								
≤19	13	17.1	32	25.8	Ref.	Ref.	Ref.	
20-23	12	15.8	42	33.9	0.70 (0.28-1.75)	0.24 (0.07-0.82)	0.23 (0.07-0.85)	
24-29	26	34.2	27	21.8	2.37 (1.02-5.49)	0.76 (0.24-2.43)	0.78 (0.23-2.63)	
30+	25	32.9	23	18.6	2.68 (1.13-6.31)	1.07 (0.32-3.58)	1.02 (0.28-3.68)	
Oral contraceptives								
No	27	29.7	23	15.0	Ref.	Ref.	Ref.	
Yes	64	70.3	130	85.0	0.42 (0.22-0.79)	0.38 (0.17-0.84)	0.20 (0.08-0.52)	

¹Model 1 Adjusted for age, education and body mass index (BMI).

²Model 2 adjusted for age, education, BMI, age first live birth, number of live births, age of menarche.

³Omitted age of first live birth from model because of collinearity.

0.03). Roth *et al*[20] identified microscopic colitis cases from pathology records from 2002 – 2010 from the Skåne University Hospital, Malmö, with controls selected from a population-based study of breast cancer. The BMI in cases was 24.84 kg/m² and controls 24.88 kg/m², P = 0.451. The cases and controls were not recruited contemporaneously.

Cotter *et al*[13] sought to develop a scoring system to predict microscopic colitis among patients presenting with diarrhea. In a derivation cohort of 617 patients, BMI < 30 kg/m^2 was associated with an increased risk of microscopic colitis, OR 2.15 (95%CI: 1.19-3.88). Weight loss has been shown to be associated with MC in publications by the same authors[21,22], and it is not clear whether weight loss might have led to misclassification of BMI category. Liu *et al*[12] used the two Nurses' Health Study cohorts to identify 244 cases of self-reported microscopic colitis with 4.2 million person-years of observation. Compared to the women in the lowest BMI category, BMI < 18.5 kg/m², those with a BMI > 30 had an adjusted hazard ratio of 0.50 (95%CI: 0.32-0.79). The p for trend was < 0.001. Weight gain since early adulthood was also associated with reduced risk of microscopic colitis. The results were seen in both Nurses cohorts.

Cigarette smokers weigh, on average, 4–5 kg less than nonsmokers and are less likely to be overweight or obese[23]. Cigarette smoking has been associated linked with microscopic colitis in a meta-analysis[9]. In our study, however, current smoking was more common in the controls (who were heavier) and smoking was not associated with microscopic colitis after controlling for education.

Zaisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 4 Menopausal factors and risk of microscopic colitis in women								
	Cases		Controls					
	n = 94		<i>n</i> = 176		Crude	Adjusted		
	n	%	n	%	OR (95%CI)	OR (95%CI) ¹		
Menopausal status								
Pre-menopausal	13	14.4	40	26.1	Ref.	Ref.		
Post-menopausal	77	85.6	113	73.9	2.10 (1.05-4.18)	1.20 (0.45-3.20)		
Age at menopause								
< 45	17	24.3	49	45.8	0.37 (0.19-0.74)	0.64 (0.28-1.46)		
45-54	43	61.4	46	43.0	Ref.	Ref.		
55+	10	14.3	12	11.2	0.89 (0.35-2.27)	079 (0.28-2.22)		
Menopausal type								
Surgical	31	40.3	70	62.0	Ref.	Ref.		
Natural menopause	46	59.7	43	38.1	0.41 (0.23-0.75)	0.76 (0.37-1.54)		
Menopausal hormones ²								
No	46	60.5	90	81.1	Ref.	Ref.		
Ever	30	39.5	21	18.9	2.80 (1.44-5.41)	1.63 (0.73-3.62)		
Years Postmenopausal hormones ²								
None	46	60.5	90	81.8	Ref.	Ref.		
1-7 yr	15	19.7	11	10	2.67 (1.13-6.28)	1.65 (0.59-4.65)		
9+ yr	15	19.7	9	8.2	3.26 (1.33-8.02)	1.68 (0.60-4.73)		

¹Adjusted for age, education and body mass index.

²Among women after menopause.

The controls in our study had diarrhea. If the diarrhea controls had a condition associated with obesity, that could potentially explain the findings. Many of the diarrhea patients who did not have microscopic colitis probably had irritable bowel syndrome. In a stratified analysis, the inverse association with obesity was particularly strong in the IBS strata (both cases and controls had a history of IBS). It is not clear that patients with IBS are more likely to be obese. A comprehensive review has not shown BMI differences in patients with irritable bowel syndrome^[24]. In our study the controls with IBS did not have a higher BMI than the controls without IBS.

The mechanism by which increased body weight might be inversely associated with microscopic colitis in our study and others is uncertain. Men are at substantially reduced risk of microscopic colitis than women[4]. Perhaps the reduced risk is due to a protective effect of androgens. Obesity has been associated with increased levels of androgens^[25,26]. Obesity has been linked with change in the gut microbiome^[27] which has, in turn, been linked with microscopic colitis[19,28,29]. The gut microbiota can metabolize and rogens and estrogens^[30].

Despite the marked sex discrepancy in microscopic colitis, the literature on reproductive and hormonal factors is very limited. Burke et al used data from the Nurses' Health Study cohorts[31]. Similar to our results, the authors found no association with age of menarche, parity, age of first live birth or age of menopause. They found an increased risk for postmenopausal hormones. Verhaegh et al[32] reported that hormonal factors were not associated with microscopic colitis in multivariable analysis, although number of cases might not have been large enough to detect small differences between populations.

We found that ever-use of oral contraceptive pills was associated with a reduced risk of microscopic colitis in crude and adjusted analyses. In contrast to our study, Burke *et al*[31] reported that ever-use of oral contraceptives was associated with an increased risk of microscopic colitis based on data from the two Nurses' Health Study cohorts. There was a large difference in oral contraceptive use in the two cohorts - 45% in the Nurses' Health Study (NHS) and 85% in Nurses' Health Study II (NHSII). Oral



contraceptive use was not queried after 1984 in NHS (almost 40 years ago), or after 2009 in NHSII. The elevated risk was only statistically significant in the earlier cohort. There has been a temporal change in the hormone concentration of oral contraceptive pills, and the different results between our study and the Nurses' cohort study might be due to different times of enrollment. OCPs generally contain a mix of estrogen (usually estradiol) and a progestin. The estrogen dose has decreased from over 100 μ g when first introduced in the 1960 to 20-30 μ g or less now. Progestin-only contraceptives are also now available. These changes mean studies may not be comparable if they were performed at different times.

The mechanism behind the observed associations of menopausal hormones and oral contraceptives with microscopic colitis are unknown although there are some possibilities to consider. Estrogen and progesterone receptors are expressed in the gut, and sex steroids have been shown to influence colonic transit time, chloride secretion and intestinal permeability[33]. Autoimmune diseases are more common in women than men, possibly due to hormonal factors[34]. Hormonal contraceptives have effects on the immune system and have been linked with a number of different autoimmune diseases[35]. Microscopic colitis has been regarded as an autoimmune disease, perhaps because of similarities to celiac disease[36]. In a genome-wide association study using the UK Biobank, there was an association with single nucleotide polymorphisms on the MHC 8.1 haplotype, supporting an immune component to the pathogenesis of microscopic colitis[37]. We did not find autoimmune disease was over-represented in our microscopic colitis cases (unpublished data). The gut microbiome is involved in the metabolism, excretion and circulation of sex hormones[30]. The effect of menopausal hormones and oral contraceptives on microscopic colitis could be mediated by gut microbes. Gut microbes could metabolize sex steroids or exogenous steroids and alter the gut environment.

Our study had some important strengths. The patients were drawn from the same referral area and had similar access to and receipt of care. All of the patients had diarrhea. Other studies have used community[38], population[39], or disease controls [40]. A single experienced gastrointestinal pathologist reviewed all of the slides to classify patients as microscopic colitis cases or normal controls. The study included men and women. Detailed information was obtained from study participants using structured interviews.

A limitation of the study was the small size, particularly for men. Microscopic colitis is an uncommon disease and most reports in the literature are hampered by small numbers. Many of the patients referred for colonoscopy were either not eligible, cancelled their appointments or refused to participate. Nonresponse, along with the selected nature of the study population, may affect generalizability but should not lead to bias. Exposures were determined by self-report which is common in case-control studies. Recall of past exposures may be inaccurate, but we would not expect the recall for cases and controls to be differential as all of the patients were enrolled in the study because of diarrhea. . Cases were older than controls. We adjusted for age in all models and we performed sensitivity analyses with similar results. Lymphocytic colitis and collagenous colitis are considered to be histologic subtypes of the same disease^[41] We combined the two entities to improve study power. In exploratory analyses we found similar results when we examine each type separately. The study was conducted in a developed country. Geographic variations in the incidence of microscopic colitis have been reported but there have been a limited number of direct comparative studies[1]. There are few studies from developing countries^[42].

Microscopic colitis, first described in 1976, is a relatively new disease. With any new disease there is the presumption that an environmental factor, as opposed to a genetic factor, is responsible. Obesity has increased in the US since the 1980[43]. The incidence of microscopic colitis has also been increasing in the US [44]. The fact that we and others have found lower risk of microscopic colitis with obesity suggests that obesity must interact with some other factor such as the microbiome to mediate risk. Given the difference in distribution in microscopic colitis by sex, exogenous hormones in the form of birth control pills and postmenopausal hormones are naturally of interest. In this study we found that postmenopausal hormones were modestly associated with a increased the risk of microscopic colitis and oral contraceptives with decreased risk.

As the population ages, the number of patients with microscopic colitis is likely to increase. Identifying factors associated with risk for microscopic colitis is an important first step developing hypotheses about etiology.

Zaishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

CONCLUSION

Compared to controls also seen for diarrhea, microscopic colitis cases were less likely to be obese. Mechanisms are unknown but could involve hormonal effects of obesity or the gut microbiome.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

There is limited information about risk factors for microscopic colitis, a leading cause of chronic watery diarrhea.

Research motivation

We hypothesized that obesity might be associated with microscopic colitis.

Research objectives

To compare patients with microscopic colitis to patients with chronic diarrhea to learn more about associations with obesity and hormones.

Research methods

We conducted a case-control study among patients who were referred to a single academic medical center for chronic diarrhea. The biopsies were reviewed by a research pathologist and classified as microscopic colitis cases or diarrhea controls. We used logistic regression to estimate odds ratios and 95% confidence intervals.

Research results

Cases with microscopic colitis had a lower body mass index than controls in adjusted models. Although patients with microscopic colitis reported that they lost more weight following the onset of diarrhea, the associations with BMI persisted in analyses stratified by weight loss. Oral contraceptives were inversely associated with microscopic colitis.

Research conclusions

Microscopic colitis cases were less likely to be obese than diarrhea controls. While the mechanism behind the association is not known, it could involve hormonal effects of obesity or the gut microbiome.

Research perspectives

Additional research is needed to understand the association between obesity and microscopic colitis.

REFERENCES

- Miehlke S, Guagnozzi D, Zabana Y, Tontini GE, Kanstrup Fiehn AM, Wildt S, Bohr J, Bonderup O, 1 Bouma G, D'Amato M, Heiberg Engel PJ, Fernandez-Banares F, Macaigne G, Hjortswang H, Hultgren-Hornquist E, Koulaouzidis A, Kupcinskas J, Landolfi S, Latella G, Lucendo A, Lyutakov I, Madisch A, Magro F, Marlicz W, Mihaly E, Munck LK, Ostvik AE, Patai AV, Penchev P, Skonieczna-Zydecka K, Verhaegh B, Munch A. European guidelines on microscopic colitis: United European Gastroenterology and European Microscopic Colitis Group statements and recommendations. United European Gastroenterol J 2021
- 2 Lindstrom CG. Collagenous colitis' with watery diarrhoea--a new entity? Pathol Eur 1976; 11: 87-89
- Read NW, Krejs GJ, Read MG, Santa Ana CA, Morawski SG, Fordtran JS. Chronic diarrhea of 3 unknown origin. Gastroenterology 1980; 78: 264-271
- Weimers P, Ankersen DV, Lophaven S, Bonderup OK, Münch A, Løkkegaard ECL, Burisch J, 4 Munkholm P. Incidence and prevalence of microscopic colitis between 2001 and 2016: A Danish nationwide cohort study. J Crohns Colitis 2020
- 5 Bergman D, Clements MS, Khalili H, Agréus L, Hultcrantz R, Ludvigsson JF. A nationwide cohort study of the incidence of microscopic colitis in Sweden. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2019; 49: 1395-1400
- Davidson S, Sjöberg K, Engel PJH, Lo Rinc E, Fiehn AK, Vigren L, Munck LK. Microscopic colitis 6 in Denmark and Sweden: incidence, putative risk factors, histological assessment and endoscopic activity. Scand J Gastroenterol 2018; 53: 818-824



- 7 Gentile NM, Yen EF. The Incidence of Microscopic Colitis: Microscopic No More. Dig Dis Sci 2017: 62: 1394-1395
- Park T, Cave D, Marshall C. Microscopic colitis: A review of etiology, treatment and refractory 8 disease. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 8804-8810
- 9 Jaruvongvanich V, Poonsombudlert K, Ungprasert P. Smoking and Risk of Microscopic Colitis: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2019; 25: 672-678
- 10 Burke KE, Ananthakrishnan AN, Lochhead P, Olen O, Ludvigsson JF, Richter JM, Chan AT, Khalili H. Smoking is Associated with an Increased Risk of Microscopic Colitis: Results From Two Large Prospective Cohort Studies of US Women. J Crohns Colitis 2018; 12: 559-567
- Vigren L, Tysk C, Ström M, Kilander AF, Hjortswang H, Bohr J, Benoni C, Larson L, Sjöberg K. 11 Celiac disease and other autoimmune diseases in patients with collagenous colitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2013; 48: 944-950
- 12 Liu PH, Burke KE, Ananthakrishnan AN, Lochhead P, Olen O, Ludvigsson JF, Richter JM, Chan AT, Khalili H. Obesity and Weight Gain Since Early Adulthood Are Associated With a Lower Risk of Microscopic Colitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 17: 2523-2532.e1
- Cotter TG, Binder M, Harper EP, Smyrk TC, Pardi DS. Optimization of a Scoring System to Predict 13 Microscopic Colitis in a Cohort of Patients With Chronic Diarrhea. J Clin Gastroenterol 2017; 51: 228-234
- 14 Lewis SJ, Heaton KW. Stool form scale as a useful guide to intestinal transit time. Scand J Gastroenterol 1997; 32: 920-924
- Sandler RS, Keku TO, Woosley JT, Galanko JA, Peery AF. Medication use and microscopic colitis. 15 Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2021; 54: 1193-1201
- 16 Greenland S, Pearl J, Robins JM. Causal diagrams for epidemiologic research. Epidemiology 1999; 10: 37-48
- Larsson JK, Sonestedt E, Ohlsson B, Manier J, Sjöberg K, The association between the intake of 17 specific dietary components and lifestyle factors and microscopic colitis. Eur J Clin Nutr 2016; 70: 1309-1317
- 18 Pascua MF, Kedia P, Weiner MG, Holmes J, Ellenberg J, Lewis JD. Microscopic colitis and Medication Use. Clin Med Insights Gastroenterol 2010; 2010: 11-19
- 19 Morgan DM, Cao Y, Miller K, McGoldrick J, Bellavance D, Chin SM, Halvorsen S, Maxner B, Richter JM, Sassi S, Burke KE, Yarze JC, Ludvigsson JF, Staller K, Chung DC, Khalili H. Microscopic Colitis Is Characterized by Intestinal Dysbiosis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 984-986
- Roth B, Manjer J, Ohlsson B. Microscopic colitis and reproductive factors related to exposure to 20 estrogens and progesterone. Drug Target Insights 2013; 7: 53-62
- 21 Kane JS, Rotimi O, Everett SM, Samji S, Michelotti F, Ford AC. Development and validation of a scoring system to identify patients with microscopic colitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 13: 1125-1131
- 22 Kane JS, Sood R, Law GR, Gracie DJ, To N, Gold MJ, Ford AC. Validation and modification of a diagnostic scoring system to predict microscopic colitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2016; 51: 1206-1212
- 23 Audrain-McGovern J, Benowitz NL. Cigarette smoking, nicotine, and body weight. Clin Pharmacol Ther 2011; 90: 164-168
- 24 Pickett-Blakely O. Obesity and irritable bowel syndrome: a comprehensive review. Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 10: 411-416
- 25 Pasquali R. Obesity and androgens: facts and perspectives. Fertil Steril 2006; 85: 1319-1340
- 26 Pasquali R, Oriolo C. Obesity and Androgens in Women. Front Horm Res 2019; 53: 120-134
- 27 Maruvada P, Leone V, Kaplan LM, Chang EB. The Human Microbiome and Obesity: Moving beyond Associations. Cell Host Microbe 2017; 22: 589-599
- 28 Hertz S, Durack J, Kirk KF, Nielsen HL, Lin DL, Fadrosh D, Lynch K, Piceno Y, Thorlacius-Ussing O, Nielsen H, Lynch SV. Microscopic Colitis Patients Possess a Perturbed and Inflammatory Gut Microbiota. Dig Dis Sci 2021
- 29 Rindom Krogsgaard L, Kristian Munck L, Bytzer P, Wildt S. An altered composition of the microbiome in microscopic colitis is driven towards the composition in healthy controls by treatment with budesonide. Scand J Gastroenterol 2019: 54: 446-452
- Yoon K, Kim N. Roles of Sex Hormones and Gender in the Gut Microbiota. J Neurogastroenterol 30 Motil 2021: 27: 314-325
- Burke KE, Ananthakrishnan AN, Lochhead P, Liu PH, Olen O, Ludvigsson JF, Richter JM, 31 Tworoger SS, Chan AT, Khalili H. Identification of Menopausal and Reproductive Risk Factors for Microscopic Colitis-Results From the Nurses' Health Study. Gastroenterology 2018; 155: 1764-1775.e2
- 32 Verhaegh BPM, Pierik MJ, Goudkade D, Cuijpers YSMT, Masclee AAM, Jonkers DMAE. Early Life Exposure, Lifestyle, and Comorbidity as Risk Factors for Microscopic Colitis: A Case-Control Study. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2017; 23: 1040-1046
- 33 Braniste V, Leveque M, Buisson-Brenac C, Bueno L, Fioramonti J, Houdeau E. Oestradiol decreases colonic permeability through oestrogen receptor beta-mediated up-regulation of occludin and junctional adhesion molecule-A in epithelial cells. J Physiol 2009; 587: 3317-3328
- 34 Angum F. Khan T. Kaler J. Siddigui L. Hussain A. The Prevalence of Autoimmune Disorders in Women: A Narrative Review. Cureus 2020; 12: e8094



- Williams WV. Hormonal contraception and the development of autoimmunity: A review of the 35 literature. Linacre Q 2017; 84: 275-295
- 36 Sonnenberg A, Turner KO, Genta RM. Associations of Microscopic Colitis With Other Lymphocytic Disorders of the Gastrointestinal Tract. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 16: 1762-1767
- Green HD, Beaumont RN, Thomas A, Hamilton B, Wood AR, Sharp S, Jones SE, Tyrrell J, Walker 37 G, Goodhand J, Kennedy NA, Ahmad T, Weedon MN. Genome-Wide Association Study of Microscopic Colitis in the UK Biobank Confirms Immune-Related Pathogenesis. J Crohns Colitis 2019; 13: 1578-1582
- Masclee GM, Coloma PM, Kuipers EJ, Sturkenboom MC. Increased risk of microscopic colitis with 38 use of proton pump inhibitors and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Am J Gastroenterol 2015; 110: 749-759
- 39 Gentile NM, Khanna S, Loftus EV, Jr. , Smyrk TC, Tremaine WJ, Harmsen WS, Zinsmeister AR, Kammer PP, Pardi DS. The epidemiology of microscopic colitis in Olmsted County from 2002 to 2010: a population-based study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 12: 838-842
- Fernández-Bañares F, de Sousa MR, Salas A, Beltrán B, Piqueras M, Iglesias E, Gisbert JP, Lobo B, 40 Puig-Diví V, García-Planella E, Ordás I, Andreu M, Calvo M, Montoro M, Esteve M, Viver JM; RECOMINA Project, GETECCU Grupo Español de Enfermedades de Crohn y Colitis Ulcerosa. Epidemiological risk factors in microscopic colitis: a prospective case-control study. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2013; 19: 411-417
- 41 Rasmussen MA, Munck LK. Systematic review: are lymphocytic colitis and collagenous colitis two subtypes of the same disease - microscopic colitis? Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2012; 36: 79-90
- 42 Gado AS, Ebeid BA, El Hindawi AA, Akl MM, Axon AT. Prevalence of microscopic colitis in patients with chronic diarrhea in Egypt: a single-center study. Saudi J Gastroenterol 2011; 17: 383-386
- Inoue Y, Qin B, Poti J, Sokol R, Gordon-Larsen P. Epidemiology of Obesity in Adults: Latest 43 Trends. Curr Obes Rep 2018; 7: 276-288
- Tome J, Sehgal K, Kamboj AK, Harmsen WS, Kammer PP, Loftus EV, Jr., Tremaine WJ, Khanna S, 44 Pardi DS. The Epidemiology of Microscopic Colitis in Olmsted County, Minnesota: Population-Based Study From 2011 to 2019. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2022 January 14; 28(2): 242-262

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.242

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Observational Study

Identification of functional tumor necrosis factor-alpha promoter variants associated with Helicobacter pylori infection in the Sudanese population: Computational approach

Abeer Babiker Idris, Alaa B Idris, Manal A Gumaa, Mohammed Babiker Idris, Amanda Elgoraish, Mohamed Mansour, Dalia Allam, Bashir MO Arbab, Nazar Beirag, El-Amin M Ibrahim, Mohamed A Hassan

ORCID number: Abeer Babiker Idris 0000-0001-6436-5963; Alaa B Idris 0000-0002-2111-8070; Manal A Gumaa 0000-0002-3580-3327; Mohammed Babiker Idris 0000-0002-7316-8504; Amanda Elgoraish 0000-0003-2420-3120; Mohamed Mansour 0000-0002-1679-3071; Dalia Allam 0000-0002-7828-6091; Bashir MO Arbab 0000-0003-4555-9521; Nazar Beirag 0000-0003-2435-9969; El-Amin M Ibrahim 0000-0002-5175-0763; Mohamed A Hassan 0000-0003-3938-6898.

Author contributions: Idris AB and Hassan MA conceptualized and designed the study; Idris AB, Idris A, Gumaa MA, Idris MB, Mansour M, Allam D and Arbab MOB participated in sample collection and analysis of the data; Idris AB and Elgoraish A statistically analyzed the data; Idris AB performed the bioinformatics analysis, interpretation of the data and drafting the article; Idris AB, Beirag N, Mansour M, Hassan MA and Ibrahim EM revised the manuscript's language and critically assessed the intellectual content; all authors approved the final version of the article to be published.

Abeer Babiker Idris, Department of Agricultural Science and Technology, Institute of Natural and Applied Sciences, Ercives University, Kayseri 38039, Turkey

Abeer Babiker Idris, Department of Medical Microbiology, Faculty of Medical Laboratory Sciences, University of Khartoum, Khartoum 11111, Sudan. abeer.babiker89@gmail.com

Alaa B ldris, Department of Neurosurgery, Ribat University Hospital, Khartoum 11111, Sudan

Manal A Gumaa, El-Amin M Ibrahim, Department of Medical Microbiology, Faculty of Medical Laboratory Sciences, University of Khartoum, Khartoum 11111, Sudan

Mohammed Babiker Idris, BioMérieux Clinical and Application Advisor, Al-Jeel Medical Co., Riyadh 11422, Saudi Arabia

Amanda Elgoraish, Department of Epidemiology, Tropical Medicine Research Institute, Khartoum 11111, Sudan

Mohamed Mansour, Dalia Allam, Department of Gastroenterology, Ibn Sina Specialized Hospital, Khartoum 11111, Sudan

Bashir MO Arbab, Department of Gastroenterology, Modern Medical Centre, Khartoum 11111, Sudan

Nazar Beirag, Biosciences, College of Health, Medicine and Life Sciences, Brunel University, London UB8 3PH, Uxbridge, United Kingdom

Mohamed A Hassan, Department of Bioinformatics, Africa city of technology, Khartoum 11111, Sudan

Mohamed A Hassan, Department of Bioinformatics, DETAGEN Genetic Diagnostics Center, Kayseri 38350, Turkey

Mohamed A Hassan, Department of Translation Bioinformatics, Detavax Biotech, Kayseri 38350, Turkey

Corresponding author: Abeer Babiker Idris, DSc, Academic Research, Department of Agricultural Science and Technology, Institute of Natural and Applied Sciences, Erciyes

Institutional review board



statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Khartoum Ministry of Health research department, University of Khartoum, Faculty of Medical Laboratory Sciences review board, and Research Ethics Committees of hospitals.

Informed consent statement:

Written informed consent was taken from participants before they enrolled in the study.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest

Data sharing statement: The data regarding TNF-A-1030 T>C genotypes and alleles distributions among participants and the in silico results of the software that used to support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author at abeer.babiker89@gmail.com on a reasonable request.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statementchecklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.

Country/Territory of origin: Sudan

Specialty type: Microbiology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Received: April 29, 2021 Peer-review started: April 29, 2021 First decision: June 17, 2021 Revised: July 13, 2021 Accepted: December 31, 2021 Article in press: December 31, 2021 Published online: January 14, 2022

P-Reviewer: Azmi AS

University, Merkez Kampüs Talas Yolu Melikgazi, Kayseri 38039, Turkey. abeer.babiker89@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) is a ubiquitous bacterium that affects nearly half of the world's population with a high morbidity and mortality rate. Polymorphisms within the tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-A) promoter region are considered a possible genetic basis for this disease.

AIM

To functionally characterize the genetic variations in the TNF-A 5'-region (-584 to +107) of Sudanese patients infected with *H. pylori* using in silico tools.

METHODS

An observational study was carried out in major public and private hospitals in Khartoum state. A total of 122 gastric biopsies were taken from patients who had been referred for endoscopy. Genomic DNA was extracted. Genotyping of the TNF-A-1030 polymorphism was performed using PCR with confronting two-pair primer to investigate its association with the susceptibility to *H. pylori* infection in the Sudanese population. Furthermore, Sanger sequencing was applied to detect single nucleotide polymorphisms in the 5'-region (-584 to +107) of TNF-A in H. *pylori*-infected patients. Bioinformatics analyses were used to predict whether these mutations would alter transcription factor binding sites or composite regulatory elements in this region. A comparative profiling analysis was conducted in 11 species using the ECR browser and multiple-sequence local alignment and visualization search engine to investigate the possible conservation. Also, a multivariate logistic regression model was constructed to estimate odds ratios and their 95% confidence intervals for the association between TNF-A -1030, sociodemographic characteristics and H. pylori infection. Differences were statistically significant if P < 0.05. Statistical analyses were performed using Stata version 11 software.

RESULTS

A total of seven single nucleotide polymorphisms were observed in the TNF-A 5'region of Sudanese patients infected with *H. pylori*. Only one of them (T > A, -76) was located at the in silico-predicted promoter region (-146 to +10), and it was predicted to alter transcription factor binding sites and composite regulatory elements. A novel mutation (A > T, +27) was detected in the 5' untranslated region, and it could affect the post-transcriptional regulatory pathways. Genotyping of TNF-A-1030 showed a lack of significant association between -1030T and susceptibility to *H. pylori* and gastric cancer in the studied population (P = 0.1756) and (P = 0.8116), respectively. However, a significant association was detected between T/C genotype and H. pylori infection (39.34% vs 19.67%, odds ratio = 2.69, 95% confidence interval: 1.17-6.17, P = 0.020). Mammalian conservation was observed for the (-146 to +10) region in chimpanzee (99.4%), rhesus monkey (95.6%), cow (91.8%), domesticated dog (89.3%), mouse (84.3%), rat (82.4%) and opossum (78%).

CONCLUSION

Computational analysis was a valuable method for understanding *TNF-A* gene expression patterns and guiding further in vitro and in vivo experimental validation.

Key Words: 5'-region; Promoter; TNF-A; Helicobacter pylori; In silico analysis; Sudan

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: According to the literature, a considerable number of polymorphisms have



S-Editor: Liu M L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Liu M



been discovered in the tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-A) promoter. A crucial question is whether these polymorphisms have any significant functional impact on disease incidence or severity. Seven single nucleotide polymorphisms were detected in the TNF-A 5'-region; only one of them, TNF-A-76, was located at the in silicopredicted promoter region (-146 to \pm 10). This single nucleotide polymorphism may lead to the modification of the transcriptional regulation of TNF-A in Helicobacter pylori infection. Nevertheless, this conclusion cannot substitute for the experimental proofs, but it can provide direction or insight for them.

Citation: Idris AB, Idris AB, Gumaa MA, Idris MB, Elgoraish A, Mansour M, Allam D, Arbab BM, Beirag N, Ibrahim EAM, Hassan MA. Identification of functional tumor necrosis factoralpha promoter variants associated with Helicobacter pylori infection in the Sudanese population: Computational approach. World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28(2): 242-262 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v28/i2/242.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.242

INTRODUCTION

Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) is a widespread bacterium that affects nearly half of the world's population with a high morbidity and mortality rate[1]. Generally, the decreasing prevalence of *H. pylori* infection is continuing in many parts of North America and Europe. Still, no such decline has been noted in most developing countries, including Sudan, in which the *H. pylori* infection represents a critical public health challenge^[2-4]. Although there is a common consensus that the risk of acquisition and transmission of *H. pylori* can be minimized and prevented to a large extent, this drop in those countries, whether it is a local phenomenon or a national trend, has to be investigated^[2].

Infection with *H. pylori* is usually acquired during childhood. However, it may persist if not treated in the host's stomach throughout life due to the synchronized balance between the bacteria and its host [5,6]. The long duration of *H. pylori* in the gastric environment will develop chronic gastritis in *H. pylori*-infected persons. At the same time, a few may be complicated to more severe diseases such as peptic ulcer, atrophic gastritis, mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma or gastric adenocarcinoma^[7,8]. The variability in *H. pylori* infection outcomes is determined by bacterial factors, genetic characteristics of the host, especially those regarding polymorphisms in specific cytokines, and the environmental factors[7,9,10]. However, the crucial role of cytokine-related polymorphisms in the susceptibility or severity of H. pylori infection has been attracting considerable attention after El-Omar et al[11] proposed that functional polymorphisms in proinflammatory cytokine genes in H. pyloriinfected patients are associated with a two- to three-fold increased gastric cancer risk. Because tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-a) production has been implicated as an essential factor in immune regulations and inflammatory responses against H. pylori infection[12], polymorphisms within the TNF-A promoter are considered a possible genetic basis for this disease[13].

TNF-a is a potent pleiotropic proinflammatory cytokine that mediates diverse biological and pathological processes, in addition to its responsibility for the regulation of two opposite processes: proliferation and apoptosis (reviewed in[14,15]). TNF gene transcription is regulated by nucleoprotein complexes known as enhanceosomes that involve distinct sets of transcription factors and coactivators at the proximal TNF promoter and in the pattern of chromosomal organization of the TNF/ lymphotoxin locus that function in synergy to drive transcription[16]. TNF enhanceosome assembly is cell type- and stimulus-specific, partially because of differential occupancy of overlapping DNA motifs in the TNF promoter. For example, after lipopolysaccharide stimulation of monocytes where no inducible translocation of NFATp can be detected, Sp1 and Ets/Elk proteins can successfully bind to sites that NFATp occupies in T cells[13,14]. Furthermore, many TNF activator binding motifs can be recognized by more than one class of transcription factor depending on the ambient concentration of different elements in the nucleus and the stimulus and cell type[16]. These features provide the TNF promoter with a remarkable degree of flexibility to respond to multiple stimuli in a specific manner through a short cis-


regulatory region[13].

The TNF locus lies within the major histocompatibility complex region on the short arm of human chromosome 6p21.3, a highly polymorphic region[17]. Many bi-allelic polymorphisms and microsatellites are found at or around the TNF locus[14,18]. Several have been suggested to be implicated in diseases susceptibility/resistance or severity by modifying the transcriptional regulation of *TNF*[13,18]. There are different transition variants in the TNF-A promoter region at the positions of -237, -307, -375, -856, -862 and -1030 in which the positions -307 and -237 have been most frequently evaluated for the association with *H. pylori* infection (susceptibility or progression) [13]. It has been reported that the presence of the adenine allele at -237 or -307 positions causes higher constitutive and inducible transcriptional levels than the guanine allele, which results in enhanced production of TNF-a up to five-fold in vitro [19,20]. In addition, the single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) at the -1030 position, which is frequently observed in African populations[21,22], has been suggested to be related to high TNF- α production[23]. However, the influence of these SNPs on TNF- α production is not fully known and still a contradictory topic of debate, which is explained, in part, by ethnic differences and genetic variations between populations [19,20].

To our knowledge, there are no previous studies in Sudan that have addressed the association between TNF-A and H. pylori infection or H. pylori-associated diseases. Therefore, in this study, we applied DNA Sanger sequencing to detect genetic variations in the TNF-A 5'-region (-584 to +107) of Sudanese patients infected with H. pylori and predicted if these SNPs could alter transcription factor binding sites (TFBSs) or composite regulatory elements (CEs) using a computational approach. In addition, a comparative profiling analysis was performed to investigate the conservation of these SNPs in 11 species. Regulation mechanisms of TNF- α production may be linked to the difference in responses to *H. pylori* infection. This emphasizes the importance of studying the regulation of TNF-A gene expression.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Research methodology

In the present study, in silico analysis was employed for the TNF-A 5'-region (-584 to +107) of the Sudanese patients infected with *H. pylori* in two steps: (1) In silico prediction of the promoter region; and (2) In silico analysis of the predicted promoter region (-146 to +10). To obtain accurate results, we applied various software/servers to predict the promoter region, CpG island and regulatory motifs because promoters have complex and specific architecture and contain multiple transcription factors involved in particular transcription regulation^[24]. Therefore, the unique composition of TFBSs and different features of each promoter may lead to different powers and algorithms for promoter identification [25]. In addition, genotyping of the TNF-A-1030 T>C polymorphism was performed to assess its association with *H. pylori* infection in the Sudanese population using PCR with confronting two-pair primer method.

However, the initial studies have numbered the positions of SNPs relative to the *TNF* mRNA cap site incorrectly (*e.g.*, -308 instead of -307 and -238 instead of -237)[13]. In contrast, the corrected numbering should have proceeded 5' from the adenine at the +1 position[26] as in the Cytokine Gene Polymorphism In The Human Disease Database[27], and we used it throughout this study. The methodology followed in this study is represented in Figure 1.

Study population and study setting

An observational study was carried out in major public and private hospitals in Khartoum state in 2019-2020. These hospitals included Soba teaching hospital, Ibin Sina specialized hospital, Modern Medical Centre, Al Faisal Specialized Hospital and Police hospital. In addition, the molecular laboratory processes were conducted in the Molecular Biological Research laboratory at the Faculty of Medical Laboratory Sciences at the University of Khartoum.

The matched case-control formula was selected to calculate the sample size using Epi Info software version 7[28,29], assuming 95% confidence interval (CI), 80% power of the study, one ratio of control to the case, 15% of controls exposed, 3.36 odds ratio (OR) and 37.2% of cases exposed. According to the sample size calculation, the present study included 122 patients referred for upper gastrointestinal tract endoscopy, and most of them were because of dyspepsia. Out of that, 61 were H. pylori-negative patients and regarded as controls. The demographic characteristics of the study



Idris AB et al. In silico analysis of TNF-A promoter variants



Figure 1 Schematic representation of the study methodology. H. pylori: Helicobacter pylori; -ve: Negative; +ve: Positive; CTPP: Confronting two-pair primer; SNP: Single nucleotide polymorphism; TNF-A: Tumor necrosis factor-alpha; TFBS: Transcription factor binding site; CE: Composite regulatory elements.

population are shown in Table 1.

The diagnosis of gastroduodenal diseases was based on the assessment of an experienced gastroenterologist, and in cancerous cases, histological examinations were also performed to confirm the diagnosis. The gastric pathologies of the study population are presented in Table 2.

The study population's demographic and clinical data were obtained by personal interviews, a structured questionnaire and a review of case records. The selection criteria included the Sudanese population from both sexes who were not taking antibiotics or nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Written informed consent was granted by the participants after they were informed of the objectives and purposes of the study.

DNA extraction and PCR amplification of specific 16S rRNA gene of H. pylori

For DNA extraction purposes, gastric biopsies were collected in 400 µL of phosphate buffered saline. For histological investigation, the biopsies were preserved in 10% formalin. DNA extraction was performed by using innuPREP DNA Mini Kit (analytikjena AG, Germany) and followed the protocol that was given by the manufacturer, as previously described in[30].

Extracted DNA was amplified for the specific 16S rRNA gene to diagnose and confirm the infection of H. pylori using the following primers (primers: F: 5'-GCGCAATCAGCGTCAGGTAATG-3'; and R: 5'-GCTAAGAGAGCAGCCTATGTCC-3')[31] and the previously described PCR condition[4]. The amplified product for the 16S rRNA is 522 bp.

Conventional PCR amplification and sequencing of the TNF-A promoter region

To amplify the promotor polymorphisms -308 and -238 of the TNF-A gene, primers: F: 5'-GCTTGTCCCTGCTACCCGC-3' and R: 5'-GTCAGGGGATGTGGCGTCT-3' were used[32]. The following thermal cycling conditions were used: initial denaturation at 95 °C for 5 min, followed by 35 cycles of 94 °C for 60 s, 58 °C for 30 s and 72 °C for 60 s, with a final extension at 72 °C for 10 min. The amplified PCR product is 691 bp located between -585 bp upstream and 107 bp downstream of the *TNF-A* gene.

Table 1 Demographic characteristics of the study population, n (%)									
Variable		Helicobacter pylori (+ve)	Helicobacter pylori (-ve)	Total	Durahua				
		<i>n</i> = 61	<i>n</i> = 61	<i>n</i> = 122	Pvalue				
Mean age in yr ± Standard deviation (range)		44.00 ± 16.99 (15-85)	44.74 ± 18.10 (17-89)	44.37 ± 17.48 (15-89)	0.9184 ¹				
Gender	Male	36 (50.00)	36 (50.00)	72 (59.02)	1.0000				
	Female	25 (50.00)	25 (50.00)	50 (40.98)					
Residence	Urban	24 (44.44)	30 (55.56)	54 (44.26)	0.3622				
	Rural	37 (54.41)	31 (45.59)	68 (55.74)					
Hospital	Public	21 (33.87)	31 (49.21)	52 (41.60)	0.0667				
	Private	41 (58.57)	29 (41.43)	70 (57.38)					

¹Mann-Whitney U, Gaussian Approximation. +ve: Positive; -ve: Negative.

Table 2 Gastric pathologies of the study population, n (%)							
Endoscopy results	n (%)	Helicobacter pylori (+ve)	Helicobacter pylori (-ve)	P value ¹			
Normal gastric findings	9 (7.40)	4 (6.45)	5 (7.94)	0.2686			
Esophagitis	4 (3.30)	3 (4.80)	1 (1.59)				
Esophageal varices	6 (4.90)	1 (1.61)	5 (7.94)				
Gastritis	55 (45.10)	28 (45.16)	27 (42.86)				
Duodenitis	6 (4.90)	3 (4.84)	3 (4.76)				
Peptic ulcer	27 (22.13)	17 (27.42)	10 (15.87)				
Cancer	15 (12.30)	5 (8.20)	10 (16.4)				
Total	122 (100)	61 (50.00)	61 (50.00)				

 $^{1}\chi^{2}$ test, df: 7.603, 6. +ve: Positive; -ve: Negative.

Fourteen PCR products of *H. pylori*-infected patients, which had the clearest bands, were sent for commercial DNA purification and Sanger dideoxy sequencing by Macrogen Inc., Korea.

Sequence analysis and SNPs detection

Two chromatograms (forward and reverse) for each sequence were visualized, checked for their quality and analyzed with the Finch TV program version 1.4.0[33]. In addition, the Basic Local Alignment Search Tool nucleotide (https://blast.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/)was used to look for and assess nucleotide sequence similarities[34].

For SNP detection in the TNF-A promoter region, multiple alignment sequences were performed for the tested sequences with a reference sequence (TNF-A; NG_007462) using Clustal W[35].

Bioinformatics analysis of the TNF-A promoter region in H. pylori-infected patients

In silico prediction of the promoter: In this study, we employed five programs for human promoter prediction and recognition of human PolII promoter region and start of transcription (TSS) which include: Berkeley Drosophila Genome Project (http:// www.fruitfly.org/)[36], Promoter 2.0 Prediction Server (http://www.cbs.dtu.dk/) [37], FPROM, TSSG and TSSW (http://softberry.com/) which are based on neutral network and linear discriminant approach[25,38,39].

In silico analysis of the predicted promoter region: Assessment for the presence of promoter-associated features: The computationally predicted promoter regions were additionally assessed for the presence of promoter-associated features using the ENCODE data (https://www.encodeproject.org/)[40-42]. These features include promoter-associated histone marks, DNase I hypersensitivity clusters, broad



chromatin state segmentation, transcription factor ChIP-seq and CpG islands.

Prediction of CpG islands: A CpG island is a DNA segment with high GC and CpG dinucleotide content and often regarded as a marker for the initiation of gene expression. In this study, we applied MethPrimer and GpC finder software (http://w ww.softberry.com/berry.phtml?topic=cpgfinder&group=programs&subgroup=prom oter) to predict CpG islands using default search parameter values for the software: CpG island length >200 bp, CG% > 50%, and Obs/Exp > 0.6[43,44].

Prediction of TFBSs: Prediction of the potentially functional TFBSs is a crucial step in the chain of promoter analytical events. Therefore, we applied five prediction software programs to analyze the predicted promoter region for possible TFBSs: (1) AliBaBa2 (http://www.gene-regulation.com/)[45]; (2) Alggen Promo (http://alggen. lsi.upc.es/cgi-bin/promo_v3/)[46,47]; (3) TF-Bind (http://tfbind.hgc.jp/)[48]; (4) Tfsitescan (http://www.ifti.org)[49]; and (5) Gene Promoter Miner (GPMiner) (http://GPMiner.mbc.nctu.edu.tw/), which is an integrated system. For predicting TFBSs, MATCH tool was utilized to scan TFBSs in an input sequence[50].

Prediction of CEs: CE is the minimal functional unit composed of two closely located DNA binding sites for distinct transcription factors, but its regulatory function is qualitatively different from the regulation effects of either individual DNA binding site. Thus, the MatrixCatch algorithm (http://gnaweb.helmholtz-hzi.de/cgi-bin/MCatch/MatrixCatch.pl) was used to identify the CEs in our region (-146 to +10) [51].

Comparative profiling analysis: ECR Browser (http://ecrbrowser.dcode.org)[52], NCBI Basic Local Alignment Search Tool nucleotide (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/Blast.cgi) and Clustal W (https://www.genome.jp/tools-bin/clustalw)[35] were utilized to analyze the possible conservation of the predicted promoter region. The conservation was assessed in 11 species which include: Cow (*Bos taurus*), chimpanzee (*Pan troglodytes*), rhesus monkey (*Macaca mulatta*), dog (*Canis lupus familiaris*), mouse (*Mus musculus*), rat (*Rattus norvegicus*), chicken (*Gallus gallus*), zebrafish (*Danio rerio*), frog (*Xenopus laevis*), opossum (*Monodelphis domestica*), fugu pufferfish (*Takifugu rubripes*) and spotted green pufferfish (*Tetraodon nigrovoridis*). Furthermore, multiplesequence local alignment and visualization search engine (https://mulan.dcode.org/) was used to evaluate the conservation of the promoter's SNPs and to screen the possible conservation of TFBSs at these SNP locations[53].

Molecular detection of the TNF-A-1030 C/T polymorphism using PCR with confronting two-pair primer method

Two sets of primers were used in PCR with confronting two-pair primer to detect the *TNF-A*-1030 C/T polymorphism as follow: for allele T, the sequences of the primers were F: 5'-AAGGCTCTGAAAGCCAGCTG-3' and R: 5'-CCAGACCCT-GACTTTTCCTTCA-3'; and for allele C, F: 5'-GAAGCAAAGGAGAAGCT-GAGAAGAC-3' and R: 5'-CTTCCATAGCCCTGGACATTCT-3'[54]. The PCR mixture components were the same as in[30]. The amplification conditions were initial denaturation at 95 °C for 10 min, followed by 30 cycles of denaturation at 95 °C for 1 min, annealing at 66 °C for 1 min, extension at 72 °C for 1 min and final extension at 72 °C for 5 min. The resulting PCR products were visualized by electrophoresis on a 1% agarose gel containing ethidium bromide. The predicted size was confirmed using a 50 bp DNA molecular weight marker. Genotyping was distinguished as follows; 444 bp and 316 bp for TT genotype, 444 bp, 316 bp and 174 bp for TC genotype and 444 bp and 174 bp for CC genotype.

Statistical analysis

Fisher's test or χ^2 test investigated Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium of allele and genotype distributions. Descriptive statistical analysis was applied to calculate percentages, proportions and means ± standard deviation. Regarding the incidence of *H. pylori* infection, differences in frequency distribution by age were examined by the Mann-Whitney test, while differences in the frequency distribution of the categorical demographic and clinical variables of the study population were assessed by Fisher's test or χ^2 test. A multivariate logistic regression model was constructed to estimate OR and their 95%CIs for the association between *TNF-A*-1030, sociodemographic characteristics and *H. pylori* infection. Differences were considered to be statistically significant if *P* < 0.05. The statistical analyses were performed using Stata version11 (StataCorp, College Station, Texas) software.

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

RESULTS

Nucleotide variations in the 5'-regulatory region (-585 to +107) of the TNF-A gene

In the Sudanese *H. pylori*-infected patients, a total of seven nucleotide variations were detected in the 5'-regulatory region (six substitution mutations and one insertion mutation of C at +70). Among which, five were bimodally mutated heterozygous SNPs, and two are homozygous SNPs, as illustrated in Table 3 and Figure 2. The results of the multiple sequence alignment were visualized in Jalview[55]. The nucleotide sequences of the TNF-A 5'-region (-584 to +107) were deposited in the GenBank database under the following accession numbers: from MW251712 to MW251725.

In silico prediction of the TNF-A promoter regions

Five types of promoter prediction programs were applied to predict the promoter regions of the TNF 5'-region (-584 to +107), and the results are overviewed in Table 4. Neural Network Promoter Prediction (NNPP version 2.2) predicted one promoter region, located at +1 bp relative to the TNF-α mRNA cap site[26]. In addition, FPROM and TSSG programs predicted two promoter regions -146 bp and +5 bp, respectively. The TSSW program also expected these two regions. In comparison, no promoter region was predicted by Promoter 2.0 Prediction Server.

In silico analysis of predicted TNF-A promoter region

Presence of promoter-associated features: ENCODE data revealed a high level of transcription factor occupancy patterns, promoter-associated histone modifications and DNase I hypersensitivity at the in silico predicted promoter region, from -146 to +10 nt relative to the TNF- α mRNA cap site[26]. Furthermore, CpGFinder and MethPrimer software were employed to predict the presence of CpG islands. However, both software predicted no CpG islands present in the predicted promoter region, and ENCODE data confirmed no presence of the CpG island in the predicted promoter (see Figure 3).

Conservancy of the predicted promoter: As illustrated in Figure 4, the ECR Browser showed mammalian conservation for the (-146 to +10) region in chimpanzee (Pan troglodytes - pan-Tro2) (99.4%), rhesus monkey (Macaca mulatta - rheMac2) (95.6%), cow (Bos taurus - bosTau3) (91.8%), domesticated dog (Canis lupus familiaris - canFam²) (89.3%), rat (Rattus norvegicus - rn4) (82.4%), mouse (Mus musculus - mm9) (84.3%) and opossum (Monodelphis domestica - monDom5) (78.0%). But the region was not conserved in chicken (Gallus gallus), frog (Xenopus laevis), zebrafish (Danio rerio), fugu pufferfish (Takifugu rubripes) and spotted green pufferfish (Tetraodon nigrovoridis). An overview of the mammalian conservation of the in silico-predicted promoter of TNF is shown in Figure 5.

Prediction of TFBSs: In the present study, we used five software programs to predict TFBSs. To ensure accurate analysis, only factors predicted by three out of the five programs or predicted by two programs but verified in the literature were selected. The five prediction programs reported multiple putative TFBSs within the (-146 to +10) region, as illustrated in Table 5. Moreover, screening of this region using the NCBI SNP databases showed four SNPs, as shown in Table 5. The ECR Browser and NCBI Basic Local Alignment Search Tool nucleotide revealed the conservation of these SNPs in chimpanzees, rhesus monkey, cow and dog. Multiple-sequence local alignment and visualization presented multiple TFBSs to be located at rs765073823 and rs537401710. The overview from the multiple-sequence local alignment and visualization software for conserved TFBSs predicted to be conserved (100%) between humans, chimpanzees, rhesus monkeys, cows, and domesticated dogs is summarized in Table 6.

Prediction of CEs: In the present study, CEs were predicted using MatrixCatch, which can find experimentally known regulatory elements (both single sites and pairs) and novel regulatory elements by computational comparison to the known ones in a library of CE models[51]. An overview of predicted CEs by MatrixCatch is presented in Table 7.

Allele and genotype frequencies of TNF-A-1030 and susceptibility to H. pylori infection

Sixty-one participants from each group (H. pylori-infected and uninfected) were successfully genotyped for TNF-A-1030 polymorphism; a representative gel is shown



Table 3 Nucleotide variations in the 5'-regulatory (-584 to +107) region of tumor necrosis alpha in Sudanese Helicobacter pylori-infected patient

SNP	Event	SNP locus ¹	Chromosomeposition	Serialnumber (rs)
C>G (homozygous)	Transversion	-567	NG_007462.1:g.4422 C>G	rs2857711
G>A (heterozygous)	Transition	-375	NG_007462.1:g.4614 G>A	rs1800750
G>A (heterozygous and homozygous)	Transition	-307	NG_007462.1:g.4682 G>A	rs1800629
G>A (heterozygous)	Transition	-237	NG_007462.1:g.4752 G>A	rs361525
T>A (heterozygous)	Transversion	-76	NG_007462.1:g.4913 T>A	rs41297589
A>T (heterozygous)	Transversion	+27	NG_007462.1:g.5016 A>T ²	-
Insertion of C	-	+70	NG_007462.1:g.5058-5059 InsC	-

¹Position of the single nucleotide polymorphism is relative to the tumor necrosis factor-alpha mRNA cap site[26]. ²Novel mutation at the 5' untranslated region detected in this study. SNP: Single nucleotide polymorphism.

Table 4 Overview of the in silico predicted tumor necrosis factor-alpha promoter regions for the respective prediction programs. The most predicted region is indicated in bold

Prediction program	Predicted promoter regions ¹
BDGP (NNPP version 2.2) ²	-40 to +10
Promoter 2.0 Prediction Server	no promoter
FPROM	+5
TSSG ³	-146
TSSW ⁴	-140
	+6

¹All positions are relative to the tumor necrosis factor-alpha mRNA cap site[26].

²NNPP: Neural network promoter prediction; Threshold 0.80.

³Threshold for LDF- 4.00.

⁴Thresholds for TATA+ promoters - 0.45, for TATA-/enhancers - 3.70.

in Figure 6. Allele and genotype frequencies of TNF-A-1030 polymorphism in patients infected with H. pylori and uninfected controls are presented in Table 8. Although the TNF-A-1030-C allele was more prevalent in patients infected with H. pylori compared to uninfected controls, no significant association was found between the allele frequencies of TNF-A-1030 and H. pylori infection (27.87% vs 19.67%, OR = 0.6339, 95%CI: 0.3490-1.151, P = 0.176). However, a significant association was detected between T/C genotype and *H. pylori* infection (39.34% vs 19.67%, OR = 2.69, 95%CI: 1.17-6.17, P = 0.020 (Tables 8 and 9). In contrast, no significant association was observed between allele and genotype frequencies of TNF-A-1030 and gastric cancer (P = 0.8116 and P = 0.3900, respectively) (Table 10). The allelic and genotype distributions at -1030 of *TNF-A* were in Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium, with non-significant χ^2 values (for uninfected subjects P = 0.1520; and subjects with being disorders P = 0.2089).

DISCUSSION

Many SNPs have been observed in the vicinity of the *TNF* locus, particularly in the distal TNF promoter. Some of these have been implicated in the disease susceptibility, resistance or severity by modifying the transcriptional regulation of TNF[13,56-58]. In this study, we functionally analyzed SNPs in the TNF-A 5'-region (-584 to +107) of the Sudanese patients infected with H. pylori and had divergent clinical outcomes that ranged from simple asymptomatic gastritis to more serious conditions, i.e. peptic ulcer disease and gastric cancer. The exploratory sequencing of TNF-A 5'-region (-584 to +107) of the Sudanese patients infected with H. pylori revealed six previously reported



Table 5 Summary of the in silico predicted transcription factor binding sites for tumor necrosis factor-alpha (-146 to +10) region									
	Positio	on ¹		Software					
TranscriptionFactor	Start	End	SNP in binding site	AliBaba2.1	Alggen Promo	Tfsitescan	TF- Binding	GPMiner	
Elk-1	-145	-130			X ²		Х		
Sp1	-138	-126		Х		Х			
AP-2	-129	-118			Х		Х		
Ets-1	-118	-111				Х			
PEA3/ Ets-1	-118	-110				Х			
T3R_TRE1	-115	-108			Х	Х	х		
TNF-alpha-CRE	-112	92				Х	х		
C/EBP-beta	-100	-74	rs41297589 [-76] ³			Х	х		
NF-kappaB	-99	-86				Х	х		
AP-1	-67	-57				Х			
NF-kappaB	-55	-46	rs765073823 [-48]rs537401710 [-47]	Х					
Sp1	-54	-41	rs765073823 [-48]rs537401710 [-47]	Х	Х	Х			
Sp1	-48	-39	rs765073823 [-48]rs537401710 [-47]	Х	Х	Х			
GATA	-40	-30	rs539666421 [-38]	Х	Х		Х		
AP-2	-38	-27	rs539666421 [-38]	х		Х	х		
TBP	-29	-20		Х			Х	Х	

¹Position is relative to the tumor necrosis factor-alpha transcription start site.

 $^{2}\mathrm{X}$ means the transcription factor is predicted by the software that is marked with X.

³Observed in this study. SNP: Single nucleotide polymorphism.

Table 6 Overview of conserved transcription factor binding sites predicted by multiple-sequence local alignment and visualization

Transcription Factor	Diadian comunes	Position ¹		Concerned CNDs
	Binding sequence	Start	End	Conserved SNPS
V\$CETS168_Q6	gCTTCCTC	-115	-108	
V\$ETS_Q6	gcTTCCtc	-115	-108	
V\$SP1_Q4_01	ttccCCGCCCtcc	-51	-39	rs765073823 [-48]rs537401710 [-47]
V\$SP1_Q6_01	tcCCCGCCCt	-50	-41	rs765073823 [-48]rs537401710 [-47]
V\$SP1_Q2_01	cCCCGCCCtc	-49	-40	rs765073823 [-48]rs537401710 [-47]

¹All positions are relative to the tumor necrosis factor-alpha mRNA cap site. Multiple-sequence local alignment and visualization (https:// mulan.dcode.org/) to be conserved (100%) between human, chimpanzee, rhesus monkey, cow, and domesticated dog at the (-146 to +10) region. The crucial transcription factor for tumor necrosis factor transcription, nuclear factor, was not included.

> SNPs located at -567, -375, -307, -237, -76 and +70 and one novel SNP at +27 relative to the TNF-A transcription start site. A C to G homozygous transversion at -567 nt was found in all our studied populations. At the same time, the novel A to T heterozygous transversion at +27 nt was observed in five patients who had normal upper gastroendoscopy or gastritis. This SNP is located in the 5' untranslated region. Therefore, it could affect the post-transcriptional regulatory pathways that control mRNA localization, stability and translation efficiency[59]. Further studies are encouraged to investigate this SNP in terms of the frequency of the minor allele (T) in the Sudanese population and its functional significance using computational and experimental

Table 7 Summary of the in silico predicted composite regulatory elements for the -146 to +10 region of tumor necrosis factor-alpha

Composite element	MatrixName for a 1⁵t element	Score, strand	Distance in between	MatrixName for a 2 nd element	Score, strand	Position of CE, orientation	orientation	Composite score	P value	Sequence
CE00266	V\$ETS_Q6	0.991+	12	V\$AP1_Q2_01	0.831+	-118	+	0	1.08e- 03	GCTTCCTCCagaTGAGCTCATGGG
CE00109	V\$AP1_C	0.853-	8	V\$NFAT_Q6	0.943-	-66	-	0.007	3.42e- 03	TIGAATGATTCTTTCCCCGC
CE00150	V\$AP1_C	0.853-	8	V\$NFAT_Q6	0.943-	-66	-	-0.237	3.42e- 03	TIGAATGATTCTTTCCCCGC
CE00058	V\$HMGIY_Q6	0.955-	-5	V\$NFKB_Q6_01	0.759-	-78	-	-0.09	6.89e- 03	GTTTTCCGCTG
CE00058	V\$HMGIY_Q6	0.955-	-4	V\$NFKB_Q6_01	0.662-	-78	-	0.005	9.20e- 03	GTTTTCCGCTGG
CE00064	V\$HNF3_Q6	0.780+	15	V\$NF1_Q6	0.956+	-28	+	-0.254	4.83e- 02	ACATATAAAGGCAGtTGTTGGCACAG

CE: Composite regulatory elements.

Table 8 Allele and genotype frequencies of tumor necrosis factor-alpha-1030 polymorphism among Helicobacter pylori-infected and uninfected subjects and their contributions to Helicobacter pylori infection, n (%)

		<i>H. pylori</i> (+ve), <i>n</i> = 61	<i>H. pylori</i> (-ve), <i>n</i> = 61	P value	OR (95%CI)
Allele frequen	cy				
	<i>TNF-A-</i> 1030-T	88 (72.13)	98 (80.33)	0.176	0.63 (0.349-1.151)
	TNF-A-1030-C	34 (27.87)	24 (19.67)		
Genotype freq	uency				
	T/T	32 (52.46)	43 (70.49)	-	1 (reference)
	T/C	24 (39.34)	12 (19.67)	0.020 ^a	2.69 (1.17-6.17)
	C/C	5 (8.20)	6 (9.84)	0.862	1.12 (0.31-3.99)

^aP value < 0.05 statistically significant difference. OR: Odds ratio; 95% CI: 95% confidence interval; H. pylori: Helicobacter pylori; +ve: Positive; -ve: Negative; TNF-A: Tumor necrosis factor-alpha.

approaches.

Intriguingly, the heterozygous SNP T>A at -76 was located at the in silico-predicted promoter region. However, in this study, the in silico analysis predicted promoter region was located from -146 to +10 nt relative to the TNF- α mRNA cap site using different algorithms^[26]. This finding is in agreement with previous studies conducted on 411 TNF promoters from individuals of distinct ethnic backgrounds that concluded that the human TNF promoter sequences up to 200 bp relative to the transcription start site involved in enhanceosome formation and the regulation of the gene are completely conserved in humans[21,26,60,61]. Also, the ENCODE data showed a high level of the hallmarks of cis-regulatory regions at the in silico predicted promoter region (-146_+10), which include nuclease hypersensitivity and histone modifications [40-42].

Functional elements in the mammalian gene promoters can be detected by high conservation between species distantly related on the evolutionary scale [62,63]. In this study, the computational comparative analysis revealed mammalian conservation for the -146 to +10 region in chimpanzee (Pan troglodytes - pan-Tro2) (99.9%), rhesus monkey (Macaca mulatta - rheMac2) (93.7%), cow (Bos taurus - bosTau3) (78.2%), domesticated dog (Canis lupus familiaris - canFam²) (77.8%), rat (Rattus norvegicus - rn4) (76.3%), mouse (Mus musculus - mm9) (78.7%) and opossum (Monodelphis domestica monDom5) (72.2%). In an earlier study conducted by Leung *et al* [64], the region from positions -131 to -63 and -53 and -45 relative to the start site of TNF gene transcription showed high sequence conservation among primates, with complete conservation



Table 9 Multivariate analysis of genotype frequencies of tumor necrosis factor-alpha-1030 polymorphism and sociodemographic

Variables		P value	OR (95%CI)			
Age		0.946	0.99 (0.98-1.02)			
Gender	Male		1 (reference)			
	Female	0.845	0.93 (0.42-2.02)			
Residence	Urban		1 (reference)			
	Rural	0.341	1.46 (0.67-3.18)			
Hospital	Private		1 (reference)			
	Public	0.045 ¹	0.45 (0.21-0.98)			
Genotype frequency	T/T		1 (reference)			
	T/C	0.016 ^a	2.87 (1.22-6.78)			
	C/C	0.982	1.02 (0.27-3.88)			

¹Weak evidence of significant different.

^aP value < 0.05 statistically significant different. OR: Odds ratio; 95% CI: 95% confidence interval.

Table 10 Tumor necrosis factor-alpha-1030 polymorphism and gastric cancer association risk in gastric cancerous patients and subjects with benign gastric disorders, n (%)

	Gastric pathologies			
	Benign disorders ¹ , <i>n</i> = 108	Cancer, <i>n</i> = 14	- OR (95%CI)	
Allele frequency				
<i>TNF-А-</i> 1030-Т	176 (90.28)	21 (75.00)	1.150 (0.4627 - 2.8600)	
<i>TNF-А-</i> 1030-С	51 (9.72)	7 (25.00)		
<i>P</i> value	0.8116			
Genotype frequency				
T/T	68 (62.96)	7 (50.00)	1.700 (0.5556 - 5.2020)	
C carrier	40 (37.04)	7 (50.00)		
<i>P</i> value	0.3900			

¹Benign disorders, *i.e.* gastritis, duodenitis or ulcer.

OR: Odds ratio; 95% CI: 95% confidence interval; TNF-A: Tumor necrosis factor-alpha.

within phylogenetic footprints across seven primate species, including Old World monkeys and New World monkeys[64].

However, the TNF-A gene is located within the major histocompatibility complex region of chromosome 6, the highly polymorphic region of the human genome, which includes the human leukocyte antigen (HLA) genes[65]. In fact, all of the common ten detected SNPs (-1030, -862, -856, -574, -375, -307, -243, -237, and +70 nt relative to the start site of transcription) fall outside of the identified TNF primate phylogenetic footprints[66-70]. This feature is consistent with the accrual of mutations under neutral evolution[64,72]. Furthermore, several of these SNPs (-1030, -862, -856, -307, -243, -237) have been shown to be in non-random association with extended HLA haplotypes[21, 26,71-73], which are HLA regions that exhibit fixity of the genomic interval between HLA-B and HLA-DR, that includes TNF-A and complement (complotype) regions[21, 74,75].

Intriguingly, we detected one mutation (T>A, -76) located at the identified TNF primate phylogenetic footprints[64] in a patient with reinfection with H. pylori multiple times. The presence of this SNP in the conserved region that is involved in regulating the TNF gene could affect the expression and create a condition of hypoacidity that favors the survival and colonization of H. pylori [76,77]. The -76 SNP



Idris AB et al. In silico analysis of TNF-A promoter variants



Figure 2 Nucleotide variations of the tumor necrosis factor-alpha 5'-region (-584 to +107) in the Sudanese Helicobacter pylori-infected patients. A: PCR amplification results of the tumor necrosis factor-alpha 5'-region (-584 to +107) examined on 1% agarose gel electrophoresis; B: Multiple sequence alignment of the nucleotide sequences of the tumor necrosis factor-alpha 5'-region performed in Clustal W and visualized in Jalview[55]. The levels of identity are visible as histograms at the bottom.

was first discovered with an overall minor allele frequency of 0.031 in the Indian population while studying polymorphisms of *TNF*-enhancer and the gene for FcγRIIa correlated with the severity of *Falciparum malaria* in the ethnically diverse Indian population[78]. It is present at the low-affinity transcription factor Ets-1 binding site in macrophages and the high affinity NFATp binding site in T and B cells[79]. Also, it is located at an in silico-predicted C/EBP-beta (also known as NF-IL6) binding site (in this study, see Table 5), which was experimentally proven in myelomonocytic cells[80-82].

Sequence analysis of the *TNF-A* 5'-region (-584 to +107) of the Sudanese patients revealed relative variability of *TNF-A* SNPs (Figure 2 and Table 3). This finding is in agreement with a study conducted by Baena *et al*[21] that found that the highest relative diversity of *TNF-A* SNPs was revealed among the three African studied populations (Malawian, Southern Nigerian, African-American and African-Caribbean). Also, it is consistent with the "out of Africa" hypothesis based upon human mitochondrial DNA analyses[83]. Despite this high level of variation, here in this study, the sequences involved in enhanceosome formation and gene regulation are highly conserved[64]. Remarkably, we detected only a single SNP (-76) in this region. By contrast, the novel +27 variant and other *TNF-A* SNPs described in this study occur within or immediately adjacent to promoter regions with high diversity in the primate lineage. Unexpectedly, the -243 variant, the first *TNF-A* SNP linked to an Africanderived extended HLA haplotype[70], was not detected in our studied population.





Figure 3 MethPrimer software prediction of no CpG islands in the in silico predicted promoter region.



Figure 4 Overview from the ECR Browser shows mammalian conservation of the tumor necrosis factor 5'-upstream region compared to the human sequence in the region (-584 to +107) (hg19 chr6:31542751-31543444). Blue boxes represent the first tumor necrosis factor exon, while yellow indicates the tumor necrosis factor 5' untranslated region. Intragenic positions are highlighted in red or in green when corresponding to transposable elements and simple repeats. UTR: Untranslated region.

> Other previously identified SNPs in this region (-584 to +107), which include -567, 375, -307, -237, -76 and +70 nt relative to the start site of transcription, were observed [66-68, 84].

> The -1030 (T/C; rs1799964) SNP is frequently observed in African populations (17%-25% Malawian, 7% Nigerian, 29% African-American/Caribbean and 14% Gambia)[21, 22]. In this study, the -1030 SNP was detected in 47 Sudanese (38% of our studied population). Many studies have been published that examine the association between the -1030 SNP and multiple diseases [60,85,86] and diseases related to *H. pylori* such as gastroesophageal reflux disease, gastritis, peptic ulceration and gastric cancer[87-90]. In this study, we found a lack of association between -1030T and susceptibility to H.



Figure 5 Mammalian conservation of (AT; single nucleotide polymorphism databases dbSNP: rs41297589) at position -76 and the novel mutation (A>T at +27) in the 5' untranslated region among various species. The nucleotides are enumerated at each line on the right side, and the in silico predicted TATA-, C/EBP-beta and transcription start site have marked inboxes. The chromatogram results of the polymorphisms are visualized using Finch TV software. TSS: Transcription start site.



Figure 6 Molecular detection of the tumor necrosis factor-alpha-1030 C/T polymorphism. A: PCR with confronting two-pair primer products analyzed on a 1% agarose gel stained with ethidium bromide. Three genotypes can be seen. Lanes 2, 3 and 5 showed 444 bp, 316 bp and 174 bp, indicating a heterozygous genotype. Lanes 4 and 6 showed 444 bp and 316 bp, which indicated a homozygous T genotype. Lane 1 showed 444 bp and 174 bp, which indicated a homozygous C genotype; B: Mammalian conservation of (TC; dbSNP: rs1799964) position -1030 among different species. MW: Molecular weight marker; C-ve: Negative control

> *pylori* and gastric cancer in the studied population (P = 0.1756 and P = 0.8116, respectively). This finding is in agreement with previous studies[87,88,91]. In contrast to a study conducted in Japan that observed a significant association between -1030T and gastric cancer[91]. This variation could be attributed mainly to differences in genetic backgrounds of the studied population, the method of genotyping and sample size[76,92].

> The study's limitations include the relatively small number of the enrolled subjects and depending on the in silico tools for studying the influence of the detected promoter variants on the TNF-A gene expression and H. pylori infection (susceptibility and progression). Further large cohort studies are needed to validate the study findings. However, the computational analysis provides a basis for identifying

promoter regions, recognizing regulatory motifs and understanding gene expression patterns[25].

According to the literature, a considerable number of polymorphisms have been discovered in the TNF-A promoter. However, a crucial question that remains to be answered is whether these polymorphisms have any functional effect that may significantly impact disease incidence or severity. Identifying which of these many variants are functional is of great significance for discovering new preventive, diagnostic and therapeutic strategies against the incidence and/or progression of multifactorial diseases such as *H. pylori* infection. This study detected seven SNPs in the TNF-A 5'-region; only one of them (T>A, -76) was located at the in silico-predicted promoter region (-146 to +10). This SNP could lead to the modification of the transcriptional regulation of TNF-A in H. pylori infection. However, this conclusion cannot substitute for the experimental proofs (in vitro or in vivo), but it can provide a direction or insight for such experiments to validate the in silico predictions.

CONCLUSION

In the Sudanese H. pylori-infected patients, seven SNPs were observed in the TNF-A 5'region; only one of them (T>A, -76) was located at the in silico-predicted promoter region (-146 to +10). In addition, it was predicted to alter TFBSs and CEs. Furthermore, a novel mutation (A>T, +27) was detected in the 5' untranslated region, and it could affect the post-transcriptional regulatory pathways. In addition, computational analysis was a valuable method for understanding gene expression patterns and providing guidance for further *in vitro* and *in vivo* experimental validation.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) infection represents a major public health challenge in Sudan. However, functional polymorphisms within the tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-A) promoter are associated with the incidence and progression of H. pylori infection by increasing TNF- α production.

Research motivation

TNF lies within the major histocompatibility complex region of chromosome 6, which is a highly polymorphic region. Therefore, many polymorphisms have been detected in the TNF-A promoter and studying which variants could affect TNF-A gene expression is relevant. However, the influence of these single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) on TNF-α production is not fully known and still a contradictory topic of debate due to the ethnic differences between populations. Furthermore, to our knowledge, there are no previous studies in Sudan that have addressed the association between TNF-A and H. pylori infection or H. pyloriassociated diseases.

Research objectives

To functionally characterize the genetic variations in the TNF-A 5'-region (-584 to +107) of Sudanese patients infected with *H. pylori* and predict if these SNPs could alter the regulatory motifs using bioinformatics analyses. Also, to investigate the mammalian conservation of these SNPs using comparative profiling analysis in 11 species.

Research methods

An observational study was conducted in the major hospitals in Khartoum state. Genomic DNA was extracted from 122 gastric biopsies of patients who had been referred for endoscopy. Genotyping of the TNF-A-1030 polymorphism was performed using PCR with confronting two-pair primer to investigate its association with H. pylori infection in the Sudanese population. Sanger sequencing was applied to detect SNPs in the 5'-region (-584 to +107) of TNF-A in H. pylori-infected patients; in silico tools were used to predict whether these mutations would alter transcription factor binding sites or composite regulatory elements in this region. In addition, the ECR browser and multiple-sequence local alignment and visualization search engine were



used to study the conservation of the detected SNPs among 11 mammalian species.

Research results

A total of seven SNPs were observed in the TNF-A 5'-region of Sudanese patients infected with H. pylori. Among them, the SNP (T>A, -76) was located at the in silicopredicted promoter region (-146 to +10), and it was predicted to alter transcription factor binding sites and composite regulatory elements, while the novel mutation (A>T, +27) was detected in the 5' untranslated region. It could affect the posttranscriptional regulatory pathways. Mammalian conservation was detected for the (-146 to +10) region in chimpanzee (99.4%), rhesus monkey (95.6%), cow (91.8%), domesticated dog (89.3%), mouse (84.3%), rat (82.4%) and opossum (78.0%). Furthermore, genotyping of TNF-A-1030 revealed a lack of significant association between -1030T and susceptibility to H. pylori and gastric cancer in the studied population (P = 0.1756 and P = 0.8116, respectively).

Research conclusions

Despite the high level of genetic variation in the TNF-A 5'-region (-584 to +107) of the Sudanese patients, the sequences involved in enhanceosome formation and gene regulation are highly conserved. Remarkably, only a single SNP (-76) was detected in this region. In addition, computational analysis was a valuable method for studying gene expression patterns and insights for further in vitro and in vivo experimental proofs.

Research perspectives

Further large cohort studies are needed to assess the association between (T>A, -76) mutation and *H. pylori* infection (susceptibility and progression). Also, further studies are encouraged to investigate the novel mutation (A>T, +27) in terms of the frequency of the minor allele (T) in the Sudanese population and its functional significance using computational and experimental approaches. Identifying which of these detected variants are functional is of great relevance for discovering new preventive, diagnostic and therapeutic strategies against the incidence and/or progression of multifactorial diseases such as *H. pylori* infection.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We gratefully acknowledge the patients and the staff of the endoscopic unit in Soba teaching hospital, Ibin Sina specialized hospital, Police hospital, Modern Medical Centre, and Al Faisal Specialized Hospital. Also, we would like to show our gratitude to the Department of Molecular Research Laboratory at the Faculty of Medical Laboratory Sciences, the University of Khartoum, for their cooperation.

REFERENCES

- Hooi JKY, Lai WY, Ng WK, Suen MMY, Underwood FE, Tanyingoh D, Malfertheiner P, Graham DY, Wong VWS, Wu JCY, Chan FKL, Sung JJY, Kaplan GG, Ng SC. Global Prevalence of Helicobacter pylori Infection: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Gastroenterology 2017; 153: 420-429
- Salih BA. Helicobacter pylori infection in developing countries: the burden for how long? Saudi J 2 Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 201-207
- Sjomina O, Pavlova J, Niv Y, Leja M. Epidemiology of Helicobacter pylori infection. Helicobacter 3 2018; 23 Suppl 1: e12514
- Idris AB, Hassan HG, Ali MAS, Eltaher SM, Idris LB, Altayb HN, Abass AM, Ibrahim MMA, Ibrahim EM, Hassan MA. Molecular Phylogenetic Analysis of 16S rRNA Sequences Identified Two Lineages of Helicobacter pylori Strains Detected from Different Regions in Sudan Suggestive of Differential Evolution. Int J Microbiol 2020; 2020: 8825718
- Go MF. Review article: natural history and epidemiology of Helicobacter pylori infection. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2002; 16 Suppl 1: 3-15
- Brown LM. Helicobacter pylori: epidemiology and routes of transmission. Epidemiol Rev 2000; 22: 6 283-297
- Cadamuro AC, Rossi AF, Maniezzo NM, Silva AE. Helicobacter pylori infection: host immune 7 response, implications on gene expression and microRNAs. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 1424-1437
- Sharma SA, Miller GG, Peek RA Jr, Pérez-Pérez G, Blaser MJ. T-cell, antibody, and cytokine



responses to homologs of the 60-kilodalton heat shock protein in Helicobacter pylori infection. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol 1997; 4: 440-446

- 9 Chang WL, Yeh YC, Sheu BS. The impacts of H. pylori virulence factors on the development of gastroduodenal diseases. J Biomed Sci 2018; 25: 68
- 10 de Sablet T, Piazuelo MB, Shaffer CL, Schneider BG, Asim M, Chaturvedi R, Bravo LE, Sicinschi LA, Delgado AG, Mera RM, Israel DA, Romero-Gallo J, Peek RM Jr, Cover TL, Correa P, Wilson KT. Phylogeographic origin of Helicobacter pylori is a determinant of gastric cancer risk. Gut 2011; 60: 1189-1195
- El-Omar EM, Carrington M, Chow WH, McColl KE, Bream JH, Young HA, Herrera J, Lissowska J, 11 Yuan CC, Rothman N, Lanyon G, Martin M, Fraumeni JF, Jr., Rabkin CS. Interleukin-1 polymorphisms associated with increased risk of gastric cancer. Nature 2000; 404: 398-402
- 12 Moyat M, Velin D. Immune responses to Helicobacter pylori infection. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 5583-5593
- 13 Falvo JV, Tsytsykova AV, Goldfeld AE. Transcriptional control of the TNF gene. Curr Dir Autoimmun 2010; 11: 27-60
- Wang H, Czura CJ, Tracey KJ. Chapter 35 tumor necrosis factor. In: Thomson AW, Lotze MT. 14 The cytokine handbook. 4th ed. London: Academic Press, 2003: 837-860
- Atzeni F, Sarzi-Puttini P. Tumor necrosis factor. In: Maloy S, Hughes K. Brenner's encyclopedia of 15 genetics. 2nd ed. San Diego: Academic Press, 2013: 229-231
- 16 Tsytsykova AV, Goldfeld AE. Inducer-specific enhanceosome formation controls tumor necrosis factor alpha gene expression in T lymphocytes. Mol Cell Biol 2002; 22: 2620-2631
- 17 Tumor necrosis factor alfa. In: Aronson JK Meyler's side effects of drugs. 16th ed. Oxford: Elsevier, 2016: 230-232
- 18 Dabhi B, Mistry KN. In silico analysis of single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) in human TNF-α gene. Meta Gene 2014: 2: 586-595
- 19 Galbraith GM, Hendley TM, Sanders JJ, Palesch Y, Pandey JP. Polymorphic cytokine genotypes as markers of disease severity in adult periodontitis. J Clin Periodontol 1999; 26: 705-709
- 20 Kroeger KM, Steer JH, Joyce DA, Abraham LJ. Effects of stimulus and cell type on the expression of the -308 tumour necrosis factor promoter polymorphism. Cytokine 2000; 12: 110-119
- 21 Baena A, Leung JY, Sullivan AD, Landires I, Vasquez-Luna N, Quiñones-Berrocal J, Fraser PA, Uko GP, Delgado JC, Clavijo OP, Thim S, Meshnick SR, Nyirenda T, Yunis EJ, Goldfeld AE. TNF-alpha promoter single nucleotide polymorphisms are markers of human ancestry. Genes Immun 2002; 3: 482-487
- Richardson A, Sisay-Joof F, Ackerman H, Usen S, Katundu P, Taylor T, Molyneux M, Pinder M, 22 Kwiatkowski D. Nucleotide diversity of the TNF gene region in an African village. Genes Immun 2001; 2: 343-348
- Majumder P, Thou K, Bhattacharya M, Nair V, Ghosh S, Dey SK. Association of tumor necrosis 23 factor- α (TNF- α) gene promoter polymorphisms with aggressive and chronic periodontitis in the eastern Indian population. Biosci Rep 2018; 38
- 24 Zhang MQ. Computational analyses of eukaryotic promoters. BMC Bioinformatics 2007; 8 Suppl 6:
- 25 Solovyev VV, Shahmuradov IA, Salamov AA. Identification of promoter regions and regulatory sites. Methods Mol Biol 2010; 674: 57-83
- 26 Uglialoro AM, Turbay D, Pesavento PA, Delgado JC, McKenzie FE, Gribben JG, Hartl D, Yunis EJ, Goldfeld AE. Identification of three new single nucleotide polymorphisms in the human tumor necrosis factor-alpha gene promoter. Tissue Antigens 1998; 52: 359-367
- 27 Hollegaard MV, Bidwell JL. Cytokine gene polymorphism in human disease: on-line databases, Supplement 3. Genes Immun 2006; 7: 269-276
- Harbage B, Dean AG. Distribution of Epi Info software: an evaluation using the Internet. Am J Prev 28 Med 1999; 16: 314-317
- 29 Su Y, Yoon SS. Epi info - present and future. AMIA Annu Symp Proc 2003; 1023
- 30 Idris AB, Idris EB, Ataelmanan AE, Mohamed AEA, Osman Arbab BM, Ibrahim EM, Hassan MA. First insights into the molecular basis association between promoter polymorphisms of the IL1B gene and Helicobacter pylori infection in the Sudanese population: computational approach. BMC Microbiol 2021: 21: 16
- Carbone M, Maugeri TL, Gugliandolo C, La Camera E, Biondo C, Fera MT. Occurrence of 31 Helicobacter pylori DNA in the coastal environment of southern Italy (Straits of Messina). J Appl Microbiol 2005; 98: 768-774
- 32 Zhang G, Zhou B, Li S, Yue J, Yang H, Wen Y, Zhan S, Wang W, Liao M, Zhang M, Zeng G, Feng CG, Sassetti CM, Chen X. Allele-specific induction of IL-1β expression by C/EBPβ and PU.1 contributes to increased tuberculosis susceptibility. PLoS Pathog 2014; 10: e1004426
- 33 Treves DS. Review of Three DNA Analysis Applications for Use in the Microbiology or Genetics Classroom. J Microbiol Biol Educ 2010; 11: 186-187
- Altschul SF, Gish W, Miller W, Myers EW, Lipman DJ. Basic local alignment search tool. J Mol 34 Biol 1990; 215: 403-410
- Thompson JD, Gibson TJ, Higgins DG. Multiple sequence alignment using ClustalW and ClustalX. 35 Curr Protoc Bioinformatics 2002; Chapter 2: Unit 2.3
- Reese MG. Application of a time-delay neural network to promoter annotation in the Drosophila 36



melanogaster genome. Comput Chem 2001; 26: 51-56

- Knudsen S. Promoter 2.0: for the recognition of PolII promoter sequences. Bioinformatics 1999; 15: 37 356-361
- 38 Solovvev V, Kosarev P, Seledsov I, Vorobvev D. Automatic annotation of eukarvotic genes. pseudogenes and promoters. Genome Biol 2006; 7 Suppl 1: S10.1-S1012
- 39 Hernandez-Garcia CM, Finer JJ. Identification and validation of promoters and cis-acting regulatory elements. Plant Sci 2014; 217-218: 109-119
- ENCODE Project Consortium. A user's guide to the encyclopedia of DNA elements (ENCODE). 40 PLoS Biol 2011; 9: e1001046
- 41 Qu H, Fang X. A brief review on the Human Encyclopedia of DNA Elements (ENCODE) project. Genomics Proteomics Bioinformatics 2013; 11: 135-141
- ENCODE Project Consortium. An integrated encyclopedia of DNA elements in the human genome. 42 Nature 2012; 489: 57-74
- 43 Li LC, Dahiya R. MethPrimer: designing primers for methylation PCRs. Bioinformatics 2002; 18: 1427-1431
- 44 Xin S, Wang X, Dai G, Zhang J, An T, Zou W, Zhang G, Xie K, Wang J. Bioinformatics Analysis of SNPs in IL-6 Gene Promoter of Jinghai Yellow Chickens. Genes (Basel) 2018; 9: 446
- 45 Grabe N. AliBaba2: context specific identification of transcription factor binding sites. In Silico Biol 2002: 2: S1-15
- 46 Farré D. Roset R. Huerta M. Adsuara JE. Roselló L. Albà MM. Messeguer X. Identification of patterns in biological sequences at the ALGGEN server: PROMO and MALGEN. Nucleic Acids Res 2003; 31: 3651-3653
- 47 Lin S, Zhang W, Shi Z, Tan L, Zhu Y, Li H, Peng X. β-Catenin/LEF-1 transcription complex is responsible for the transcriptional activation of LINC01278. Cancer Cell Int 2021; 21: 380
- 48 Tsunoda T, Takagi T. Estimating transcription factor bindability on DNA. Bioinformatics 1999; 15: 622-630
- 49 Ghosh D. Object-oriented transcription factors database (ooTFD). Nucleic Acids Res 2000; 28: 308-310
- Kel AE, Gössling E, Reuter I, Cheremushkin E, Kel-Margoulis OV, Wingender E. MATCH: A tool 50 for searching transcription factor binding sites in DNA sequences. Nucleic Acids Res 2003; 31: 3576-3579
- Deyneko IV, Kel AE, Kel-Margoulis OV, Deineko EV, Wingender E, Weiss S. MatrixCatch--a novel 51 tool for the recognition of composite regulatory elements in promoters. BMC Bioinformatics 2013; 14:241
- 52 Zhang Q, Li T, Zhang Y, Lin J, Chen X, Gui Y, Li Q. Comparative sequence analysis and functional validation identified a retina-specific enhancer around zic5 and zic2a. Gene Expr Patterns 2021; 39: 119162
- 53 Ovcharenko I, Loots GG, Giardine BM, Hou M, Ma J, Hardison RC, Stubbs L, Miller W. Mulan: multiple-sequence local alignment and visualization for studying function and evolution. Genome Res 2005: 15: 184-194
- Atsuta Y, Kawase H, Hamajima N, Nishio K, Niwa Y, Tanaka D, Yamamoto K, Tamakoshi A. Use 54 of duplex PCR-CTPP methods for CYP2E1RsaI/IL-2 T-330G and IL-1B C-31T/TNF-A T-1031C polymorphisms. Mol Diagn 2005; 9: 89-94
- 55 Procter JB, Carstairs GM, Soares B, Mourão K, Ofoegbu TC, Barton D, Lui L, Menard A, Sherstnev N, Roldan-Martinez D, Duce S, Martin DMA, Barton GJ. Alignment of Biological Sequences with Jalview. Methods Mol Biol 2021; 2231: 203-224
- Allen RD. Polymorphism of the human TNF-alpha promoter--random variation or functional 56 diversity? Mol Immunol 1999; 36: 1017-1027
- 57 Hajeer AH, Hutchinson IV. Influence of TNFalpha gene polymorphisms on TNFalpha production and disease. Hum Immunol 2001; 62: 1191-1199
- Hajeer AH, Hutchinson IV. TNF-alpha gene polymorphism: clinical and biological implications. 58 Microsc Res Tech 2000; 50: 216-228
- 59 Pesole G, Mignone F, Gissi C, Grillo G, Licciulli F, Liuni S. Structural and functional features of eukaryotic mRNA untranslated regions. Gene 2001; 276: 73-81
- Delgado JC, Leung JY, Baena A, Clavijo OP, Vittinghoff E, Buchbinder S, Wolinsky S, Addo M, 60 Walker BD, Yunis EJ, Goldfeld AE. The -1030/-862-linked TNF promoter single-nucleotide polymorphisms are associated with the inability to control HIV-1 viremia. Immunogenetics 2003; 55: 497-501
- Baena A, Mootnick AR, Falvo JV, Tsytskova AV, Ligeiro F, Diop OM, Brieva C, Gagneux P, 61 O'Brien SJ, Ryder OA, Goldfeld AE. Primate TNF promoters reveal markers of phylogeny and evolution of innate immunity. PLoS One 2007; 2: e621
- 62 Cooper GM, Sidow A. Genomic regulatory regions: insights from comparative sequence analysis. Curr Opin Genet Dev 2003; 13: 604-610
- 63 Boffelli D, Nobrega MA, Rubin EM. Comparative genomics at the vertebrate extremes. Nat Rev Genet 2004; 5: 456-465
- Leung JY, McKenzie FE, Uglialoro AM, Flores-Villanueva PO, Sorkin BC, Yunis EJ, Hartl DL, 64 Goldfeld AE. Identification of phylogenetic footprints in primate tumor necrosis factor-alpha promoters. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2000; 97: 6614-6618



- Erickson RP. Natural history of the major histocompatibility complex. Am J Hum Genet 1987; 40: 65 468-469
- 66 Wilson AG, di Giovine FS, Blakemore AI, Duff GW. Single base polymorphism in the human tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF alpha) gene detectable by NcoI restriction of PCR product. Hum Mol Genet 1992; 1: 353
- D'Alfonso S, Richiardi PM. A polymorphic variation in a putative regulation box of the TNFA 67 promoter region. Immunogenetics 1994; 39: 150-154
- Brinkman BM, Kaijzel EL, Huizinga TW, Giphart MJ, Breedveld FC, Verweij CL. Detection of a C-68 insertion polymorphism within the human tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNFA) gene. Hum Genet 1995; 96: 493
- Hamann A, Mantzoros C, Vidal-Puig A, Flier JS. Genetic variability in the TNF-alpha promoter is 69 not associated with type II diabetes mellitus (NIDDM). Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1995; 211: 833-839
- 70 Zimmerman PA, Guderian RH, Nutman TB. A new TNFA promoter allele identified in South American Blacks. Immunogenetics 1996; 44: 485-486
- 71 Higuchi T, Seki N, Kamizono S, Yamada A, Kimura A, Kato H, Itoh K. Polymorphism of the 5'flanking region of the human tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-alpha gene in Japanese. Tissue Antigens 1998: 51: 605-612
- Goldfeld AE, Leung JY, Sawyer SA, Hartl DL. Post-genomics and the neutral theory: variation and 72 conservation in the tumor necrosis factor-alpha promoter. Gene 2000; 261: 19-25
- Wilson AG, de Vries N, Pociot F, di Giovine FS, van der Putte LB, Duff GW. An allelic 73 polymorphism within the human tumor necrosis factor alpha promoter region is strongly associated with HLA A1, B8, and DR3 alleles. J Exp Med 1993; 177: 557-560
- 74 Alper CA, Awdeh ZL, Raum DD, Yunis EJ. Extended major histocompatibility complex haplotypes in man: role of alleles analogous to murine t mutants. Clin Immunol Immunopathol 1982; 24: 276-285
- Yunis EJ, Larsen CE, Fernandez-Viña M, Awdeh ZL, Romero T, Hansen JA, Alper CA. Inheritable 75 variable sizes of DNA stretches in the human MHC: conserved extended haplotypes and their fragments or blocks. Tissue Antigens 2003; 62: 1-20
- 76 Ma J, Wu D, Hu X, Li J, Cao M, Dong W. Associations between cytokine gene polymorphisms and susceptibility to Helicobacter pylori infection and Helicobacter pylori related gastric cancer, peptic ulcer disease: A meta-analysis. PLoS One 2017; 12: e0176463
- El-Omar EM. The importance of interleukin 1beta in Helicobacter pylori associated disease. Gut 77 2001; 48: 743-747
- Sinha S, Mishra SK, Sharma S, Patibandla PK, Mallick PK, Sharma SK, Mohanty S, Pati SS, 78 Ramteke BK, Bhatt R, Joshi H, Dash AP, Ahuja RC, Awasthi S; Indian Genome Variation Consortium, Venkatesh V, Habib S. Polymorphisms of TNF-enhancer and gene for FcgammaRIIa correlate with the severity of falciparum malaria in the ethnically diverse Indian population. Malar J 2008; 7: 13
- 79 Tsai EY, Falvo JV, Tsytsykova AV, Barczak AK, Reimold AM, Glimcher LH, Fenton MJ, Gordon DC, Dunn IF, Goldfeld AE. A lipopolysaccharide-specific enhancer complex involving Ets, Elk-1, Sp1, and CREB binding protein and p300 is recruited to the tumor necrosis factor alpha promoter in vivo. Mol Cell Biol 2000; 20: 6084-6094
- Pope RM, Leutz A, Ness SA. C/EBP beta regulation of the tumor necrosis factor alpha gene. J Clin 80 Invest 1994; 94: 1449-1455
- Liu Y, Nonnemacher MR, Wigdahl B. CCAAT/enhancer-binding proteins and the pathogenesis of 81 retrovirus infection. Future Microbiol 2009; 4: 299-321
- 82 Zagariya A, Mungre S, Lovis R, Birrer M, Ness S, Thimmapaya B, Pope R. Tumor necrosis factor alpha gene regulation: enhancement of C/EBPbeta-induced activation by c-Jun. Mol Cell Biol 1998; 18: 2815-2824
- Vigilant L, Stoneking M, Harpending H, Hawkes K, Wilson AC. African populations and the 83 evolution of human mitochondrial DNA. Science 1991; 253: 1503-1507
- Qidwai T, Khan F. Tumour necrosis factor gene polymorphism and disease prevalence. Scand J 84 Immunol 2011; 74: 522-547
- 85 Cay HF, Sezer I, Dogan S, Felek R, Aslan M. Polymorphism in the TNF-alpha gene promoter at position -1031 is associated with increased circulating levels of TNF-alpha, myeloperoxidase and nitrotyrosine in primary Sjögren's syndrome. Clin Exp Rheumatol 2012; 30: 843-849
- Darvishi E, Aziziaram Z, Yari K, Bagheri Dehbaghi M, Kahrizi D, Karim H, Vaziri S, Zargooshi J, 86 Ghadiri K, Muhammadi S, Kazemi E, Moradi MT, Shokrinia M, Mohammadi N. Lack of association between the TNF-α-1031genotypes and generalized aggressive periodontitis disease. Cell Mol Biol (Noisy-le-grand) 2016; 62: 63-66
- Lu CC, Sheu BS, Chen TW, Yang HB, Hung KH, Kao AW, Chuang CH, Wu JJ. Host TNF-alpha-87 1031 and -863 promoter single nucleotide polymorphisms determine the risk of benign ulceration after H. pylori infection. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 1274-1282
- 88 Zheng W, Zhang S, Min L, Wang Y, Xie J, Hou Y, Tian X, Cheng J, Liu K, Xu D, Yu X, Liu Z, Lv Y, Liang N, Zhang J, Liu F, Tian Y. The relationship between tumor necrosis factor-α polymorphisms and gastric cancer risk: An updated meta-analysis. Biomed Rep 2017; 7: 133-142
- Hou L, El-Omar EM, Chen J, Grillo P, Rabkin CS, Baccarelli A, Yeager M, Chanock SJ, Zatonski 89



W, Sobin LH, Lissowska J, Fraumeni JF Jr, Chow WH. Polymorphisms in Th1-type cell-mediated response genes and risk of gastric cancer. Carcinogenesis 2007; 28: 118-123

- Sugimoto M, Furuta T, Shirai N, Nakamura A, Xiao F, Kajimura M, Sugimura H, Hishida A. 90 Different effects of polymorphisms of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and interleukin-1 beta on development of peptic ulcer and gastric cancer. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007; 22: 51-59
- 91 Yang JJ, Ko KP, Cho LY, Shin A, Gwack J, Chang SH, Shin HR, Yoo KY, Kang D, Park SK. The role of TNF genetic variants and the interaction with cigarette smoking for gastric cancer risk: a nested case-control study. BMC Cancer 2009; 9: 238
- 92 Xue H, Lin B, Ni P, Xu H, Huang G. Interleukin-1B and interleukin-1 RN polymorphisms and gastric carcinoma risk: a meta-analysis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 25: 1604-1617



 \mathcal{N}

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2022 January 14; 28(2): 263-274

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.263

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Prospective Study

Outreach onsite treatment with a simplified pangenotypic directacting anti-viral regimen for hepatitis C virus micro-elimination in a prison

Chun-Ting Chen, Ming-Ying Lu, Meng-Hsuan Hsieh, Pei-Chien Tsai, Tsai-Yuan Hsieh, Ming-Lun Yeh, Ching-I Huang, Yi-Shan Tsai, Yu-Min Ko, Ching-Chih Lin, Kuan-Yu Chen, Yu-Ju Wei, Po-Yao Hsu, Cheng-Ting Hsu, Tyng-Yuan Jang, Ta-Wei Liu, Po-Cheng Liang, Ming-Yen Hsieh, Zu-Yau Lin, Chung-Feng Huang, Jee-Fu Huang, Chia-Yen Dai, Wan-Long Chuang, Yu-Lueng Shih, Ming-Lung Yu

ORCID number: Chun-Ting Chen 0000-0002-6218-2300; Ming-Ying Lu 0000-0002-1317-9586; Meng-Hsuan Hsieh 0000-0001-9739-3901; Pei-Chien Tsai 0000-0002-5044-6727; Tsai-Yuan Hsieh 0000-0003-4211-7015; Ming-Lun Yeh 0000-0003-3728-7618; Ching-I Huang 0000-0002-5467-0398; Yi-Shan Tsai 0000-0002-5251-1318; Yu-Min Ko 0000-0002-8424-9289; Ching-Chih Lin 0000-0002-4829-308X; Kuan-Yu Chen 0000-0001-9350-2699; Yu-Ju Wei 0000-0003-1266-7796; Po-Yao Hsu 0000-0002-5443-7203; Cheng-Ting Hsu 0000-0002-9057-3536; Tyng-Yuan Jang 0000-0003-2961-130X; Ta-Wei Liu 0000-0002-6978-9922; Po-Cheng Liang 0000-0001-9189-6604; Ming-Yen Hsieh 0000-0002-8019-3011; Zu-Yau Lin 0000-0002-8489-7147; Chung-Feng Huang 0000-0002-3367-068X; Jee-Fu Huang 0000-0002-2752-7051; Chia-Yen Dai 0000-0003-2296-3054; Wan-Long Chuang 0000-0002-2376-421X; Yu-Lueng Shih 0000-0003-4629-4393; Ming-Lung Yu 0000-0001-8145-1900.

Author contributions: Chen CT and Yu ML drafted the manuscript; Tsai PC and Hsieh MH assisted with data collection and analysis; Yu ML and Shih YL made equal

Chun-Ting Chen, Yu-Lueng Shih, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Department of Internal Medicine, Tri-Service General Hospital Penghu Branch, National Defense Medical Center, Penghu County 88041, Taiwan

Chun-Ting Chen, Tsai-Yuan Hsieh, Yu-Lueng Shih, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Department of Internal Medicine, Tri-Service General Hospital, National Defense Medical Center, Taipei 11490, Taiwan

Ming-Ying Lu, Meng-Hsuan Hsieh, Pei-Chien Tsai, Ming-Lun Yeh, Ching-I Huang, Yi-Shan Tsai, Yu-Min Ko, Ching-Chih Lin, Kuan-Yu Chen, Yu-Ju Wei, Po-Yao Hsu, Cheng-Ting Hsu, Tyng-Yuan Jang, Ta-Wei Liu, Po-Cheng Liang, Ming-Yen Hsieh, Zu-Yau Lin, Chung-Feng Huang, Jee-Fu Huang, Chia-Yen Dai, Wan-Long Chuang, Ming-Lung Yu, Division of Hepatobiliary, Department of Internal Medicine and Hepatitis Center, Kaohsiung Medical University Hospital, Kaohsiung 80708, Taiwan

Meng-Hsuan Hsieh, Ming-Lun Yeh, Ching-I Huang, Yi-Shan Tsai, Yu-Min Ko, Ching-Chih Lin, Kuan-Yu Chen, Yu-Ju Wei, Po-Yao Hsu, Cheng-Ting Hsu, Tyng-Yuan Jang, Ta-Wei Liu, Po-Cheng Liang, Ming-Yen Hsieh, Zu-Yau Lin, Chung-Feng Huang, Jee-Fu Huang, Chia-Yen Dai, Wan-Long Chuang, Ming-Lung Yu, School of Medicine and Hepatitis Research Center, College of Medicine, and Center for Liquid Biopsy and Cohort Research, Kaohsiung Medical University, Kaohsiung 80708, Taiwan

Ming-Lung Yu, National Pingtung University of Science and Technology, Pingtung 912, Taiwan

Corresponding author: Ming-Lung Yu, MD, PhD, Adjunct Professor, Chief Doctor, Full Professor, Division of Hepatobiliary, Department of Internal Medicine and Hepatitis Center, Kaohsiung Medical University Hospital, No. 100 Shin-Chuan 1st Road, Sanmin District, Kaohsiung 80708, Taiwan. fish6069@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Prisoners are at risk of hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection, especially among the



contributions; all authors participated in universal mass screening, immediate onsite treatment, read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board

statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board of Kaohsiung Medical University Hospital (IRB: KMUHIRB-SV(I)-20190033) and the Institutional Review Board of Tri-Service General Hospital (IRB: TSGHIRB 2-107-05-080).

Conflict-of-interest statement: No author had reported a potential conflict of interest relevant to this work

Data sharing statement: There is no additional data available.

Supported by the Kaohsiung Medical University, No. 108-2314-B-037-066 and No. DK107004; and the Kaohsiung Medical University Hospital, No. KMUH-108-8R05, No. KMUH-DK109002 and No. KMUH-DK109005-1.

Country/Territory of origin: Taiwan

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, people who inject drugs (PWID). We implemented an outreach strategy in combination with universal mass screening and immediate onsite treatment with a simplified pan-genotypic direct-acting antivirals (DAA) regimen, 12 wk of sofosbuvir/velpatasvir, in a PWID-dominant prison in Taiwan.

AIM

To implement an outreach strategy in combination with universal mass screening and immediate onsite treatment with a simplified pan-genotypic DAA regimen in a PWID-dominant prison in Taiwan.

METHODS

HCV-viremic patients were recruited for onsite treatment program for HCV micro-elimination with a pangenotypic DAA regimen, 12 wk of sofosbuvir/ velpatasvir, from two cohorts in Penghu Prison, either identified by mass screen or in outpatient clinics, in September 2019. Another group of HCV-viremic patients identified sporadically in outpatient clinics before mass screening were enrolled as a control group. The primary endpoint was sustained virological response (SVR12, defined as undetectable HCV ribonucleic acid (RNA) 12 wk after end-of-treatment).

RESULTS

A total of 212 HCV-viremic subjects were recruited for HCV micro-elimination campaign; 91 patients treated with sofosbuvir/Ledipasvir or glecaprevir/ pibrentasvir before mass screening were enrolled as a control. The HCV microelimination group had significantly lower proportion of diabetes, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, advanced fibrosis and chronic kidney diseases, but higher levels of HCV RNA. The SVR12 rate was comparable between the HCV microelimination and control groups, 95.8% (203/212) vs 94.5% (86/91), respectively, in intent-to-treat analysis, and 100% (203/203) vs 98.9% (86/87), respectively, in perprotocol analysis. There was no virological failure, treatment discontinuation, and serious adverse event among sofosbuvir/velpatasvir-treated patients in the HCV micro-elimination group.

CONCLUSION

Outreach mass screening followed by immediate onsite treatment with a simplified pangenotypic DAA regimen, sofosbuvir/velpatasvir, provides successful strategies toward HCV micro-elimination among prisoners.

Key Words: Direct-acting antivirals; Sofosbuvir; Velpatasvir; People who inject drugs; Universal screen

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: We implemented an outreach strategy in combination with universal mass screening and immediate onsite treatment with a simplified pangenotypic direct-acting antivirals egimen, 12 wk of sofosbuvir/velpatasvir, in a people who inject drugs (PWID)-dominant prison. Our study achieved high sustained virological response rate in HCV-infected PWID-dominant prisoners. We provided successful strategies toward HCV micro-elimination among prisoners.

Citation: Chen CT, Lu MY, Hsieh MH, Tsai PC, Hsieh TY, Yeh ML, Huang CI, Tsai YS, Ko YM, Lin CC, Chen KY, Wei YJ, Hsu PY, Hsu CT, Jang TY, Liu TW, Liang PC, Hsieh MY, Lin ZY, Huang CF, Huang JF, Dai CY, Chuang WL, Shih YL, Yu ML. Outreach onsite treatment with a simplified pangenotypic direct-acting anti-viral regimen for hepatitis C virus micro-elimination in a prison. World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28(2): 263-274 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v28/i2/263.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.263



and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: htt ps://creativecommons.org/Licens es/by-nc/4.0/

Received: August 5, 2021 Peer-review started: August 5, 2021 First decision: November 7, 2021 Revised: November 17, 2021 Accepted: December 31, 2021 Article in press: December 31, 2021 Published online: January 14, 2022

P-Reviewer: Ballestín SS, Chang TS S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Wang LL



INTRODUCTION

Hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection is a progressive and blood-borne infectious disease that can lead to end stage liver diseases, such as hepatic decompensation, liver cirrhosis, and hepatocellular carcinoma[1,2]. Iatrogenic transmission of HCV, such as blood transfusion and surgery, has decreased in developed countries. Whereas people who inject drugs (PWID) has become the major population of HCV transmission, which could consist of approximately 80% of HCV-infected patients[3]. Given that lack of vaccine available, "treatment as prevention" for HCV transmission in PWID is very important for HCV elimination.

Prisoners are at high risk of HCV infection, with prevalence rates ranging from 3.1% to 38% [4,5]. The high prevalence of HCV infection in prisoners is resulted from unsafe lifestyles, psychiatric disorders, and social problems before they are incarcerated. Recently, PWID has been the most important risk factor of HCV infection in prisoners [6]. The anti-HCV prevalence rate could be as high as 91% among PWID prisoners[7]. Screening and eliminating HCV infection in prisoners is therefore an important social health issue.

According to the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases and European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL) guidelines, all HCV viremic patients should be treated if life span is expected more than one year[8,9]. HCV therapeutic strategies have been revolutionized significantly because of the availability of direct-acting antivirals (DAA)[10]. Interferon (IFN)-based regimens for HCV infection have serious side effects, long therapeutic duration, and contraindications, leading to the huge gaps in HCV care cascade[11]. The current IFN-free DAA regimens provide shorter treatment duration, very high treatment efficacy and safety profiles, not only for general population[12], but also for special populations[13], such as HCV/human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) coinfected patients, hepatitis B virus (HBV)/HCV coinfected patients and patients with chronic kidney diseases in realworld clinical settings[14,15].

World Health Organization (WHO) set a global goal of HCV elimination by 2030 [16], and Taiwan authority is even ambitious by 2025[17]. To achieve the goal, implementation of the concept of HCV micro-elimination is regarding as an efficient and practical strategy[18]. We have proved that "universal mass screening plus outreach onsite treatment" is the key to achieve HCV micro-elimination among patients under maintenance hemodialysis[19].

Recently, the latest EASL HCV guideline recommended simplified, genotyping/ subtyping-free, pangenotypic anti-HCV treatment, either sofosbuvir/ velpatasvir or glecaprevir/pibrentasvir, to increase the accessibility and global cure rates among patients with > 12 years, chronic hepatitis C without cirrhosis or with compensated cirrhosis, with or without HIV co-infection, whatever treatment-naïve or IFNexperienced[8].

Since HCV treatment is not frequently administered to prisoners due to unawareness of HCV infection, difficultly management, easily loss to follow-up, and lack of hepatologist in prison[20], collaboration between hepatologists and prison authorities to carry out strategies for HCV diagnosis and treatment in prisoners in highly demanded. Herein, we implemented an outreach strategy in combination with universal mass screen and onsite treatment with a simplified pan-genotypic DAA regimen, 12 wk of sofosbuvir/velpatasvir, toward HCV micro-elimination in a PWIDdominant prison in Taiwan.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients linked to onsite treatment program for HCV micro-elimination

HCV-viremic patients were recruited from two cohorts in Penghu Prison (Agency of Corrections, Ministry of Justice, Taiwan), a PWID-dominant prison (Figure 1).

HCV-viremic patients identified by a universal mass screening

In September 2019, we conducted a 5 d universal mass screening of viral hepatitis in Penghu Prison. These inclusion criteria were prisoners, who were at least 20 years old, being willing to enter the study for screening of viral hepatitis. The study of mass screening was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Kaohsiung Medical University Hospital (IRB: KMUHIRB-SV(I)-20190033). All participants provided written informed consents. A total of 1137 subjects from 1697 inmates participated the mass screening[21]. Among them, 396 (34.8%) subjects had anti-HCV seropositivity;



Chen CT et al. HCV micro-elimination in a Prison



Figure 1 Patient flowchart of hepatitis C virus treatment with a simplified pan-genotypic directly-acting antivirals regimen in Penghu Prison. HCV: Hepatitis C virus; DAA: Directly-acting antivirals; SOL/VEL: Sofosbuvir/velpatasvir; GEL/PIB: Glecaprevir/pibrentasvir; EOTVR: Virological response at end-of-treatment; SVR12: Sustained viral response at post-treatment wk 12.

208 (52.5%) of the 396 subjects were seropositive for HCV ribonucleic acid (RNA) and linked to the onsite HCV treatment program with universal sofosbuvir/velpatasvir regimen.

HCV-viremic patients identified in outpatient clinics during the period of HCV mass screening

Another 26 HCV-viremic subjects identified in outpatient clinics of Penghu Prison between August to December 2019 were also linked to the onsite HCV treatment program with universal sofosbuvir/velpatasvir regimen.

All patients received pretreatment evaluation in December 2019, including medical history, liver and renal function tests, complete blood cell counts, HCV viral loads and genotyping, abdominal sonography and assessment of potential drug-drug interactions. A 12 wk, oral pan-genotypic regimen of sofosbuvir/velpatasvir 400/100 mg fixed-dose combination once daily was initiated in January-February 2020.

Patients identified and treated by DAAs in outpatient clinics before mass screening

A total of 91 HCV-viremic patients identified in outpatient clinics of Penghu Prison and treated with DAA before mass screening from 2017 to 2019 were enrolled as a control. The selection of DAA regimens were based on physician's discretion according to the viral genotype and criteria of reimbursement of National Health Insurance Administration, Taiwan. All patients received pretreatment evaluation, including medical history, liver and renal function tests, complete blood cell counts, HCV viral loads and genotyping, abdominal sonography and assessment of potential drug-drug interactions.

All participants signed informed consent forms. These enrolled inmates of our study were protected according to the guidelines of the Declaration of Helsinki. The current study of DAA therapy was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Tri-Service General Hospital (IRB: TSGHIRB 2-107-05-080).

Assessment, monitoring and endpoints

Anti-HCV antibody was determined by the third generation, commercially available immunoassay (Ax SYM HCV III; Abbott Laboratories, North Chicago, IL). HCV RNA viral loads and genotype were determined by real-time PCR assays [RealTime HCV; Abbott Molecular, Des Plaines IL, United States; detection limit: 12 IU/mL])[22]. Liver cirrhosis was defined by the presence of clinical, radiological, endoscopic or laboratory evidence of cirrhosis and/or portal hypertension or fibrosis-4 index (FIB-4) (> 6.5).



Laboratory data monitoring and assessment of side effects were performed at treatment wk 2, 4, 8 and end-of-treatment (EOT), and 12 wk after EOT.

The primary endpoint was sustained virological response (SVR12, defined as undetectable HCV RNA throughout 12 wk of the post-treatment follow-up period).

Statistical analyses.

The efficacy of all DAA regimens was determined in a intent-to-treat (ITT) population (all enrolled patients with at least one dose of DAA) and a per-protocol (PP) population (subjects receiving at least one dose of DAA and retained in Penghu Prison throughout the DAA treatment and follow-up period). Safety assessments reported adverse event (AE), serious adverse event (SAE) and laboratory abnormalities in the ITT population. Continuous variables are expressed as means ± standard deviation (SD), and categorical variables are expressed as percentages. The differences of continuous variables are estimated by the Student's t test. The differences in categorical variables are analyzed using the Chi-square test. The on-treatment and offtreatment virological response rates were analyzed in number and percentages with 95% confidence interval (CI). All data analyses were performed using the SPSS software version 18.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, Illinois, United States).

RESULTS

Patient flowchart of HCV micro-elimination campaign

The patient flowchart of HCV mass screen, assessment and treatment was shown in Figure 1. A total of 234 HCV-viremic patients, 208 from mass screening and 26 from outpatient clinics in Penghu Prison were assessed for eligibility of group therapy with sofosbuvir/velpatasvir in December 2019. Twenty-two patients were excluded from anti-HCV therapy due to scheduled to be released from jail (n = 16) or transferred to other jails (n = 3) within 6 mo, unwilling to receive therapy (n = 2) and prior glecaprevir/pibrentasvir treatment failure (n = 1). Finally, 212 patients were recruited for sofosbuvir/velpatasvir therapy initiated in January-February 2020.

Patient characteristics

The baseline characteristics of 303 HCV-viremic patients, including 212 in HCV microelimination campaign and 91 sporadic controls from outpatient clinics before microelimination campaign were listed in Table 1. They mean age was 48.4 years with male dominant (99.7%). Thirty (9.9%) had HBV coinfection. The mean FIB-4 was 1.3, with 20 (6.6%) had advanced fibrosis (FIB-4 > 3.25). Only one patient (0.3%) had liver cirrhosis. The mean HCV RNA levels was 6.5 Logs IU/mL, dominant with HCV genotype 1 (HCV-GT1, 42.2%), followed by HCV-GT6 (35.3%), HCV-GT3 (11.6%) and HCV-GT2 (10.6%). Three (1%) patients were prior IFN-experienced. The two groups had comparable characteristics in terms of age, gender, HBV co-infection, liver and renal function tests, FIB-4 score, HCV genotype distribution, and prior history of IFN-based therapy. However, the sporadic patients identified in outpatient clinics had significantly higher proportion of comorbidities, including diabetes, hypertension, hyperlipidemia and an estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) < 60 mL/min/1.73 m², but significantly lower HCV viral loads. None of patient had decompensated cirrhosis nor liver cancer.

Treatment efficacy

All of 212 patients in HCV micro-elimination campaign received sofosbuvir/ velpatasvir treatment; while among 91 sporadic patients with DAA therapy before HCV micro-elimination campaign, 78 (85.7%) received 12 wk of sofosbuvir/Ledipasvir and 13 (14.3%) received 8-12 wk of glecaprevir/pibrentasvir according to the Taiwan HCV guideline[12,13].

In ITT analysis, the overall SVR12 rate was 95.4% (289/303) with comparable SVR12 rates between sporadic HCV control group (94.5%, 86/91) and HCV micro-elimination group (95.8%, 203/212, *P* = 0.126, Table 2).

During DAA treatment period, all of patients in sporadic HCV control group completed DAA therapy, while 3 patients in HCV micro-elimination group lost-tofollow (2 transferred; 1 released). During the post-treatment follow-up period, 4 patients in sporadic HCV control group lost-to-follow (4 released), while 6 patients in HCV micro-elimination group lost-to-follow (2 transferred; 4 released). In PP analysis, the overall SVR12 rate was 99.7% (289/290) with comparable SVR12 rates between



Table 1 Baseline characteristics of hepatitis C virus-infected patients receiving directly-acting antivirals therapy between sporadic hepatitis C virus therapy in outpatient clinics and campaign of hepatitis C virus micro-elimination in Penghu prison

	Total	Sporadic HCV therapy in outpatient clinics (January 1, 2019 - December 31, 2019)	Campaign of HCV micro- elimination (January 1, 2020 - March 31, 2020)	P value
n	303	91	212	-
Age (yr)	48.4 ± 8.2	47.6 ± 8.7	48.7 ± 8.0	0.271
Male	303 (99.7)	90 (98.9)	212 (100.0)	0.126
¹ BMI, kg/m ²	23.9 ± 3.2	23.9 ± 3.3	23.9 ± 3.2	0.986
$> 27 \text{ kg/m}^2$	34 (13.8)	11 (13.9)	23 (13.4)	0.960
Diabetes	10 (3.3)	8 (8.8)	2 (0.9)	0.0005 ^a
Hypertension	59 (19.5)	25 (27.5)	34 (16.0)	0.021 ^a
Hyperlipidemia	8 (2.6)	7 (7.7)	1 (0.5)	0.0003 ^a
Cardiovascular disease	2 (0.7)	1 (1.1)	1 (0.5)	0.537
HBsAg (+)	30 (9.9)	9 (9.9)	21 (9.9)	0.997
AST, IU/L	41.3 ± 35.5	45.9 ± 38.9	39.4 ± 33.8	0.168
ALT, IU/L	65.4 ± 77.4	71.6 ± 69.8	62.7 ± 80.4	0.329
Abnormal AST or ALT	159 (52.5)	54 (59.3)	105 (49.5)	0.117
White cell count, × 10^3 /iL	6.6 ± 1.9	6.4 ± 2.0	6.7 ± 1.8	0.188
Hemoglobin concentration, g/dL	15.9 ± 1.3	16.0 ± 1.3	15.9 ± 1.3	0.762
Platelet count, × 10^3 u/L	227.6 ± 67.4	219.4 ± 72.1	231.2 ± 65.1	0.181
Albumin, g/dl	4.5 ± 0.3	4.5 ± 0.4	4.5 ± 0.2	0.233
Total bilirubin, mg/dL	0.8 ± 0.3	0.9 ± 0.4	0.8 ± 0.3	0.003 ^a
LC	1 (0.3)	1 (1.1)	0 (0.0)	0.300
FIB-4	1.3 ± 1.0	1.5 ± 1.4	1.2 ± 0.8	0.096
> 3.25	20 (6.6)	10 (11.0)	10 (4.7)	0.044 ^a
eGFR, mL/min/1.73 m ²	99.9 ± 17.7	99.1 ± 21.0	100.3 ± 16.4	0.624
< 60	4 (1.3)	3 (3.3)	1 (0.4)	0.048 ^a
HCV RNA, log ₁₀ IU/mL	6.5 ± 1.1	6.0 ± 1.0	6.7 ± 1.1	< 0.001 ^a
HCV genotype, 1/2/1+2/3/6	128 (42.2)/32 (10.6)/1 (0.3)/35 (11.6)/107 (35.3)	38 (41.8)/9 (9.9)/0/11 (12.1)/33 (36.2)	90 (42.5)/23 (10.8)/1 (0.5)/24 (11.3)/74 (34.9)	0.968
DAA regimen				
SOF/VEL	212 (70.0)	0 (0.0)	212 (100.0)	< 0.001 ^a
SOF/LDV	78 (25.7)	78 (85.7)	0 (0.0)	
GLE/PIB	13 (4.3)	13 (14.3)	0 (0.0)	
Prior treatment history				
Naïve	300 (99.0)	89 (97.8)	211 (99.5)	0.216
Experienced-IFN	3 (1.0)	2 (2.2)	1 (0.5)	

¹56 patients did not have body mass index information (12 patients before campaign of hepatitis C virus (HCV) micro-elimination; 44 patients in campaign of HCV micro-elimination).

 ^{a}P < 0.05. DAA: Directly-acting antivirals; HCV: Hepatitis C virus; BMI: Body mass index; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; LC: Liver cirrhosis; FIB-4: Fibrosis-4 index; HBsAg: Hepatitis B surface antigen; eGFR: Estimated glomerular filtration rate (mL/min/1.73 m²); SOF: Sofosbuvir; VEL: Velpatasvir; LDV: Ledipasvir; GLE: Glecaprevir; PIB: Pibrentasvir; IFN: Interferon.

Zaishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Virological responses of hepatitis C virus-infected patients receiving directly-acting antivirals therapy before and during campaign of hepatitis C virus micro-elimination in Penghu prison in Penghu prison

Undetectable HCV RNA, <i>n</i> /N (%)	Total	Sporadic HCV therapy in outpatient clinics (January 1, 2019 - December 31, 2019)	Campaign of HCV micro-elimination with simplified pan-genotypic SOF/VEL regimen (January 1, 2020 - March 31, 2020)	P value
Intention-to-treat population				
Treatment 4 wk	284/303 (93.7)	85/91 (93.4)	199/212 (93.9)	0.879
End-of-treatment	300/303 (99.0)	91/91 (100.0)	209/212 (98.6)	0.557
End-of 12 wk follow- up	289/303 (95.4)	86/91 (94.5)	203/212 (95.8)	0.126
Per-protocol population				
Treatment 4 wk	284/301 (94.4)	85/90 ¹ (94.4)	199/211 ² (94.3)	0.964
End-of-treatment	300/300 (100.0)	91/91 (100.0)	209/209 ³ (100.0)	-
End-of 12 wk follow- up	289/290 (99.7)	86/87 ⁴ (98.9)e ⁵	203/203 ⁶ (100.0)	0.126

¹One missing data.

²One transferred: One missing data.

³Two transferred; One released.

⁴Four released.

⁵One relapser.

⁶Four transferred; Five released. HCV: Hepatitis C virus; VEL: Velpatasvir; SOF: Sofosbuvir.

sporadic HCV control group (98.9%, 86/87) and HCV micro-elimination group (100%, 203/203, P = 0.126, Table 2). Only one patient experienced virological failure (54 years old male, treatment-naïve, HCV-GT3 infection with baseline viral loads of 62,883 IU/mL and FIB-4 of 2.37; relapsed from a 12 wk regimen of glecaprevir/pibrentasvir).

Safety profiles

The safety profiles of both groups were shown in Table 3. None of patients had treatment discontinuation other than released or transferred. None experienced serious adverse event. The frequency of adverse events was 4.3% (4/91) and 1.4%(3/212), respectively, among patients in sporadic control group and HCV microelimination group. The most reported adverse events were rash in 3 of 13 (23.1%) patients treated with glecaprevir/pibrentasvir and pruritus in 2 of 212 (0.9%) patients treated with sofosbuvir/velpatasvir. None of patients experienced grade 3 or 4 Laboratory abnormality.

DISCUSSION

In the current study, we demonstrated that mass screening combined with onsite group therapy by using a simplified pan-genotypic DAA regimen, 12 wk of sofosbuvir/velpatasvir, provides an "one-size fits all" solution toward the achievement of HCV micro-elimination in prisoners. The SVR rate was 95.6% in ITT population and 100% in PP population after excluding the inmates released or transferred before end-of-follow-up. The high SVR rate was observed in this PWIDdominant population, which HCV genotype distribution was diverse, including genotypes 1a, 1b, 2, 3 and 6.

Recent advance in the development of IFN-free pan-genotypic DAA regimens has remarkably improved the treatment efficacy with an overall SVR rates of > 90%. Therefore, WHO set the global of HCV elimination by 2030, through the achievement of > 90% diagnosis rate and > 80% treatment rate for eligible patients [16]. Nevertheless, there are many barriers in each HCV care cascade toward HCV

Table 3 Safet	v profiles of he	anatitie C virue-infacted	nationte receiving	a direct-acting	antivirale therap	v in Done	uhu prisou
Table 5 Salet	y promes of he	epatitis o virus-infecteu	patients receiving	g unect-acting	g antivirais therap	y ili reng	inu prisoi

n (%)	Total	Sporadic HCV therapy in outpatient clinics (January 1, 2019 - December 31, 2019)	Campaign of HCV micro-elimination with simplified pan-genotypic SOF/VEL regimen (January 1, 2020 - March 31, 2020)				
n	303	91	212				
Treatment discontinuation other than released or transferred	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Serious adverse events	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Death	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Adverse events	7 (2.3)	4 (4.3)	3 (1.4)				
Fatigue	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Pruritus	2 (0.7)	0 (0.0)	2 (0.9)				
Rash	3 (1.0)	3 (3.2)	0 (0.0)				
Nausea	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Anorexia	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Constipation	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Dizziness	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Insomnia	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Headache	1 (0.3)	0 (0.0)	1 (0.5)				
Others	1 (0.3)	1 (1.0)	0 (0.0)				
Grade 3 or 4 laboratory abnormalities							
Total blood bilirubin	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				
Alanine aminotransferase	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)				

DAA: Directly-acting antivirals; HCV: Hepatitis C virus; VEL: Velpatasvir; SOF: Sofosbuvir.

elimination at the population level[11,23]. To overcome the barriers, combining the concept of micro-elimination and an outreach strategy with immediate onsite treatment would be a more efficient and practical approach to achieve that goal[18, 24]. The current study compared the HCV-infected inmates identified sporadically in outpatient clinics of Penghu Prison from 2017 to 2019 before mass screening and the patients identified by mass screening. We found that mass screening identified 208 HCV-viremic patients in a 5 d screening program from 1137 inmates (encountered around two-third of total inmates in Penghu Prison), compared to 91 HCV-viremic inmates treated in outpatient clinics from 2017 to September 2019. Our results demonstrated that mass screening with immediate onsite treatment provide much more efficient and practical solution to overcome the gaps of disease awareness and link-to-care in the HCV care cascades toward HCV micro-elimination in prisoners. In addition, we implemented "HCV reflex testing" in the mass screening program to scale-up and speed-up the diagnosis and link-to-care for treatment uptake of HCV infections[25].

Baishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

PWID is known as the major risk factor of HCV infection and transmission. Although the anti-HCV prevalence in PWID prisoners decreased from 91% in 2014 to 34.8% in 2019 by the strategy of safe injection in Taiwan^[21], almost all (97.6%) of HCV-infected prisoners were PWID. Given the lack of vaccine available and high risk of transmission, the strategy of universal screening and concept of "treatment as prevention" are the keys to HCV elimination in prison as well as PWID.

We observed that the sporadic HCV-infected prisoners identified in outpatient clinics had significantly higher proportion of comorbidities, including diabetes, hypertension, hyperlipidemia and eGFR, than those participating in the HCV microelimination campaign. It implicated that a great proportion of identified sporadically in outpatient clinics were due to concomitant morbidities; by contrast, many HCVinfected patients were unaware to their HCV diseases. In our mass screening, only 36.6% (145/396) of HCV-infected prisoners were aware of HCV infection before screening[21]. It indicates that the implementation of an outreach strategy with universal mass screen is necessary for HCV micro-elimination in prison.

Despite of the advances in the management of HCV infections, DAA therapy in incarcerated HCV-infected people remains many obstacles to be resolved, including disease unawareness, lack of updated information about the benefits of new DAA treatment, uncertainty of treatment right[26], poor accessibility due to of onsite treatment facilities or HCV treaters. Another difficulty for HCV treatment in prisoners is the unexpected or scheduled releasing from prison or transferring to other prisons, which frequently leads to the interruption of treatment or lost-to- follow up[20,27]. We are lucky that the Taiwan Health Insurance covered all incarcerated people, including all of the laboratory tests and ultrasound sonography and the cost of DAA regimens. Each prison has a contracted hospital providing point-of-care facility. Before initiating DAA therapy, we excluded the patients with expected release or transfer within 24 wk, and negotiated with the authority to avoid unnecessary transferring to other prisons during the period of HCV treatment and follow-up once the inmates entering the DAA course. Eventually we achieved a high treatment rate of 90.6% (212/234) and a high treatment complete rate of 95.8% (203/212), with a high cure rate at 100% (212/212).

Before the IFN-free DAA available, the lower SVR rate, much longer treatment duration and frequent adverse events of IFN-based treatment discouraged HCVinfected prisoners from receiving treatment^[10]. IFN-free DAA regimens revolutionized HCV treatment which has largely extended the indication for various HCVinfected patients. Nevertheless, the application of typical DAA regimens are based on HCV genotype, presence of decompensated cirrhosis, renal function, and prior treatment experience. The two pangenotypic DAA regimens, sofosbuvir/velpatasvir, and glecaprevir/pibrentasvir, have achieved very high SVR rates of > 95%, regardless of HCV GTs, except for treatment-experienced cirrhotic HCV GT3 patients or GT3b patients[8,12,13]. Recently, to improve the access to anti-HCV therapy, reduce the cost of laboratory tests and the relative complexity of genotype-based treatment strategies, simplified treatment without many information needed for treatment decision are recommended to facilitate the care cascade among populations who are historically less engaged in healthcare, such as PWIDs and prisoners[8]. EASL recommends simplified, genotyping/subtyping-free regimens for IFN-free DAA treatment-naïve (except sofosbuvir plus ribavirin), HCV-infected or HCV-HIV coinfected adolescent and adult patients without cirrhosis or with compensated cirrhosis, regardless of HCV genotypes^[8]. These recommendations are a universal 12 wk regimen of sofosbuvir/velpatasvir for all patients or glecaprevir/pibrentasvir, 8 wk for non-cirrhotic, 12 wk for compensated cirrhotic, and 16 wk for HCV GT3 patients, respectively. There are only four information needed before treatment, including the presence of HCV viremia, potential drug-drug interactions, and prior treatment experience, and presence of cirrhosis. The advantages of glecaprevir/pibrentasvir is a shorter 8 wk regimen for treatment-naïve HCV patients and IFN-experienced non-cirrhotic patients with compensated liver diseases, which would be benefit for prisoners who are expected to be released or transferred in a short term. However, glecaprevir, a protease inhibitor, is contraindicated for patients with hepatic decompensation and at risk for rare occurrence of serious drug-induced liver injury[28]. Also, glecaprevir/ pibrentasvir has higher pill burden, three tablets a d. The advantages of sofosbuvir/ velpatasvir include a universal fixed 12 wk regimen, one tablet a d, for all HCV patients with compensated liver diseases, less frequency of potential drug-drug interactions^[29], and safety for those with hepatic decompensation. However, a 12 wk regimen with sofosbuvir/velpatasvir needs one more visit and monitoring when compared to an 8 wk regimen with glecaprevir/pibrentasvir. Therefore, we select sofosbuvir/velpatasvir as the antiviral regimen for our outreach onsite treatment. In



our study, all HCV-viremic prisoners fit the criteria of simplified, genotyping/ subtyping-free regimens, except one who failed to prior glecaprevir/pibrentasvir therapy and was not enrolled for sofosbuvir/velpatasvir treatment. In our PP analysis, the overall SVR12 rate was comparable between HCV patient group (98.9%, 86/87) and HCV micro-elimination group (100%, 203/203). Our study provided evidence for the concept that simplified, genotyping/subtyping-free regimens can achieve high SVR12 rate in HCV-infected PWID-dominant prisoners.

In our study, none of prisoners had DAA treatment discontinuation due to adverse events. None experienced serious adverse event. These data indicated that the simplified, genotyping/subtyping-free regimen, sofosbuvir/velpatasvir, was safe and well tolerated for HCV-infected PWID-dominant prisoners. Very few adverse events were reported in both groups, whatever using sofosbuvir/Ledipasvir, glecaprevir/ pibrentasvir and sofosbuvir/velpatasvir, when compared to the data from clinical trials[30,31]. It might be due to that current population was younger and less patients with advanced fibrosis or chronic kidney diseases.

There were some limitations in our study. First, not all inmates in Penghu Prison participated our mass screening. Strategies and policy to encourage inmates to receive HCV screening is mandatory to achieve the goal of WHO. Second, unexpected prisoners' transferral and release could not be completely avoided, which caused incomplete treatment and follow-up. Successfully linking the released or transferred people to another HCV treaters could help completing HCV treatment and follow-up. Third, there was no reimbursement for the retreatment of prior DAA failed patients in Taiwan at the time of the current study.

CONCLUSION

Well-designed strategies for mass screening and treatment for HCV-infected prisoners can be implemented successfully by the collaboration between physicians and prison authorities. We demonstrated that mass screening followed by immediate onsite treatment with a simplified pangenotypic DAA regimen, sofosbuvir/velpatasvir, provides successful strategies toward HCV micro-elimination among prisoners.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Prisoners are at high risk of hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection. To screen and treat HCV infection in prisoners is an important social health issue. It can be the start for HCV micro-elimination.

Research motivation

HCV treatment is not frequently administered to prisoners due to multiple factors. Therefore, we implemented an outreach strategy in combination with universal mass screen and onsite treatment in a prison.

Research objectives

To implement an outreach strategy. HCV-infected prisoners received a simplified pangenotypic direct-acting antivirals (DAA) regimen, 12 wk of sofosbuvir/velpatasvir. The primary endpoint was sustained virological response (SVR12, defined as undetectable HCV RNA throughout 12 wk of the post-treatment follow-up period).

Research methods

All participants received blood tests. We used reflex testing. All HCV-infected prisoners received DAA therapy. Laboratory data monitoring and assessment of side effects were performed at treatment wk 2, 4, 8 and end-of-treatment (EOT), and 12 wk after EOT.

Research results

DAA regimen with sofosbuvir/velpatasvir achieved high SVR12 rate. There was no virological failure, treatment discontinuation, and serious adverse event among sofosbuvir/velpatasvir-treated patients in the HCV micro-elimination group.



Research conclusions

Well-designed strategies for mass screening and treatment for HCV-infected prisoners can be implemented successfully by the collaboration between physicians and prison authorities.

Research perspectives

Our study provided evidence for the concept that simplified, genotyping/subtypingfree regimens can achieve high SVR12 rate in HCV-infected prisoners. In the future, it is possible to implement the strategy to all prisoners in our country.

REFERENCES

- Omata M, Kanda T, Wei L, Yu ML, Chuang WL, Ibrahim A, Lesmana CR, Sollano J, Kumar M, Jindal A, Sharma BC, Hamid SS, Dokmeci AK, Al-Mahtab M, McCaughan GW, Wasim J, Crawford DH, Kao JH, Yokosuka O, Lau GK, Sarin SK. APASL consensus statements and recommendations for hepatitis C prevention, epidemiology, and laboratory testing. Hepatol Int 2016; 10: 681-701 [PMID: 27229718 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-016-9736-3]
- 2 Yu ML, Chuang WL. Path from the discovery to the elimination of hepatitis C virus: Honoring the winners of the Nobel Prize in Physiology or Medicine 2020. Kaohsiung J Med Sci 2021; 37: 7-11 [PMID: 33337581 DOI: 10.1002/kjm2.12345]
- Prevost TC, Presanis AM, Taylor A, Goldberg DJ, Hutchinson SJ, De Angelis D. Estimating the 3 number of people with hepatitis C virus who have ever injected drugs and have yet to be diagnosed: an evidence synthesis approach for Scotland. Addiction 2015; 110: 1287-1300 [PMID: 25876667 DOI: 10.1111/add.12948]
- 4 Santos BF, de Santana NO, Franca AV. Prevalence, genotypes and factors associated with HCV infection among prisoners in Northeastern Brazil. World J Gastroenterol 2011; 17: 3027-3034 [PMID: 21799649 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v17.i25.3027]
- Reekie JM, Levy MH, Richards AH, Wake CJ, Siddall DA, Beasley HM, Kumar S, Butler TG. Trends in HIV, hepatitis B and hepatitis C prevalence among Australian prisoners - 2004, 2007, 2010. Med J Aust 2014; 200: 277-280 [PMID: 24641153 DOI: 10.5694/mja13.11062]
- Rosa Fd, Carneiro M, Duro LN, Valim AR, Reuter CP, Burgos MS, Possuelo L. Prevalence of anti-HCV in an inmate population. Rev Assoc Med Bras (1992) 2012; 58: 557-560 [PMID: 23090226 DOI: 10.1590/s0104-423020120005000121
- Hsieh MH, Tsai JJ, Hsieh MY, Huang CF, Yeh ML, Yang JF, Chang K, Lin WR, Lin CY, Chen TC, 7 Huang JF, Dai CY, Yu ML, Chuang WL. Hepatitis C virus infection among injection drug users with and without human immunodeficiency virus co-infection. PLoS One 2014; 9: e94791 [DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0094791]
- European Association for the Study of the Liver; Clinical Practice Guidelines Panel: Chair; EASL 8 Governing Board representative; Panel members.. EASL recommendations on treatment of hepatitis C: Final update of the series. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 1170-1218 [DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.08.018]
- 9 AASLD-IDSA HCV Guidance Panel. Hepatitis C Guidance 2018 Update: AASLD-IDSA Recommendations for Testing, Managing, and Treating Hepatitis C Virus Infection. Clin Infect Dis 2018; 67: 1477-1492 [PMID: 30215672 DOI: 10.1093/cid/ciy585]
- 10 Yu ML. Hepatitis C treatment from "response-guided" to "resource-guided" therapy in the transition era from interferon-containing to interferon-free regimens. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 32: 1436-1442 [PMID: 28124463 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.13747]
- Yu ML, Yeh ML, Tsai PC, Huang CI, Huang JF, Huang CF, Hsieh MH, Liang PC, Lin YH, Hsieh 11 MY, Lin WY, Hou NJ, Lin ZY, Chen SC, Dai CY, Chuang WL, Chang WY. Huge gap between clinical efficacy and community effectiveness in the treatment of chronic hepatitis C: a nationwide survey in Taiwan. Medicine (Baltimore) 2015; 94: e690 [PMID: 25837762 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000000690]
- 12 Yu ML, Chen PJ, Dai CY, Hu TH, Huang CF, Huang YH, Hung CH, Lin CY, Liu CH, Liu CJ, Peng CY, Lin HC, Kao JH, Chuang WL. 2020 Taiwan consensus statement on the management of hepatitis C: part (I) general population. J Formos Med Assoc 2020; 119: 1019-1040 [PMID: 32359879 DOI: 10.1016/j.jfma.2020.04.003]
- 13 Yu ML, Chen PJ, Dai CY, Hu TH, Huang CF, Huang YH, Hung CH, Lin CY, Liu CH, Liu CJ, Peng CY, Lin HC, Kao JH, Chuang WL. 2020 Taiwan consensus statement on the management of hepatitis C: Part (II) special populations. J Formos Med Assoc 2020; 119: 1135-1157 [PMID: 32354689 DOI: 10.1016/j.jfma.2020.04.002]
- 14 Yeh ML, Huang CF, Huang CI, Holmes JA, Hsieh MH, Tsai YS, Liang PC, Tsai PC, Hsieh MY, Lin ZY, Chen SC, Huang JF, Dai CY, Chuang WL, Chung RT, Yu ML. Hepatitis B-related outcomes following direct-acting antiviral therapy in Taiwanese patients with chronic HBV/HCV co-infection. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 62-71 [PMID: 32061869 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.01.027]
- 15 Martin NK, Jansen K, An der Heiden M, Boesecke C, Boyd A, Schewe K, Baumgarten A, Lutz T, Christensen S, Thielen A, Mauss S, Rockstroh JK, Skaathun B, Ingiliz P. Eliminating Hepatitis C Virus Among Human Immunodeficiency Virus-Infected Men Who Have Sex With Men in Berlin: A



Modeling Analysis. J Infect Dis 2019; **220**: 1635-1644 [PMID: 31301142 DOI: 10.1093/infdis/jiz367]

- Lancaster K, Rhodes T, Rance J. "Towards eliminating viral hepatitis": Examining the productive capacity and constitutive effects of global policy on hepatitis C elimination. *Int J Drug Policy* 2020; 80: 102419 [PMID: 30975593 DOI: 10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.02.008]
- 17 Wu GH, Pwu RF, Chen SC, Chen DS. Taiwan is on track of accelerating hepatitis C elimination by 2025. *Liver Int* 2020; 40: 1506-1507 [PMID: 32086990 DOI: 10.1111/liv.14412]
- 18 Lazarus JV, Safreed-Harmon K, Thursz MR, Dillon JF, El-Sayed MH, Elsharkawy AM, Hatzakis A, Jadoul M, Prestileo T, Razavi H, Rockstroh JK, Wiktor SZ, Colombo M. The Micro-Elimination Approach to Eliminating Hepatitis C: Strategic and Operational Considerations. *Semin Liver Dis* 2018; 38: 181-192 [PMID: 29986353 DOI: 10.1055/s-0038-1666841]
- 19 Yu ML, Huang CF, Wei YJ, Lin WY, Lin YH, Hsu PY, Hsu CT, Liu TW, Lee JJ, Niu SW, Huang JC, Hung TS, Yeh ML, Huang CI, Liang PC, Hsieh MY, Chen SC, Huang JF, Chang JM, Chiu YW, Dai CY, Hwang SJ, Chuang WL; FORMOSA-LIKE investigators. Establishment of an outreach, grouping healthcare system to achieve microelimination of HCV for uremic patients in haemodialysis centres (ERASE-C). *Gut* 2021; **70**: 2349-2358 [PMID: 33303567 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-323277]
- 20 Lloyd AR, Clegg J, Lange J, Stevenson A, Post JJ, Lloyd D, Rudge G, Boonwaat L, Forrest G, Douglas J, Monkley D. Safety and effectiveness of a nurse-led outreach program for assessment and treatment of chronic hepatitis C in the custodial setting. *Clin Infect Dis* 2013; 56: 1078-1084 [PMID: 23362288 DOI: 10.1093/cid/cis1202]
- 21 Lu MY, Chen CT, Shih YL, Tsai PC, Hsieh MH, Huang CF, Yeh ML, Huang CI, Wang SC, Tsai YS, Ko YM, Lin CC, Chen KY, Wei YJ, Hsu PY, Hsu CT, Jang TY, Liu TW, Liang PC, Hsieh MY, Lin ZY, Chen SC, Huang JF, Dai CY, Chuang WL, Yu ML, Chang WY. Changing epidemiology and viral interplay of hepatitis B, C and D among injecting drug user-dominant prisoners in Taiwan. *Sci Rep* 2021; 11: 8554 [PMID: 33879825 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-021-87975-5]
- 22 Vermehren J, Yu ML, Monto A, Yao JD, Anderson C, Bertuzis R, Schneider G, Sarrazin C. Multicenter evaluation of the Abbott RealTime HCV assay for monitoring patients undergoing antiviral therapy for chronic hepatitis C. *J Clin Virol* 2011; **52**: 133-137 [PMID: 21803650 DOI: 10.1016/j.jcv.2011.07.007]
- 23 Huang CF, Yu ML. Unmet needs of chronic hepatitis C in the era of direct-acting antiviral therapy. *Clin Mol Hepatol* 2020; 26: 251-260 [PMID: 32188235 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2020.0018]
- 24 Heffernan A, Cooke GS, Nayagam S, Thursz M, Hallett TB. Scaling up prevention and treatment towards the elimination of hepatitis C: a global mathematical model. *Lancet* 2019; 393: 1319-1329 [PMID: 30704789 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32277-3]
- 25 Huang CF, Wu PF, Yeh ML, Huang CI, Liang PC, Hsu CT, Hsu PY, Liu HY, Huang YC, Lin ZY, Chen SC, Huang JF, Dai CY, Chuang WL, Yu ML. Scaling up the in-hospital hepatitis C virus care cascade in Taiwan. *Clin Mol Hepatol* 2021; 27: 136-143 [PMID: 33317253 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2020.0150]
- 26 Daniels AM, Studdert DM. Hepatitis C Treatment in Prisons Incarcerated People's Uncertain Right to Direct-Acting Antiviral Therapy. *N Engl J Med* 2020; 383: 611-613 [PMID: 32786186 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMp2004438]
- 27 Yap L, Carruthers S, Thompson S, Cheng W, Jones J, Simpson P, Richards A, Thein HH, Haber P, Lloyd A, Butler T. A descriptive model of patient readiness, motivators, and hepatitis C treatment uptake among Australian prisoners. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e87564 [PMID: 24586281 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0087564]
- 28 Lampertico P, Mauss S, Persico M, Barclay ST, Marx S, Lohmann K, Bondin M, Zhang Z, Marra F, Belperio PS, Wedemeyer H, Flamm S. Real-World Clinical Practice Use of 8 wk Glecaprevir/Pibrentasvir in Treatment-Naïve Patients with Compensated Cirrhosis. *Adv Ther* 2020; 37: 4033-4042 [PMID: 32754824 DOI: 10.1007/s12325-020-01449-0]
- 29 Liu CH, Yu ML, Peng CY, Hsieh TY, Huang YH, Su WW, Cheng PN, Lin CL, Lo CC, Chen CY, Chen JJ, Ma Q, Brooks-Rooney C, Kao JH. Comorbidities, concomitant medications and potential drug-drug interactions with interferon-free direct-acting antiviral agents in hepatitis C patients in Taiwan. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2018; 48: 1290-1300 [PMID: 30362139 DOI: 10.1111/apt.15011]
- 30 Chuang WL, Chien RN, Peng CY, Chang TT, Lo GH, Sheen IS, Wang HY, Chen JJ, Yang JC, Knox SJ, Gao B, Garrison KL, Mo H, Pang PS, Hsu YC, Hu TH, Chu CJ, Kao JH. Ledipasvir/sofosbuvir fixed-dose combination tablet in Taiwanese patients with chronic genotype 1 hepatitis C virus. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 31: 1323-1329 [PMID: 26841930 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.13305]
- 31 Foster GR, Afdhal N, Roberts SK, Bräu N, Gane EJ, Pianko S, Lawitz E, Thompson A, Shiffman ML, Cooper C, Towner WJ, Conway B, Ruane P, Bourlière M, Asselah T, Berg T, Zeuzem S, Rosenberg W, Agarwal K, Stedman CA, Mo H, Dvory-Sobol H, Han L, Wang J, McNally J, Osinusi A, Brainard DM, McHutchison JG, Mazzotta F, Tran TT, Gordon SC, Patel K, Reau N, Mangia A, Sulkowski M; ASTRAL-2 Investigators; ASTRAL-3 Investigators. Sofosbuvir and Velpatasvir for HCV Genotype 2 and 3 Infection. *N Engl J Med* 2015; **373**: 2608-2617 [PMID: 26575258 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1512612]



Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

